Antioch University

AURA - Antioch University Repository and Archive

Dissertations & Theses	Student & Alumni Scholarship, including Dissertations & Theses

2020

Analysis of European Union Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade Efficacy: A Multi-Scale Perspective

Marshall Adams

Follow this and additional works at: https://aura.antioch.edu/etds

Part of the Environmental Studies Commons

ANALYSIS OF EUROPEAN UNION FOREST LAW ENFORCEMENT, GOVERNANCE, AND TRADE EFFICACY: A MULTI-SCALE PERSPECTIVE

A Dissertation

Presented to the Faculty of

Antioch University New England

In partial fulfillment for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

by

Marshall Alhassan Adams

ORCID Scholar No. https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3469-1316

May 2020

ANALYSIS OF EUROPEAN UNION FOREST LAW ENFORCEMENT, GOVERNANCE, AND TRADE EFFICACY: A MULTI-SCALE PERSPECTIVE

This dissertation, by Marshall Alhassan Adams, has been approved by the committee members signed below who recommend that it be accepted by the faculty of Antioch University New England in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Dissertation Committee:

Jean Kayira, PhD, Chairperson

James S. Gruber, PhD

Bas J.M. Arts, PhD

Copyright © 2020 by Marshall Alhassan Adams All rights reserved

Abstract

ANALYSIS OF EUROPEAN UNION FOREST LAW ENFORCEMENT, GOVERNANCE, AND TRADE EFFICACY: A MULTI-SCALE PERSPECTIVE

Marshall Alhassan Adams

Antioch University New England

Keene, New Hampshire

Since the 1992 United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED), the international community has launched several policy initiatives to address complex environmental problems, in particular illegal logging. One such initiative is the European Union (EU) Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT) Action Plan and its Voluntary Partnership Agreements (VPAs). The scholarship on FLEGT has overwhelmingly focused on technical and governance aspects, drawing largely from a single institutional analysis theory. However, there is scant empirical research on a range of theories to understand FLEGT efficacy from a multi-scalar governance perspective. My dissertation research contributes to a multiscalar forest governance analysis approach to FLEGT efficacy by using two strands of concepts—namely policy coherence and institutional capacity for good governance—to answer three of the most critical and under-researched questions: (a) How do the New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF) and the United Nations Strategic Plan on Forests (UNSPF) interlink with the FLEGT Action Plan at policy objective and policy instrument levels? (b) What are the potential and realized capacities of VPA processes for advancing principles of good forest governance and implementation of a Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS) in Cameroon, Central African Republic (CAR), Republic of the Congo (Congo), Ghana, and Liberia? (c) What are the different stakeholders' perspectives on good governance as applied to VPA in Ghana?

My dissertation is comprised of three interlinked studies with different methodological designs. An in-depth comparative analysis was employed to examine interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF (Chapter 2) and institutional capacity of the VPA process in Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia (Chapter 3) using a review of policy documents. The review of policy documents was complemented with focal point interactions and meta-analysis of VPA cases for Chapter 3. Q methodology was used to examine stakeholder perspectives on good forest governance in Ghana (Chapter 4).

The results show that FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF share inherent interlinkages of policy instruments such as information sharing, strategic plans, financial resources, and technical capacity support. The presence of common strategic agendas on finance for forests and good forest governance in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF demonstrate cross-institutional coordination through the prioritization of policy instruments (Chapter 2). Managing interlinkages within the larger climate change governance architecture requires inter-institutional learning and international cooperation in the light of identified strategic agendas. The results also show that potential capacities exist for advancing governance and implementing TLAS, but that complex socio-political and technical challenges limit the realization of their capacities. These challenges have constrained the effective implementation of the VPA process. Political will and capacity building can impact on the realization of capacities (Chapter 3). Furthermore, the results reveal three distinct perspectives among stakeholders within Ghana's VPA process, highlighting areas of disagreement or tension among key stakeholders. Engaging with and shaping these perspectives is an instrumentally and normatively appropriate governance action to advance the VPA in Ghana (Chapter 4). The results point to the fundamental conclusion that additional institutional efforts are needed to advance FLEGT globally and to achieve the VPA in Africa and

v

beyond. This dissertation is available in open access at AURA, http://aura.antioch.edu/ and OhioLINK ETD Center, <u>https://etd.ohiolink.edu/etd</u>.

Keywords: Good forest governance, FLEGT VPA, capacity, Q methodology, sub-Saharan Africa

Dedication

To Mackayla Azume Attah and Myla Tani Attah, with gratitude for your love and bonhomie.

Acknowledgements

Many people and organizations supported me in writing this dissertation and I am deeply indebted to them. I owe my committee chair, Dr. Kayira Jean, a debt of gratitude for her academic guidance, encouragement, and invaluable support in the course of my PhD study. Special thanks to Dr. Gruber S. James, for being inspiring, supportive, and believing in me. I wish to express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Bas J.M. Arts for his unflinching support of my pursuit of a PhD at Wageningen University and Research, the Netherlands, and his subsequent agreement to be my external committee member at Antioch University New England. Prof. Arts deserves my gratitude for his excellent guidance on the overall direction of my PhD study. No other triumvirate of experts like this committee could have empowered me with the required knowledge and skills to write this dissertation. I am thankful to the anonymous reviewers and editors of International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics (Springer), Forest Policy and Economics (Elsevier), and Journal of Environmental Policy & Planning (Routledge, Francis & Tylor Group) for their careful reading of our manuscripts and constructive comments.

I wish to extend my thanks to my mentors, Dr. Mohamed Ibn Chambas and Dr. Alhassan Attah, who over the years have inspired and supported my progress. I would like to thank the entire faculty of the Department of Environmental Studies at Antioch University New England (AUNE) for providing me the best expertise during my PhD study. I express my gratitude to Dr. Palmiotto Peter, my former academic advisor. I also thank Dr. Willey L. Lisabeth, who provided guidance in the factor analysis for this study. My appreciation goes to Laura Andrews, Jennifer Fritz, Abagail Jones, Susan Weller, Sandra Pinel, Amy Roy, Suzanne Green, Sarah Bockus, Dorothy Shuteran, Deborah Diamond, and Pippin Macdonald and the entire AUNE community

viii

for their invaluable support. Many thanks to Antioch Writers Exchange (WEX) for their format editorial recommendations.

I am grateful to my Antioch 2016 cohort for sharing with me their knowledge and experiences over the years. Our common endeavor, such as this PhD dissertation, is the result of the intellectual growth that took place through our continuous interactions and mutual learning. I also wish to acknowledge the tremendous support of the African community at AUNE throughout my PhD study: Jude, Jacques, Yves, Erasme, Dr. Sumani John Bosco, Dr. Mlotha Joseph, Mario, and Manasseh. Dr. Francis X. D. Tuokuu deserves special appreciation for being instrumental in my coming to Antioch University. To Dr. Adam Iddrisu, Dr. Attah Ramla, Dr. Adam Fusheini, Hajia Salima Abarika, Mr. Gomdah Adam, Mr. Adam Iddrisu, Mr. Amoni F. Kennedy, Mr. Yahaya Tahideen, and Prof. Abagale Kofi—thank you all for your support as I continued on my PhD journey. Special thanks are due to Ann Henderson, Ed Wojenski, and Patience Kasanga for their support during my PhD study.

My study benefited from the knowledge and experiences of Dr. Alhassan Attah, Dr. Tegegne Yitagesu Tekle, Dr. Ramcilovik-Suominen Sabaheta, Prof. Uwafiokun Idemudia, Dr. Francis X.D. Tuokuu, and Dr. Michael Ansong. Thank you all. I am truly grateful to Prof. Cashore Benjamin, Dr. Tegegne Yitagesu Tekle, and Dr. Ramcilovik-Suominen Sabaheta for sharing some valuable papers with me. Furthermore, I would like to thank the Ghana Forestry Commission and its divisions for their support during my research work in Ghana. I would also like to thank the United States Forest Service International Programs for supporting my studies and professional development in the United States. I am grateful for the excellent participation of my interviewees and assistance of Adam Osman Wumbei and Adam Fuseini Danaa. I am

ix

thankful to Jeff Littleton of AUNE and Moosewood Ecological LLC for his professional coaching.

The financial support of the Government of Ghana through the Ghana Educational Trust Fund (GETFund) to pursue my PhD program, and personal grants from the Jonathan Daniels Scholarship, the Rufford Foundation, and International Tropical Timber Organization (ITTO) are gratefully acknowledged.

Special gratitude goes to my dearest wife, Rufina Bokuma, and my lovely daughters, Mackayla Azume and Myla Tani, who were denied my presence during this study, but remained my continuous supply of happiness, joy, hope, love, and encouragement throughout this study. To the entire Bang Yili Royal family in the Nanumba Traditional Area, my deepest gratitude to you all, and especially to Mr. Adu Marshal Adam for encouraging me to see the end of this road and look beyond the horizon. I thank Rev. Fr. Timothy Akanson and Rev. Fr. Sampson Abdulai for their prayers. I thank God for being my everlasting source of hope, wisdom, and inspiration.

Thank you to everyone who has supported me, encouraged me, inspired me, and believed in me.

Abstract	iv
Dedication	vii
Acknowledgements	viii
Table of Contents	xi
List of Tables	xiv
List of Figures	XV
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Background and Context	3
FLEGT VPA	6
The NYDF and UNSPF	8
Emerging Scholarship Gaps and the Need for Research	9
Conceptual and Methodological Considerations	12
Ethical Considerations	18
Positioning Myself in this Dissertation	20
Dissertation Outline	23
Chapter 2: FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF strategic agendas in a comparative perspective: Tow managing interlinkages	vard 26
Abstract	26
Introduction	28
Theoretical Foundation for Developing an Analytical Framework	32
Methodological Approach	35
Identifying Policy Documents for Scoping and Inventorying	35
Screening and Analyzing Interlinkages in Identified Regimes	37
Results	39
Interlinkages Among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF	39
Forest Loss	40
Climate Change Mitigation & Adaptation	41
Forest Biodiversity	42
Finance for Forests	43
Good Forest Governance	44
Technology Transfer	45
Discussion and Emerging Issues	49
Interlinkages	49

Table of Contents

The Bigger Challenges: Managing the Interlinkages	
Conclusions and Recommendations	56
Chapter 3: A Comparative Analysis of the Institutional Capacity of FLEGT VPA in Camera Central African Republic Ghana Liberia and the Republic of the Congo	oon, 61
Abstract	61
Introduction	62
Why Does Institutional Capacity Assessment Matter?	64
Theoretical and Analytical Framing: Institutional Capacity for "Good Governance"	66
Unpacking Criteria and Indicators for Assessing Institutional Capacity for Good Forest Governance	68
Research Design: Study Area and Methods	72
Results	75
Potential and Existing/Realized Capacity of the VPA Process	75
Information Transparency	77
Stakeholder Participation	79
Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS)	81
Key Challenges to VPA Process Implementation	82
Challenges common to the VPAs	83
Country-Specific Challenges	84
Discussion and Emerging Issues	85
Conclusion	91
Chapter 4: Good Governance Practices in Ghana's Voluntary Partnership Agreements Proc An Application of Q Methodology	ess: 94
Abstract	94
Introduction	95
Conceptual Framework	97
Study Area and Methodology	101
Study Area	101
Q Methodology	104
Applying the Q Method to Assess Stakeholder Perspectives on Good Forest Governance VPA	in 105
Development of a Concourse of Statements	105
Q Participant Selection	107
Q Sort Administration	108
Q Sort Analytical Process	110

Results	111
Characterization and Interpretation of the Factors	115
Consensus and Disagreement	119
Discussion and Emerging Issues	121
Areas of Consensus	121
Areas of Disagreement	124
Reflections and Limitations	125
Conclusion and Implications for Future Research	126
Chapter 5: Conclusions	129
Theoretical, Methodological, and Policy Implications	134
Bibliography	143
Appendix A: Strategic Agendas That Are Addressed in This Study and Their Definitions	176
Appendix B: Inventory of FLEGT Action Plan, NYDF, and UNSPF	177
Appendix C: FLEGT VPA related documents per country reviewed	179
Appendix D: Sample Q Sort Guide	180
Appendix E: Example of a Post-Q sort interview	182
Appendix F1: Copyright Clearance	184
Appendix F2: Copyright Clearance	186

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Categorizing Institutional Analysis Theories and their Key Focus Areas 15
Table 2.1 An Analytical Framework for Assessing Interlinkages
Table 2.2 Overview of Key Policy Documents Reviewed
Table 2.3 Contributions of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to the Strategic Agendas for Promoting SFM
Table 3.1 Analytical Framework for Assessing Capacity for Advancing Principles of "GoodForest Governance" and TLAS in the VPA Process71
Table 3.2 Summary of the Status of the VPA Process in Study Countries
Table 3.3a Potential Capacity of VPA Process in Five Study Countries
Table 3.3b Existing and Realized Capacity of VPA Process in Five Study Countries
Table 3.4 Summary of Challenges to Ensuring Good Forest Governance and TLAS in five VPA Countries 82
Table 4.1 Principles of Good Forest Governance
Table 4.2 List of Q Participants Within Each Stakeholder Group
Table 4.3 Factor Matrix. The Asterisks (*) Indicate the Most Decisive and Defining Individual Q Sort for Each Factor 111
Table 4.4 Statistical summary of Q Method Results 112
Table 4.5 Factor Ranking of Q Statements and Consensus Statements

List of Figures

Figure 3.1 Map showing VPA countries in sub-Sharan Africa. (Source: Author Map produced using ArcGIS 10.6 suite package and datasets from http://diva-gis.org/)
Figure 4.1 Map showing the High Forest Zone of Ghana. (Source: Author, Map produced using ArcGIS 10.6 suite package and datasets from http://diva-gis.org/)
Figure 4.2 An upside-down fixed quasi-normal distribution chart used in the Q study107

Chapter 1: Introduction

The destruction of the world's primary forests is a recognized byproduct of the development of modern society (Brack, 2003). The underlying causes of destructive forest uses include, but are not limited to, poor governance (e.g., corruption), technological issues (e.g., weak enforcement and monitoring capacities), sociocultural issues (e.g., population growth and Neolithic modes of subsistence, namely cultivation and cattle herding), and economic issues (e.g., global demand for forest and agricultural commodities) that undervalue forests and the actual cost of damages associated with unsustainable forest activities (Duguma et al., 2019; Gupta et al., 2013; Pokorny et al., 2016, Siiriäinen, 2000).

Many of the underlying drivers of deforestation mentioned above "lie outside" the forest sector and are deeply rooted in wider socioeconomic issues that bring higher and more rapid financial returns (United Nations Forum on Forests—UNFF, 2017a; van Dam, 2019). These underlying causes—such as the conversion of forest lands to planned infrastructure development, agriculture (oil palm and cash crops), and mining—result in forest degradation (Humphreys et al., 2019; Maguire, 2013). Thus, it is becoming increasingly crucial to synchronize global forest initiatives and other sectors, such as agriculture, mining, and infrastructural development, in order to effectively govern the world's forests (Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations—FAO, 2018).

The above challenges, in particular deforestation and illegal logging, have led to a plethora of international interventions, such as the European Union (EU) Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT), the New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF), and the United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests (UNSPF) 2017–2030. This proliferation itself

and the nature of illegal logging call for policy coherence¹ among global forest-related policies to achieve the larger goal of sustainable forestry (Cashore & Nathan, forthcoming).

To contribute toward this larger goal, my overall research aim was (a) to better understand the interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF at the global level, (b) to assess a set of five Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA²) countries in sub-Saharan Africa regarding their critical capacity deficits that must be dealt with if implementation progress is to be made at the regional level, and (c) to examine at a country-specific level how the principles of good governance are applied to Ghana's VPA process. Thus, the approach I took was to critically examine FLEGT efficacy from a multi-scalar governance perspective so as to address the following under-researched questions, using a case study approach:

- 1. How do the NYDF and UNSPF interlink with the FLEGT Action Plan at two critical policy levels, namely policy objective and policy instrument?
- 2. Focusing on priorities set out in the VPAs, what are the potential and realized capacities of VPA partner countries for advancing principles of good governance and implementing a Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS) in Cameroon, Central African Republic (CAR), Ghana, Liberia, and Republic of the Congo (Congo)?

¹ As discussed in Chapter 2, throughout this dissertation, policy coherence is associated with "interlinkages" of policy objectives and policy instruments of overlapping international regimes. "Interlinkages" denotes logical consistency among overlapping or related international forest regimes, based on their mere existence (et al., 2018).

² VPAs are a key component of the FLEGT Action Plan to address illegal logging and foster good forest governance (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020a). Each VPA is a bilateral trade agreement between the EU and a timber-exporting country (hereinafter VPA partner country) involved in timber production and exportation to the EU, within the framework of the FLEGT Action Plan (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020a). A VPA TLAS ensures that timber and timber products imported into the EU from a partner country, comply with the national government laws (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020a).

3. What are the different stakeholders' perspectives on good governance as applied to the VPA in Ghana?

Background and Context

In 2015, the world had almost 4 billion hectares of forest (FAO, 2018). Even though this forest area has decreased over the last 25 years, the rate of forest area net loss declined by 50% between 2010 and 2015 (FAO, 2018). Of this total forest area, natural forests account for 93% or 3.7 billion hectares (FAO, 2018). In the past four decades, the area of planted forests has increased by 105 million hectares (FAO, 2018).

A recent review by Chatham House indicated that average annual tropical forest loss accelerated by 44% between 2014 and 2018 (Glover, 2020). The vast majority of forest loss is occurring in the tropics—about 15.8 million hectares annually (Tegegne, 2016; Weisse & Goldman, 2018). Of relevance to this section is that the failure of institutional structures and governance processes (e.g., weak rule of law and enforcement, unsecured property rights) is linked to deforestation and forest degradation in developing countries (Gupta et al., 2013; Maguire, 2013). Furthermore, the increasing per capita demand for timber in the developing world is another leading driver of deforestation and forest degradation (Damette & Delacote, 2011).

Globally, studies agree that another major cause of the loss and degradation of tropical forests is illegal logging (Hoare, 2015; Glover, 2020), in which timber is "harvested, transported, processed, bought, or sold in violation of national, [and] international laws (Vandenhaute et al., 2014, p. 10). Illegal logging extends to non-compliance with national laws and related international regulations at any point along the timber supply chain (Glover, 2020).

Consequently, the world's forests remain under serious threat from illegal logging and other illegal forest activities (Hoare, 2015). For instance, forests in the Amazon Basin, Central Africa, Southeast Asia, and the Russian Federation are significantly threatened by illegal logging and related trade (Brack, 2003; Bojang, 2012; Pokorny et al., 2016). Like deforestation, the problem of illegal logging across these regions is directly related to inadequate law enforcement capacity, a lack of economic incentives for legal compliance, a lack of political will, and deeprooted corruption (Pokorny et al., 2016; Tacconi, 2012).

The Amazon Basin in South and Central America has the largest continuous tropical forest on Earth and as such has global significance in terms of biodiversity and climate change mitigation (Gupta et al., 2013). However, the region also has the highest rates of illegal logging (Nellemann, 2012; Tacconi, 2012), followed by Africa (Bojang, 2012). Regarding Africa, evidence suggests that approximately 70–90% of all harvested timber on that continent is illegal (Blaser & Zabel, 2015; Turner et al., 2007). The perpetrators and major beneficiaries of illegal logging and related activities—such as chainsaw operators and multinational corporations—are accountable and liable for illegal transactions (Acheampong & Maryudi, 2020; Glück et al., 2010; Pokorny et al., 2016). According to Ramcilovic-Suominen and Hansen (2012), such non-compliance behavior is influenced by numerous normative factors—for example, societal values, principles, and norms—and instrumental factors, for instance the perceived fairness of rules. These sources of non-compliance, in particular weak governance capacity, are important reasons for the large amount of illegal logging in developing regions such as Africa (Nellemann, 2012; Pepke et al., 2016; Tacconi, 2012; Pokorny et al., 2016; Ramcilovic-Suominen & Epstein, 2012).

With respect to the scale of illegal logging in the Congo Basin, which is the world's second largest tropical rainforest (Rainforest Foundation Norway/GRID-Arenda, 2014), the

Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) has the highest volume of illegally harvested timber: About 90% of all logging is illegal or informal (Lawson, 2014a). In the Republic of Congo, approximately 70% of all harvested and exported timber was found to be illegal or informal (Lawson, 2014b). Magrath et al. (2010) estimated that about 50% of the timber harvested in Cameroon is illegally harvested. Hansen and Treue (2008) indicated that in Ghana between 1996 and 2005, the amount of timber illegally harvested by around 100,000 chainsaw operators amounted to approximately 70% of the total. Most of the timber (about 84%) is destined for the domestic market or exported overland to neighboring countries (Marfo & Acheampong, 2011). In Cameroon, DRC, and Congo, the volume of illegally produced timber increased between 2000 and 2012, while it remained steady in Ghana (Hoare, 2015; Cerruti et al., 2020). While these figures are contested considering the lack of clear legal timber definitions, the illicit nature of the act, and the subjective estimation of volumes regarding illegally harvested wood, the implications of illegal logging across scales are unsustainable (Tacconi, 2007).

Scholars have highlighted the far-reaching implications of illegal logging (Hoare, 2015; Nellemann, 2012; Pokorny et al., 2016; Smith et al., 2003). Illegal logging may cause forest degradation (Gupta et al., 2013; Kissinger et al., 2012), which reduces forest biodiversity and leads to overharvesting and the extinction of endangered tree species (Elias, 2012; Nasi et al., 2012; Van Hensbergen, 2016). In terms of global climate change, Hoare (2015) calculated, based on round-wood equivalent, that more than 80 million cubic meters of timber illegally produced in just nine producer countries in 2013 released at least 190 million tons of carbon dioxide into the atmosphere.

In terms of poor governance, systemic corruption undermines institutions to enforce forest laws, reduces domestic tax efforts, and contributes to under-resourced governments in forest-rich regions (Contreras-Hermosilla, 2002; Pokorny et al., 2016). For instance, many timber companies in Africa have colluded with government representatives to extract timber illegally and have evaded taxes by misrepresenting production figures in their reports to the government (Altman et al., 2012; Global Witness, 2002). Economically, governments lose estimated assets and revenues of more than US\$ 10–15 billion per annum due to illegal logging on public lands (Contreras-Hermosilla, 2002). Even though this figure is expected to be less because of recent targeted global interventions, a recent study by Humphreys et al. (2019) indicates that the current estimate is almost eight times the total official development assistance devoted to forests. This calls for urgent targeted international interventions to address illegal logging.

FLEGT VPA

The FLEGT Action Plan was adopted in 2003 to reduce illegal logging and the related trade (European Commission—EC, 2003a). It sets out seven measures³ that together "prevent the import of illegal timber into the EU, improve the supply of legal timber, and increase demand for timber from responsibly managed forests" (EU FLEGT Facility, 2019;

http://www.euflegt.efi.int/es/flegt-action-plan). The seven measures embedded in the FLEGT Action Plan include (EC, 2003a): (a) technical and financial support for timber-producing countries; (b) trade in timber with VPA partner countries; (c) safeguards for financing and investment; (d) support for private sector initiatives; (e) use of existing legislative instruments to support the FLEGT Action Plan; and (f) action to address the problem of "conflict timber."

One of the assumptions of the Action Plan is that national development agendas reflect the three pillars of sustainable forest management, namely economic viability, social equity, and

³ While it is beyond the scope of this dissertation to cover the seven measures in the FLEGT Action, I focus on the first two measures, especially VPA as its central element in the fight against illegal logging and related trade.

environmental sustainability (Pfeil et al., 2007). As a result, the EU 'experiments' with Voluntary Partnership Agreements, in which the governments of timber-producing countries agree to implement a range of measures to tackle illegal logging and the related trade, foster forest sector growth and economic development, and improve "good forest governance"⁴ (Cashore & Nathan, forthcoming).

The EU legal framework for the voluntary scheme, which ensures that only legally harvested timber and timber products are imported into the EU, is the EU Timber Regulation (EUTR)⁵. A legally binding VPA is underpinned by a strong Timber Legality Assurance System (hereinafter TLAS) for implementing its requirements in a timber-producing country. The TLAS ensures that timber is legally sourced, produced, transported, and exported to the EU in accordance with national and EU regulations through a FLEGT licensing scheme. To issue a FLEGT license, a partner country must implement a TLAS as specified in the agreement (EC, 2020). Once operational, a TLAS must be "both robust and credible, as it includes effective supply chain controls and mechanisms for verifying compliance, and is subject to independent audits" (EC, 2020, Environment section). Together, these measures encourage better forest law enforcement and provide a credible system for verifying timber exported to the EU (Gupta et al., 2013).

The EU FLEGT Action Plan and its flagship VPA focuses on three key forest-rich regions and countries that are home to almost 60% of the world's forests and produce the

⁴ Good forest governance in this context "implies, among other aspects, respect for the rule of law in forest activities, transparent resource management, participatory rights in decision-making, equitable and secure land tenure, the control of corruption, and local levels of use and management" (NYDF, 2019; p. 11).

⁵ EUTR consists of supply side and demand side measures. On the supply side, the EU Regulation No. 2173/2005 endorsed a FLEGT licensing scheme for timber importation from countries entering into bilateral VPA with the EU (EC, 2008). On the demand side, the EU Timber Regulation no. 995/2010 imposes obligations on EU wood importers to exercise 'due diligence' in sourcing timber and timber products from suppliers, and to document information on suppliers and consumers (Gupta et al., 2013).

majority of timber that is traded internationally (Pfeil et al., 2007). These regions are Central Africa, tropical South America, and Southeast Asia. Currently (May 2020), only Indonesia is able to issue FLEGT licenses. Five other countries in Africa—Cameroon, Central African Republic (CAR), Congo, Ghana, and Liberia—are currently implementing VPAs, while VPAs have been agreed in Guyana, Honduras, and Vietnam but have not yet been signed or ratified (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020b). Six other countries—Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Laos, Malaysia, and Thailand—are still in the negotiation phase (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020b).

The NYDF and UNSPF

In recent years, several other global-scale developments have been established to halt tropical forest loss, in particular the New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF) and the United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests (UNSPF) 2017–2030. In September 2014, the NYDF, a non-legally binding declaration, arose out of a political dialogue among governments, companies, civil society, and indigenous peoples' organizations (UN, 2014; 2018). Underlying this declaration is the shared understanding that halting tropical forest loss is essential to "keep temperature increases below 2 degrees Celsius above pre-industrial levels" (NYDF, 2019, p. 3). Around 200 endorsers adopted this ambitious declaration, which consists of 10 goals. By pledging to these 10 goals, the 200 endorsers agreed to work toward halving tropical forests globally by 2020 and stemming it by 2030 (NYDF, 2019). In addition, the NYDF calls for the ecological restoration of 150 million hectares of degraded landscapes and forestlands by 2020, and of 350 million hectares by 2030 (NYDF, 2018; 2019).

Similarly, the UNSPF—which was adopted by the UN General Assembly in 2017 provides "a global framework for actions at all levels to sustainably manage all types of forests and trees outside forests and halt deforestation and forest degradation" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 1). The UNSPF also provides a framework for forest-related contributions to the implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, the UN Forest Instrument, and other international forest-related commitments (UNFF, 2017a). At the core of the UNSPF is a set of six Global Forest Goals and 26 related targets to be achieved by 2030. The goals are intended to guide national forest strategies worldwide, and are also being taken up by other national and global organizations that are keen to assert control over tropical forest loss (UNFF, 2017a).

Both NYDF and UNSPF represent ambitious global forest goals for the international community, but much of their potential for sustainable forest management (SFM) depends on how these goals are linked to other international forest-related instruments to enhance international arrangements on forests. As stated in the 2018 FAO report, the key to unlocking the door to progress in some of these recent global-level policy developments is to explore the extent to which they are interlinked and understand "the golden threads that tie multiple goals and targets together" (FAO, 2018; p. iv).

Emerging Scholarship Gaps and the Need for Research

Reflecting on the governance issues discussed above, experience of FLEGT implementation suggests that it is crucial to explore coherence logics (Tegegne, 2016; Tegegne et al., 2018) and address governance gaps in forest-related policies in a manner that is consistent with good forest governance principles (Kanowski et al., 2011; NYDF, 2019). First, the literature generally points to the urgent need for coherence in global-scale policy developments, which is dependent upon "interlinkages" of policy objectives and instruments, facilitated by a common strategic agenda such as climate change (Tegegne, Cramm, Köhl et al., 2018; Scobie, 2015). Scobie (2015) argues that dealing with complex socio-ecological systems at multiple scales will

therefore require a better understanding of policy coherence in order to ensure that climate governance proceeds along a sustainable trajectory. In the face of complicity in global forest governance, a lack of coherence analysis could lead to ineffective policy design and implementation, and consequently result in adverse governance impacts (Tegegne, Cramm, Köhl et al., 2018).

Policy coherence among international forest regimes has been the subject of many scholarly works in the last few decades (Humphreys, 1999; Glück et al., 2010; Mitchell, 2003). While there is growing research on policy coherence, these studies focused on either FLEGT and the Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (hereinafter REDD+) initiative at the national level (Broekhoven & Wit, 2014; Tegegene, 2016; Ochieng et al., 2013); however, the interlinkages among FLEGT, REDD+, and sustainable forest management (SFM) at the global level have often not been examined (Duguma et al., 2014; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). More importantly, the specific policy objectives and instruments of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF have not been researched or analyzed, although scholars have looked into the importance of interlinkages among global forest-related policies in pursuance of Dutch international forest policy (van Dam, 2019) or the international forest regime complex (Fernández-Blanco, Burns, & Giessen, 2019). Moreover, these scholarly works did not explicitly examine the implications for managing the interlinkages among FLEGT, NYYDF, and UNSPF at the national level where regime implementation occurs.

As Tegegne, Cramm, and Brusselen (2018) point out, the outcomes of global-level forest policy give strategic management direction and momentum to the design and implementation of regional and national forest strategies. NYDF and UNSPF are considered prominent global forest frameworks to halt natural forest loss by 2030. The goals set out in the NYDF and UNSPF all

speak to shared international commitments to a number of critical policy outcomes around reducing deforestation, increasing forest restoration, international agreements and finance, and good forest governance (NYDF, 2018; UNFF, 2017a). Understanding whether, how, and what strategic agendas are covered or jointly addressed in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF, is important from a forest policy coherence learning perspective. In this dissertation, I examine interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF at two critical policy levels: (a) policy objectives, namely specific targets or goals in the policy, and (b) policy instruments for implementation, that is, tools and strategies for translating policy objectives into operational programs in the context of international forest regimes. This research is highly important, as the scale and nature of the problems require a coherent international response (Hoare, 2015).

Most developing countries are at various stages of these international forest regimes. Scholars, however, have argued that the "institutional capacity" for implementing these recent regimes should be subject to critical forest governance assessment by the scientific community, because practical knowledge of how these good forest governance principles are best translated to improve the outcomes of forest conservation and management remains limited (Adams et al., 2020; Cashore, 2009; Kanowski et al., 2011). This assessment is particularly important, because attempts to deal with weak forest governance will not be successful unless the institutions and processes influencing the management of forests are also improved to bring about transformation when and where necessary (Ameyaw et al., 2016; Minang et al., 2017). In the FLEGT context, the current knowledge gap concerns the capacity assessment of those in charge of implementing and enforcing the VPA at a country level, especially in African VPA countries (Adams et al., 2016; Adams et al., 2020; European Forest Institute—EFI, 2013). More importantly, how decision makers garner a diverse range of perspectives in order to address practical matters of concern or define solutions within the forest sector has received limited attention. Against this common background, there is a need to fill these knowledge gaps concerning the policy coherence and capacity of the FLEGT VPA in achieving the larger goal of legal and sustainably managed forests at the global level.

Conceptual and Methodological Considerations

This brief conceptual and methodological exploration is important to understand the conceptual underpinning of this dissertation and maintain an implicit and more concise narrative that is interesting and does not contain many redundancies. Using a multi-scalar forest governance approach, I highlight the ways in which policy interventions are interlinked to support more coherent policymaking at the international level and more effective policy implementation at the regional and national levels, based on existing applied policy frameworks. In brief, I present this set of frameworks for institutional analysis (policy coherence, institutional capacity, and good governance) that provides the groundwork for my research.

My frameworks are two strands of conceptual consideration: policy coherence—that is, interlinkages between different global-level forest policies—and institutional capacity for good forest governance, namely the overall ability to apply the principles of good governance. First, drawing on policy design approach allowed me to deconstruct FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF outputs into a set of policy attributes and to assess the interlinkages between different global-level forest policies of the said regimes (Glück et al., 2010). The policy attributes of international forest regimes include (Glück et al., 2010, p. 40):

- 1. policy objectives (specific targets or goals or strategic agendas in the policy);
- policy instruments (tools and strategies for implementation or to achieve the desired policy goals or strategic agendas);

- "the preferences and behaviors of internal target groups"—state and non-state actors responsible for successfully implementing and adjusting the policy instruments;
- "the preferences and behaviors of external target groups"—key actors whose behavior the policy instruments intend to influence directly or indirectly (e.g. consumers of forest products in the global North); and
- policy rationales—the primary reasons for the choice of policy goals and policy tools, including the policy assumptions that underline the policy goals.

By reviewing the policy attributes of the core components of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF, it is possible for me "to determine the extent to which the policy objectives of each component are not only internally coherent; the policy tools chosen to achieve the overarching policy goals are consistent with each other; and the policy instruments themselves conform to the general preferences of the international target groups" (Glück et al., 2010, p. 40). For analytical traction and for the purposes of this dissertation, I focused primarily on the first two policy attributes of international forest regimes, namely policy objectives and policy instruments.

A key factor influencing the specific ways in which policy instruments might be enforced is the extent to which all governance institutions have the capacity to implement their substantive policies (Cashore, 2009). Here, my attention is focused on institutional capacity as a means for developing substantive policies and enhancing such policy calibrations within the FLEGT context, particularly the implementation of good forest governance principles.

To develop an analytical framework for assessing institutional capacity, I used the good forest governance framework of the Program on Forests/United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (PROFOR/FAO, 2011). This framework articulates six key principles of good governance: (a) accountability, (b) effectiveness, (c) efficiency, (d) fairness and equity, (e)

participation, and (f) transparency. These six principles interlace with three core pillars of forest governance:

- 1. Policy, legal, institutional, and regulatory frameworks;
- 2. Planning and decision-making processes; and
- 3. Implementation, enforcement, and compliance.

Accordingly, I identified two distinct, but interrelated, dimensions of institutional capacity to assess good forest governance: potential capacity—which relates to having impressive regulations (here, good forest governance requirements in VPAs)—and realized capacity, which refers to how principles of good forest governance in said VPAs are translated into concrete operational programs, including the development of TLAS. When TLAS is taken in conjunction with broader good forest governance requirements (e.g., participation and transparency) as noted in the VPAs, scholars argue that implementing TLAS to address non-compliance along the global supply chain is absolutely instrumental in promoting good forest governance (Adams et al., 2020; Cahore & Nathan, forthcoming).

Overall, I used the concept of multi-scale governance perspective in the FLEGT context as being a means for strengthening forest policy coherence and improving capacities for effective collective action to address forest governance problems (FAO, 2020). This governance approach is problem-driven, context-specific, and stakeholder-centered as it seeks to clarify the nature of key challenges governing forests, identify the fundamental issues, and engage all relevant stakeholders in defining solutions (FAO, 2020). These frameworks provided the basis for a systematic analysis of FLEGT efficacy to tackle illegal logging at three spatial governance levels: (a) the global level, (b) a continent level (i.e., sub-Saharan Africa), and (c) a country-specific level (i.e., Ghana). I unpack policy coherence as a critical strategy for strengthening forest policy coherence at the global level. At the continental level (sub-Saharan Africa), my "institutional capacity for advancing good governance" framework seeks to better understand how institutional capacity affects the implementation of the VPA process. At a country level (Ghana), my expanded "good governance" lens looks beyond purely capacity issues, to highlight how key stakeholders and state authorities interact to influence VPA policy outcomes. Table 1.1 below summarizes the critical focus areas of each framework.

Table 1.1

Framework	Key focus area	Unit of analysis
Policy coherence	Interlinkages between different policies at the international level	Policy objective Policy instrument
Institutional capacity for good forest governance	The overall ability (i.e., potential and realized capacities) to execute the principles of good governance	Accountability Effectiveness Efficiency Fairness/Equity Participation Transparency

Categorizing Institutional Analysis Theories and their Key Focus Areas

Methodologically, I employed an exploratory case study design (Simons, 2009; Yin, 2003) to examine FLEGT efficacy from a multi-scalar governance perspective. Simons (2009) defines case study research as "an in-depth exploration from multiple perspectives of the complexity and uniqueness of a particular project, policy, institution, program or system in a real-life context" (p. 21). This case study research revealed "multiple perspectives" and investigated "contested viewpoints" that demonstrate the influence of and interactions between stakeholders in [VPA] policy evaluation (Simons, 2009, p. 23). Through a case study analysis of FLEGT efficacy at the three levels of governance (global, continental, and local), I sought to

understand the FLEGT phenomenon and good forest practices aimed at tackling illegal logging through the lens of policy coherence and institutional capacity. Below, I outline how such case study research was carried out, building on the conceptual discussion above.

I began the FLEGT efficacy case study with a qualitative exploration (Creswell & Creswell, 2018), based on a broader analysis of literature and both primary and secondary materials related to FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to assess their interlinkages within global forest governance realities (research question 1). Here, I argue that a case study of recent global-level policy developments and the extent to which they have contributed to important strategic agendas in terms of SFM, forms a focus of analysis. To understand the institutional capacity of the VPA process, I used content analysis of VPA-related documents, meta-analysis of cases in sub-Saharan Africa, and interaction with VPA focal persons in the assessment. In the current VPA process, cases in five sub-Saharan African countries (Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia) were compared in order reveal the potential of VPA processes for advancing good governance and implementing TLAS/WTS, as well as current challenges limiting realization capacities (research question 2). The case study countries were selected in order to compare, at the implementation phase, across African countries—a regional block that has been the target of many international interventions in connection with deforestation and forest degradation, and that is linked to climate change and biodiversity loss (Bernstein & Cashore, 2012). In these countries, good forest governance practices have been advocated and promoted as potential legal and sustainable forestry solutions to illegal logging and related issues.

Consequently, I used Q methodology to assess stakeholder perspectives and understand good forest governance as applied to the VPA in Ghana (research question 3). A Q study is

closely associated with human subjectivity, which is self-referent (Brown, 1980). Designing and conducting a Q study is an involved process that comprises five steps:

- 1. Developing a concourse of statements (i.e., principles of good forest governance);
- Selecting theoretically and pragmatically appropriate Q participants (in this case, multiple stakeholders in Ghana's forest sector, namely government forestry agencies, local communities, FLEGT Facilitator/EU delegation in Ghana, nongovernmental organizations and civil society groups, the private timber industry, and research and educational institutions, but no local communities);
- 3. Administering the Q sort;
- 4. Conducting post-Q sort semi-structured interviews; and
- 5. Analyzing the Q sort and interpreting the factor groups to identify social perspectives and areas of agreement and disagreement.

Carefully applying separate exploratory qualitative methods for research questions 1 and 2, as well as a mixed-methods approach to research question 3, allowed a more robust and synergistic utilization of rigorous procedures in collecting data than single qualitative and quantitative research design, data collection, and analysis. Q methodology fits into complex mixed-methods designs (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). By "complex," Creswell and Creswell (2018) meant that "the designs involve more steps and procedures than are embodied in the three core designs [convergent, explanatory sequential, and exploratory sequential, which are the foundation of a good mixed-methods research]" (p. 226). In a Q study context, the exploratory sequential is added to Q methodology. It involves three-phase procedures. I first collected qualitative data on principles of good forest governance and analyzed them using content analysis. I then designed a quantitative feature (i.e., a forced distribution chart that reflects

stakeholder's subjective viewpoints). I finally tested the quantitative feature by conducting a factor analysis using R computational software with an R Q sort package (version 3.5.3) and interpreted the qualitative meaning of the factor structure (R Core Team, 2018; Stevenson, 2015).

At a general level, I employed Q methodology because of its ability to effectively combine qualitative and quantitative dimensions into a robust mixed-methods design (McKeown & Thomas, 2013). At a practical level, it fits into a good governance conceptual framework and provides a complex approach that appeals to those at the forefront of forest governance research (Nijnik et al., 2018). At a procedure level, it was a useful strategy to have a complete understanding of the forest governance research problems and research questions within the FLEGT context.

Ethical Considerations

Before entering the field for my data collection, I received institutional review board (IRB) approval from Antioch University New England. Following this approval, I fully informed the research participants what my research was about, why it was important to conduct good forest governance research, which sponsors were involved, how my research would be published, and the potential implications for the respondents (Somuah, 2018). Throughout the research process, I ensured trustworthiness by building relationships with my research participants.

As recommended by Rossman and Rallis (2017), I approached the relevant organizational heads acting as 'gatekeepers' and spent time developing interpersonal trust, collaborations, and relationships with them. In this context, the term 'gatekeepers' refers to relevant organizational and individual stakeholders who participate in and influence VPA decisions and implement the

VPA operational programs. I maintained this ethical standard with the help of organizational gatekeepers of state institutions as well as departmental heads, who usually knew the agencies' codes of conduct. I also respected the institutional integrity of all organizations I contacted by ensuring due diligence in sourcing and by using verifiable research information and materials during my research process.

Additionally, I ensured the confidentiality of the participants and their information by using password-protected files to secure data and audio-recorded interviews. As an essential part of my study, I used no attributions when writing this dissertation. However, I will draw on the assembled data for a period of five years to efficiently utilize the resources at my disposal, for example, aimed at cross-referencing materials. After five years have elapsed, I will destroy the hard and the soft copies of data.

A feasible research study must be politically acceptable and sensitive, since the process of collecting data inevitably has implications for policy processes. To practice conscientiousness over the political implications of what information and findings the research revealed, I obtained informed consent for the interviews and emphasized the issue of confidential policy documents. In line with this, I disclosed my research intent to Ghana's Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources, which is the executive arm with oversight responsibility for forestry sector development; I therefore paid attention to their interests and perspectives. In addition to the strategies described above, I sought feedback from relevant organizations in an interactive and continuous process, and shared my reflections with them after every Q sort exercise. As recommended by Bardach and Patashnik (2015), I opened up dialogue and infused it with reason and insight about the social relevance of my research. I further employed subtle styles of leverage, such as asking relevant and explicit questions to sustain open and meaningful dialogues and to examine critical issues I raised during the interviews.

The issue of power dynamics as a control of knowledge production in research interactions is inevitable, especially in localized contexts (Van der Riet & Boettiger, 2009). Since the categories of stakeholders in the Ghanaian forestry sector are not homogenous, a range of power differentials may exist among them. Power dynamics in heterogeneous groups, like the stakeholders in the Ghana forest sector, are likely to favor the more powerful but less important stakeholders. I redressed this possible power imbalance by selecting less powerful stakeholders as well as powerful stakeholders to ensure that the views of the full range of stakeholders in the forest sector of Ghana were incorporated in the Q study.

Positioning Myself in this Dissertation

Ghana, like many developing countries, is faced with sustainable development challenges. Of particular interest to me are those that relate to environmental governance, such as forests and climate change, forest management and forest policy development, and the extent to which key stakeholders are engaged in forest policy development. Over the years, Ghana's forests have experienced setbacks such as deforestation, illegal logging, illegal mining, forest fires, and wildlife poaching, which constitute a major development challenge to the forestry sector in Ghana. If they are not checked they might contribute to serious long-term environmental consequences, such as climate change impacts and loss of biodiversity. Consequently, if left unresolved, such problems could militate against the attainment of SDG 15: Life on Land ("Protect, restore and promote sustainable use of terrestrial ecosystems, sustainably manage forests, combat desertification, and halt and reverse land degradation and halt
biodiversity loss", and other international ambitions and commitments to conserve forests as stipulated in the Conference of Parties, COP 21 (UN, undated, Sustainable Development Goals section).

These environmental problems in Ghana are much of our own making. It is the value we place on our forests as a country, and also the relationship between us all and our endowed natural resources, that is at the core of these issues. Based on my personal observations, and supported by the literature (Hansen et al., 2018; Rutt et al., 2018), the problems in the forest sector of Ghana are related to how we quickly adopt global policies and endlessly discuss them at the national level, but are not able to pursue or implement them effectively to improve forest management outcomes. Over the years, this has profoundly undermined national efforts to address forest management challenges. In my view, it is this policy implementation at all levels that has to be a full part of any natural resources governance solution to the problems that Ghana currently faces.

The above 'wicked' problems—complex interconnected problems that exhibit unique characteristics in a real-life context (Rittel & Webber, 1973)—have had a profound influence on my academic and professional development over the last decade. They became the guiding principles of my choice of academic programs. Having majored in natural resources management at the University for Development Studies in Ghana, I concentrated on environmental resources management for my Master's program at Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology (KNUST) in Ghana. To contribute toward solving these wicked problems, during my Master's at KNUST, I examined more closely forest governance issues by looking at stakeholder participation in forest management in Ghana at four levels (i.e., planning, implementation, monitoring, and benefit-sharing) and the factors influencing their participation.

This study provided recommendations to support decision-making in the policy and practice of Ghana's forest sector.

Along with my past training as a forest manager and a prosecutor of forest and wildlife crimes at the Forestry Commission of Ghana, I worked on forest law enforcement to address forest management challenges in Ghana. Working as a forestry practitioner at the grassroots level from 2010 to 2016 gave me the exposure that allowed me to reflect more deeply about sustainable forest management strategies that can be explored to strengthen the institutions that deal with wicked problems in the forest sector. This professional drive to improve the achievements of sustainable forestry goals, motivated me to undertake a technical exchange program on forest and wildlife crimes, including the Climate Change and Natural Resources Management Program in mid-2016, with the United States Department of Agriculture Forest Service International Programs (USFS IP) in Washington, D.C., and University of California, Davis. As a US Government Exchange Scholar of Forest and Wildlife Crimes with the USFS IP, we exchanged ideas that can be applied in our respective countries to address pressing environmental issues. Previous practice-based programs that have also shaped my research interest in forest governance include the International Training on Participatory Rural Development at the National Institute of Rural Development and Panchayariraj, Hyerabad, India, Climate Change Governance and Natural Resources Management in 2015, at Wageningen University, Centre for Development Innovation, the Netherlands, and working with Moosewood Ecological Services in the northeastern part of the United States.

In pursuing my personal–societal relevancy by combining scholarship with real-world experience at Antioch University New England (AUNE) in the United States, I demonstrate my commitment to sustainable forests not only through my work experience as a forest manager and policy practitioner, but also through my current research in forest policy and governance at AUNE. In essence, this dissertation is a result of my commitment to environmental and social justice, the principles of good forest governance, and social innovations.

Dissertation Outline

This dissertation is structured and formatted as multiple chapters, each of which has been submitted or published as a stand-alone peer-reviewed journal article. The dissertation has three empirical chapters, and each has its own abstract, introduction, theoretical or conceptual approach, methods, results, discussion, and conclusion sections. I provide a list of all references for the five individual chapters in a separate section at the end of this dissertation, where I also provide six appendices.

Chapter 2 presents the first empirical study, "FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF strategic agendas in a comparative perspective: Toward managing interlinkages." The chapter discusses the interlinkages among the three prominent global-scale policy developments that collectively make up the present approach to SFM within the international forestry regimes. The aim of the research presented in this chapter was to answer the first research question: How do the NYDF and UNSPF interlink with the FLEGT Action Plan at two critical policy levels: policy objective and policy instrument? The research drew on a conceptual framework of policy coherence to develop an analytical framework, and also used a content analysis of forest-related policy documents and interviews to explore interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF 2017-2030.

Chapter 3 presents the second empirical study: "A comparative analysis of the institutional capacity of FLEGT VPA in Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of Congo." The related research engaged the second research question:

"Focusing on priorities set out in the VPAs, to what are the potential and realized capacities of VPA processes for advancing principles of good governance and implementation of TLAS and the WTS in Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia?" Using the theoretically derived framework from the extant literature on institutional capacity for good governance, the research assessed the potential and realized capacities of VPA processes for advancing principles of good governance and implementation of TLAS/WTS in Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia. It reviewed the progress made toward the achievement of the FLEGT licensing as well as the challenges that hinder the implementation of VPAs, based on VPA literature, a meta-analysis of cases in sub-Saharan Africa, and interaction with focal points.

Chapter 4 presents the third empirical study: "Good Governance Practices in Ghana's FLEGT Voluntary Partnership Agreements Process: An Application of Q Methodology." The research engaged the third research question: "What are the different stakeholders' perspectives on good governance as applied to VPA in Ghana?" To answer this question, the research expanded on the good governance framework in Chapter 3 and employed Q methodology to benchmark the principles of good governance as applied to VPA in Ghana from different stakeholder perspectives.

Chapter 5 presents the comparative synthesis and conclusions arising from the major findings presented in the three empirical chapters. The chapter is concluded with an outline of the theoretical, methodological, and policy implications of the present research, and recommendations for policymakers and future research. It also provides a general reference list and appendices. This dissertation is a summary of the following original papers:

- I. Adams, M.A., Kayira, J., Gruber, J. S., Tegegne, T. Y., Attah, A., & Idemudia,
 U., Tuokuu, F.X.D. (forthcoming). FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF strategic agendas
 in a comparative perspective: Toward managing interlinkages. *International Environmental Agreements*. Under review.
- II. Adams, M.A., Kayira, J., Tegegne, Y. T., & Gruber, J. S. (2020). A comparative analysis of the institutional capacity of FLEGT VPA in Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo. *Forest Policy and Economics*, *112*, 102108. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2020.102108</u>.
- III. Adams, M.A., Kayira, J., Gruber, J. S., Idemudia, U., Tegegne, T. Y., Attah, A., Tuokuu, F.X.D., & Ansong, M. (forthcoming). Good Governance Practices in Ghana's Voluntary Partnership Agreements Process: An Application of Q-Methodology. *Journal of Environmental Policy and Planning*. Resubmitted.

The author's contribution: Marshall Alhassan Adams is responsible for the original crafting of the three articles. My co-authors contributed by commenting upon the articles and suggesting how to apply their comments in the respective manuscripts. They also assisted in revising certain sections of my articles prior to submitting them to the targeted journals.

Chapter 2: FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF strategic agendas in a comparative perspective: Toward managing interlinkages

Abstract

The quest to effectively govern forest resources has led to a proliferation of international forest regimes, agreements, and conventions. This in itself calls for a robust understanding of how interlinkages can be managed or of new ways of doing so. Yet the focus of many empirical studies has been on interlinkages that are not instrumental to the global context, especially how the core attributes of regimes pursue different strategic agendas. Using content analysis, the present research filled this research gap by undertaking a practical assessment of the interlinkages among European Union (EU) Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT), the New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF), and the United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests 2017–2030 (UNSPF) at the global level, given their shared competences. The results show that FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF share similar policy instruments, such as information sharing, strategic plans, financial resources, and technical capacity support. This finding could contribute to achieving the common strategic agendas on good forest governance, finance for forests, forest loss, and climate change in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF simultaneously, through the prioritization of policy instruments, particularly information sharing. Information sharing, thus, becomes a key factor for continuous inter-institutional learning, as global policy processes reveal incoherencies within the current global forest governance architecture. This paper contributes to forest policy coherence learning at the level of theory and analytical understanding. It also shows how to both effectively manage the potential interlinkages at the global level and strengthen the long-term effectiveness of international forest regimes at the national level.

Keywords, FLEGT, NYDF, UNSPF, Interlinkages, Strategic agenda, International forest regimes

Introduction

Global forest governance continues to undergo a remarkable policy change, that is, alterations in a wide range of legally binding instruments and non-legally binding instruments on all types of forests (Humphreys, 1999). In 2003, the European Union (EU) launched the Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT) Action Plan to tackle illegal logging and the related trade in many tropical forest countries within the framework of the G8 Action Program on Forests (European Commission—EC, 2003a). A Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA)⁶ is a central element of the FLEGT Action Plan in the fight against illegal logging and the associated trade (EC, 2007). VPAs are intended to guarantee that timber and timber products imported into the EU from partner countries (i.e., countries that have entered into partnership agreements with the EU) come from legal sources, thus help exporting countries tackle illegal logging by improving regulations and governance (EC, 2007).

Similarly, as awareness grew of the contribution of illegal logging and deforestation to climate change, a network of actors working under the umbrella of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) proposed the Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+) mechanism, and to include "the role of conservation, the sustainable management of forests, and the enhancement of forest carbon stocks in developing countries" in a post-2012 climate change agreement, upon the expiration of the Kyoto Protocol (UNFCCC, 2007, paragraph 1b-iii). REDD+ is based on the concept of compensating developing countries for their efforts to reduce emissions from deforestation and forest degradation or to create new carbon sinks (forests) at the landscape level (EFI, 2013). Since 2012, a number of new policy initiatives aimed at protecting and restoring forests as a

⁶ A VPA is a bilateral trade agreement between the EU and a timber-exporting country outside the EU.

strategy for climate change mitigation have continued to emerge. Such related policy events at the global level include the New York Declaration on Forests and the adoption of the UNSPF in 2017. As such, there is now a need for a coherent policy approach to the management and conservation of all types of forests, and to the promotion of partnerships and stakeholder engagement in forests (Food and Agriculture Organization—FAO, 2018). This concern has largely been emphasized in the UNSPF and the NYDF, where coherence, coordination, and cooperation to promote sustainable forest management (SFM; see conceptual framework section for the definition) and reverse the loss of forest cover worldwide, is highlighted as being a significant goal and target (UN Forum on Forests, 2017).

Since FLEGT was established before the NYDF and the UNSPF were agreed in 2014 and 2017, respectively, special attention is needed when explicitly linking their substantive policy objectives and instruments. Although all the international forest policies mentioned above have an explicit goal of reducing global forest loss, the fundamental question is to what extent are the NYDF and the UNSPF complementary or in competition with the global efforts of the FLEGT Action Plan to reduce forest loss. Essentially, to put "policy coherence" to further use in support of international commitments to halt forest loss by 2030, we need to thoroughly understand the interlinkages between the different global forest-related policies. Such an understanding is imperative for "enabling policymakers to strike the right balance in actions, investments, partnerships directed toward ecological conservation, and ultimately, to find pathways to sustainable development" (FAO, 2018, p. x). However, the approach to enable policymakers to improve efficiency, or at least avoid any potential duplication of resources (e.g., funds) that

would undermine the effectiveness of international forest regimes,⁷ is still not well understood (Gupta et al., 2016; Tegegne, Cramm & Brusselen, 2018). Rather than allowing the global forest initiatives to develop in isolation from each other without interlinkages, it is worthwhile to explore ways to strengthen their effectiveness through better coordination (EFI, 2013). This underscores the need to undertake a practical assessment that examines policy interlinkages at two critical policy levels: (a) policy objectives; and (b) policy instruments for effective policy implementation that can strengthen on-the-ground forest policy coherence and ensure positive outcomes.

Without carefully nurturing the potential interlinkages among the different policy objectives and instruments, policy incoherencies are likely to persist and undermine effective forest management. As a result, a number of scholars have made efforts to improve the conceptual and analytical approach to assessing interlinkages (Dohlman, 2014; Howlett & Rayner, 2013; Kalaba et al., 2014; Koch, 2018; Tegegne, Cramm & Brusselen, 2018). This scholarship has spurred a number of empirical papers on interlinkages, particularly in the field of the environment and forests. In general, scholars have explored the EU Forest Strategy and its linkages to EU forest-related policies (Aggestam & Pülzl, 2018) and assessed international forest regimes (Fernández-Blanco et al., 2019; Glück et al., 2010; McDermott et al., 2007; Mitchell, 2003; Tarasofsky, 1999; van Dam, 2019) and interlinkages between REDD+ and the Sustainable Development Goals (Bastos Lima et al., 2017).

The academic literature on interlinkages between FLEGT and REDD+ has been dominated by policy studies at a country level (Ochieng et al., 2013; Tegegne et al., 2014;

⁷ A regime in this paper context is a single international forestry agreement or convention or declaration or international agenda on forests. Therefore, each of the different international forest regimes—FLEGT, NYDF and UNSPF 2017-2030 can be considered as separate and independent forest regime.

Tegegne et al., 2017). However, interlinkages studies have paid scant attention to recent globallevel policies, for example, interlinkages among SFM, FLEGT, and REDD+ (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). To tackle the current global forest policy issues, more in-depth knowledge about the implications of interlinkages is needed to strengthen forest policy coherence from a global-scale perspective (Duguma et al., 2014; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). When attention is not paid to the interlinkages between global-level policy developments, it is often assumed that a particular policy solution is suitable for policy implementation and conflicts are likely to result. Importantly, interlinkages at the global level are particularly critical to achieving practicable and actionable outcomes consistent with global-scale sustainability issues, such as climate change (Antwi-Agyei et al., 2017). Therefore, the present research set out to:

- Examine the interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF at two critical levels, namely policy objective and policy instrument; and
- 2. Consider the policy implications of managing the potential interlinkages in a mutually reinforcing manner that best promotes the strategic agendas of SFM.

By addressing these objectives, the research filled a major gap in the literature. This is because the analysis of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF appears particularly important in the light of the international forest community's quest to achieve the global goals and targets of reducing forest loss by 2030.

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows. Section 2 provides the context for the theoretical foundation and analytical framework underlying the present research. Section 3 introduces the methodological approach. Section 4 presents the findings, while section 5 discusses the interlinkages and policy implications. Section 6 draws conclusions and makes recommendations.

Theoretical Foundation for Developing an Analytical Framework

In recent years, the definition and characteristics of policy coherence have inspired scholarly works in the context of global environmental governance. For example, some scholars have theorized that "policy coherence" means consistency between different policies (Hertog & Stroß, 2011; Matthews, 2012). Other scholars disagree that policy coherence and policy consistency are identical policy characteristics (Howlett & Rayner, 2007; Mickwitz et al., 2009). Despite the increasing amount of policy coherence research, the concept remains vaguely defined, given that it is often used interchangeably with "policy consistency," "policy complementarity," and "policy coordination" (Cejudo & Michel, 2017; Howlett & Rayner, 2013). Accordingly, some scholars use the term "policy coherence" to mean promoting synergies (Missiroli, 2001), while the term "policy consistency" is interpreted as the absence of contradiction (Gauttier, 2004). A key insight from this growing literature is the lack of a shared understanding of and clarity with respect to the conceptualization of policy coherence. This makes it challenging to operationalize policy coherence in international regime assessment.

Considering that it is difficult to clearly define policy coherence, it is analytically important to adopt a definition for the strategic analysis of the interlinkages within and across sectorial policies as well as across forest governance scales (Organization of Economic Cooperation and Development—OECD, 2018). Therefore, I adopted the term interlinkages, which denotes logical consistency among overlapping or related international forest regimes, based on their mere existence (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). Overlapping in this study means "when the functional scope of one regime protrudes into the functional scope of others" (Glück et al., 2010, p. 13). Overall, policy coherence works when policymakers provide a consistent set of policy objectives and policy instruments to ensure interlinkages among overlapping global-level policies that allow for clear responsibilities where their implementations occur.

Scholars in the field of international environmental regimes have developed a number of frameworks and typologies that facilitate the analysis of interlinkages between international forest regimes (Biermann et al., 2009; Gehring & Oberthür, 2009; OECD, 2018; Picciotto et al., 2004; Young, 1994; Zelli & van Asselt, 2013). Drawing on a similar typology of policy coherence used in examining interlinkages among regimes (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018), it is essential to identify a set of policy design criteria with which to evaluate interlinkages (Antwi-Agyei et al., 2017; Glück et al., 2010). To that end, policy objectives (specific targets or goals or strategic agendas in the policy) and policy instruments (tools and strategies for implementation or to achieve the desired policy goals or strategic agendas) indicated what to look for, with particular attention paid to the interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. This evaluation approach fit the focus of this research on the targeted interventions at the global level, rather than policy implementation at the landscape level (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018).

In this research context and in my analytical framework (see Table 2.1), policy objectives interlink when they are consistent without major contradictions. They are, however, not interlinked if there are contradictions during the policymaking processes. Consistency of policy objectives necessitates contradiction-free objectives, creating mutual reinforcement of policy instruments and ensuring that interlinkages among regimes can be achieved (Kern & Howlett, 2009). These policy objectives and instruments may be proactively pursued depending on specific cases of global strategic agendas. Overall, policy instrument interlinkage is a step toward a shared overarching strategic agenda for promoting SFM, which takes place when the

interlinkage of two or more policies may make their policy instruments more effective or ineffective (Kern & Howlett, 2009).

SFM forms an important agenda of international forest regimes because it has been adopted as the overreaching goal for global forest management (Maguire, 2013). Here, SFM is defined as "[a] dynamic and evolving concept, [which] aims to maintain and enhance the economic, social, and environmental values of all types of forests, for the benefit of present and future generations" (UNFF, 2007, p. 3). I adopted the initial strategic agendas developed by van Dam (2019) for 17 international policy developments that directly or indirectly affect sustainable forest management and conservation. In this context, an "agenda" is defined as specific international policy developments and processes related to a major topical issue or policy objective/goal that is addressed by a broad network of transnational actors and agencies (van Dam, 2019). I focused in depth on six of the 17 strategic agendas presented by van Dam (2019), and reformulated the six strategic agendas to the context of the research. The six strategic agendas that are seen as the most crucial global forest issues—namely forest loss, climate change mitigation and adaptation, forest biodiversity, finance for forests, forest governance, and forest technology transfer—represent the common strategic agendas in FLEGT, NDYF, and UNSPF. This selection is neither exhaustive nor definitive. Appendix A presents the detailed definitions of the strategic agenda and the topics covered. To ensure analytical brevity, I omitted the following strategic agendas: soil, water, energy access, bio-economy, bioenergy, food security and consumption, sustainable agriculture, responsible infrastructure and mining, health, livelihood improvements, risk and disaster management, and markets and trade.

Table 2.1

An Analytical Framework for Assessing Interlinkages

Approach	Policy Level	Issue	Evaluation criteria
Policy coherence: interlinkages	Policy objective/strategic agenda	Are there any shared policy objectives/ strategic agendas among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF?	If so, are there strong interlinkages and potential contributions to the strategic agendas for promoting SFM?
	Policy instruments	What contribution can FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF make to the achievement of a given strategic agenda for promoting SFM?	FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF policy instruments may make direct or indirect contributions, and could be enabling conditions for achieving the strategic agendas.

Source: Author

Methodological Approach

To limit my analytical bias, I used a two-step evaluation process: (a) identify policy documents for scoping and inventorying, and (b) screen and analyze interlinkages in the FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF regimes.

Identifying Policy Documents for Scoping and Inventorying

Given the global nature of the scope of the evaluation, the sources chosen also focus on the targeted global forest-related policies or strategies. This research built on existing information on legally and non-legally binding instruments that define FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. An extensive literature review was conducted to identify policy documents relevant to the general architecture of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF (see Table 2.2). While this was not a systematic review, it included reports, strategic policy documents, and other documentation relevant to the said regimes.

The selection of the data sources was based on two criteria—principally a policy document's applicability to the abovementioned three regimes. First, information with a direct link and immediate relevance to specific policy issues or policy domains in FLEGT, NYDF, or UNSPF was considered. Second, information with specific relevance for the FLEGT Action Plan was taken into consideration. Although the FLEGT Action Plan has seven broad measures (EC, 2003a), the research covered only two priority measures—namely support to timber-producing countries and trade in timber—as the basis for identifying contributions to answering the two research questions.

Overall, I cross-referenced these policy documents with past work done on the analysis of the abovementioned regimes (e.g., van Dam, 2019) focusing on a review of 17 international forest policies. The overview of international forest policies by van Dam (2019) was based on data collected from published literature and the websites of international institutions, as well as in-depth interviews with key experts in the period May–July 2018 and with outcomes from the "Strategic Agenda promoting sustainable forest management workshop in September 2018" (van Dam, 2019, p. 12). Based on the literature reviews, interviews, and the workshop, van Dam (2019) highlighted the strategic agendas where the Dutch government is strongly promoting the conservation and sustainable management of forests.

The overall aim of the present research was to conduct a comparative in-depth analysis of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF strategic agendas. Each of the regimes included more than one referenced policy document (see Table 2.2). The identified key policy documents relevant to FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF are presented in Table 2.2. By reviewing the policy objectives and policy instruments of the regimes, it was possible to determine the extent to which their strategic agendas are interlinked and how the policy tools chosen to implement the agendas overlap each other.

Table 2.2

Document	Prepared by	Publication Year	Source of Policy Document
	FLEGT-related policy of	locuments	
Forest Law Enforcement Governance and Trade, proposal for an Action Plan	European Commission	2003	EC 2003a

Overview of Key Policy Documents Reviewed

Council conclusions on Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT)

	Council conclusions on Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT)	European Council	2003	EC 2003b	
1		NYDF-related policy of	locuments		
	New York Declaration on Forests: Action	United Nations	2014	UN 2014a	
	Statements and Action Plans				
	New York Declaration on Forests: Declaration and	United Nations	2014 (list of	UN, 2014b	
	Action Agenda		endorsers revised		
			in July 2017)		
	U	UNSPF 2017-2030 related policy documents			
ľ	United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests 2017-	United Nations	2017	UNFF 2017a	
	2030. General Assembly Resolution 71/285:				
	United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests 2017-				
	2030 A/RES/71/285.				
	Report of the United Nations Forum on Forests on	United Nations	2017	UNFF 2017b	
	its 2017 special session, New York, 20 January				
	2017, United Nations strategic plan for forests				
	2017-2030 and quadrennial program of work of the				
	United Nations Forum on Forests for the period				
	2017-2020				

Screening and Analyzing Interlinkages in Identified Regimes

I adopted a process-based approach (Picciotto, 2005) to analyze the interlinkages among international forest regimes at the global level, because such an approach addresses the actual sources rather than the symptoms of incoherencies, where the main focus is on the regime setup to attain policy coherence at the policymaking level (Foster & Stokke, 1999). The adoption of a process-based approach compelled me to split the studied regimes into policy objectives and policy instruments, as well as relevance for SFM. I carefully examined the said regimes and the context in which they are used. The content of the policies was analyzed by examining and qualitatively comparing the prevailing policy features, such as policy objectives, policy instruments, relevance to sustainably managed forests, and strategic agendas in relevant policy documents. This approach is the main method used for analyzing textual data (Creswell, 2007), which usually involves examining the prevailing narratives in relevant policy documents.

In retrieving the data, I focused on substantive policy objectives and policy instruments to identify interlinkages and the strategic agendas of the regimes, supplemented by keyword

searches corresponding to each regime studied. Direct and implicit linkages to common keywords in the regimes were noted. I considered these data to be an adequate representation of coherent policy objectives, policy instruments (tools and strategies), relevant strategic agendas, and contributions to SFM espoused in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF policy documents. This content analysis was not intended to provide insights into on-the-ground policy implementation, but to show how far global forest policy objectives and policy instruments are recognized or not in international regime strategic agendas. A weak interlinkage constitutes a primary lack of shared objectives and instruments in the context of strategic agenda consideration in the said forest regime, and the regime may indirectly contribute to that strategic agenda. A strong interlinkage, in contrast, means that international forest-related policy is highly considered within the context of strategic agendas through policy design, and the regime can directly contribute to the given strategic agenda under the wider framework agreement.

Based on the general evaluation criteria in my analytical framework, I adapted a three-point Likert scale to determine and interpret the degree of interlinkages and potential contributions by FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to strategic agendas for promoting SFM as follows (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018, p. 7):

- Strong interlinkages: a given topical issue is explicitly considered in the form of goals, objectives, or targets that contribute directly to the strategic agenda;
- Weak interlinkages: a given topical issue is not explicitly considered in a given regime, but its goals, objectives, or targets can contribute indirectly to the strategic agenda; and

 (iii) No interlinkages: a given topical issue is not explicitly considered in a given regime, and its goals, objectives, or targets cannot be expected to contribute to the strategic agenda.

Results

This section presents the main contributions of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to the

strategic agendas for promoting SFM and the possible interlinkages among the three regimes. An

inventory of policy objectives, policy instruments, and strategic agendas in FLEGT, NYDF, and

UNSPF is presented in Appendix B.

Interlinkages Among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF

Table 2.3 provides a summary of the various contributions of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF

to the strategic agendas for promoting SFM, all of which are discussed in more detail below.

Table 2.3

Contributions of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to the Strategic Agendas for Promoting SFM

Strategic agenda For promoting SFM	FLEGT	NYDF	UNSPF
Forest loss	Indirect contribution: FLEGT can prevent forest degradation—the loss of forests' capacity to produce essential goods and services— through enhanced forest law enforcement.	Direct contribution: NYDF goal 1 is to halt natural forest loss.	Direct contribution: UNSPF aims to reverse the loss of forest cover or prevent forest degradation worldwide through SFM.
Climate change mitigation & adaptation	Indirect contribution: Not a key topical issue in FLEGT, but ensures legality in the forest sector, which is linked to the maintenance and enhancement of forests and their contribution to the global carbon cycles.	Direct contribution: The aim of NYDF is to reduce emissions from deforestation and forest degradation as part of a post- 2020 global climate agreement.	Direct contribution: UNSPF highlights global efforts to prevent forest degradation and contribute to the global effort of addressing climate change.
Forest biodiversity	Indirect contribution: Illegal logging affects forest biodiversity with regard to tree species, and substantial actions under FLEGT attempt to address this issue.	Indirect contribution: NYDF goal 5 is to restore degraded landscapes and forestlands.	Indirect contribution: UNSPF aims to increase significantly the area of protected forests worldwide and other areas of sustainably managed forests.
Finance for forests	Indirect contribution: The means of implementation in a form of finance received due attention in FLEGT, especially capacity building and TLAS developments.	Direct contribution: Mobilization of finance for forests constitutes a primary goal and target of the NYDF	Direct contribution: UNSPF goals and targets have covered new and additional financial resources from all sources for the implementation of SFM

Good forest governance	Direct contribution: FLEGT addresses legality and contains mechanisms related multi- stakeholder participation, information transparency, and accountability in the forest sector.	Direct contribution: NYDF goal 10 is to strengthen forest governance.	Direct contribution: UNSPF goal 5 emphasizes the promotion of governance frameworks to implement SFM, including through the UN Forest Instrument.
Forest technology transfer	Indirect contribution: A VPA TLAS is built around a wood tracking system for effective supply chain control as a mechanism for verifying compliance.	No contribution: Forest technology is not explicitly considered in the NYDF.	Direct contribution: Technological innovations in the forestry sector are significantly promoted in the UNSPF through international cooperation.

Sources: EC, 2003a, b; NYDF, 2018; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018; UN, 2014a, b; UNFF, 2017a, b,

Table 2.3 shows the profound interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF and their potential to contribute across the multiple strategic agendas discussed below.

Forest Loss

FLEGT makes an indirect contribution to forest loss: It seeks to achieve its policy objectives by addressing illegal logging and the related trade, thereby contributing to reducing forest loss (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). A VPA, under FLEGT, deals with the underlying causes of forest degradation, for example, weak forest governance and inconsistent legal and institutional frameworks (Ochieng et al., 2013; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018).

The NYDF makes a direct contribution to forest loss: It essentially aims to at least halve the rate of loss of tropical forests globally by 2020 and strives to halt natural forest loss by 2030 (UN, 2014a). Additionally, the declaration included the goal to restore 150 million hectares of degraded landscapes and forestlands by 2020, and an additional 200 million hectares of deforested and degraded forestlands by 2030 (NYDF, 2018; 2019). However, progress toward achieving this goal is mixed (NYDF, 2019). For instance, only about 27 million hectares of land have been restored (NYDF, 2019). Moreover, high rates of land cover change may reverse gains, as one third of the countries committed to the Bonn Challenge have experienced forest loss and agricultural expansion that exceeded their restoration commitment area (Fagan et al., 2020). The UNSPF makes a direct contribution to forest loss: Its strategic plan provides a framework for the implementation of Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 15, namely the sustainable management of forests. As outlined in the strategic plan, the most relevant global forest goal and associated target are 1 and 1.3, respectively, and they require that by 2020, countries worldwide should "promote the implementation of sustainable management of all types of forests, halt deforestation, restore degraded forests, and substantially increase afforestation and reforestation" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 3).

Climate Change Mitigation & Adaptation

FLEGT makes an indirect contribution to climate change mitigation & adaptation: The implementation of FLEGT VPA can indirectly support the climate change agenda by, for example, promoting and enhancing compliance with reduced-impact logging (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). Generally, VPA countries have focused on undertaking measures such as the implementation of forest management plans that provide environmental benefits and address compliance monitoring of forestry operations that could alter carbon sinks.

The NYDF makes a direct contribution to climate change and mitigation: As indicated in Appendix B, at least goals 1, 7, and 8 are strongly linked to the climate change agenda (UN, 2014a, b). These goals are further translated into quantified emission reduction. According to the NYDF, achieving the goals in the policy document could reduce the global emissions of greenhouse gases by 4.5–8.8 metric tons per year (NYDF, 2018). To put this into perspective, that figure is equivalent to the United States' total annual greenhouse gas emissions.

The UNSPF makes a direct contribution to climate change and mitigation: Its global forest goal 1 and its targets reinforce NYDF goals 1, 7, and 8, which contributes to the achievements of SDG 14, namely take urgent action to combat climate change and its impacts

(UNFF, 2017a). UNSPF goal 1 and its targets specify that afforestation and reforestation may be used to meet emission reductions, and thereby contribute to the global effort to address climate change (UNFF, 2017a). Thus, it can be concluded that the goal of UNSPF directly covers the mitigation of greenhouse gases and the adaptation of ecosystems to climate change.

Forest Biodiversity

FLEGT makes an indirect contribution to forest biodiversity: FLEGT's goal is to combat illegal logging and the associated illegal timber trade (EC, 2003a). In doing so, FLEGT may help protect some tree species threatened with extinction due to overexploitation through rules governing the harvesting of species (Glück et al., 2010). In addition, improving and enforcing national laws catalyzed by the FLEGT VPA process could ensure both the development of forest management plans to determine yield and regulate timber harvesting, and the compliance with their requirements. This management plan also guides the conservation of forest resources by prescribing silvicultural and monitoring schedules (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018).

The NYDF makes a direct contribution to forest biodiversity: Its goal 6—namely "ambitious, quantitative forest conservation and restoration targets for 2030 in the post-2015 global development framework"—is explicitly linked to forest biodiversity conservation (UN, 2014a; NYDF, 2019, p. 21). Other goals, for example, NYDF goal 1 aimed at stemming tropical forest loss, are linked to global efforts to halt biodiversity loss (UN, 2014a).

The UNSPF makes a direct contribution to forest biodiversity: Its goals are directly related to forest biodiversity conservation; for example, UNSPF goal 3 and related target 3.2, aim to increase significantly the area of forest under long-term forest management plans (UNFF, 2017). In particular, UNSPF goal 1 further demonstrates a strong link to forest biodiversity,

which is encapsulated in the two most comprehensive international treaties on forest biological conservation: The Convention on Biological Diversity and the Aichi Biodiversity Targets 2011–2030 (UNFF, 2017a, b).

Finance for Forests

FLEGT makes an indirect contribution to finance for forests: Its Action Plan seeks to promote market security to ensure that only legally produced timber and timber products are imported into the EU (EC, 2003a; Glück et al., 2010). As suggested by Glück et al. (2010), the VPA process is expected to incentivize legal timber trade by encouraging timber suppliers and consumers to bear the actual cost of timber production as stated in the national laws, rather than seeking only to minimize prices. This incentive (through domestic and international trade, including the payment of fees and taxes) is likely to enhance the contribution of tropical forests to national economies. In VPA countries, the EU provides direct and indirect financial investment to support the VPA process with respect to implementation activities related to the 2013 EU TR—Timber Regulation (EC, 2016).

The NYDF makes a direct contribution to finance for forests: Its most significant goals address the specific commitments with regard to mobilizing finance for forests. NYDF goals 8 and 9 respectively "support the development and implementation of strategies to reduce forest emissions" and "reward countries that by acting, reduce forest emissions—particularly through public policies to scale up payments for verified emission reductions and private-sector sourcing of commodities" (NYDF, 2019, p. 21). The declaration specifically calls for political endorsement for verified forest-related carbon emission reductions and the provision of financial support to reduce emission-related deforestation and forest degradation (NYDF, 2019).

The UNSPF makes a direct contribution to finance for forest: It supports the overall mechanism for reversing the decline in mainstream developmental assistance to SFM, mobilizing new and additional financial resources for implementing SFM (e.g., payment for ecosystem services), and creating monetary value for the carbon stored in forests (UNFF, 2017a, b). This global policy supports national-level strategies to "increase the access of small-scale forest enterprises, in particular in developing countries, to financial services, including affordable credit, and their integration into value chains and markets" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 4). Other relevant goals include mobilizing "significant resources from all sources and at all levels to finance sustainable forest management and provide adequate incentives to developing countries to advance such management, including for conservation and reforestation" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 5).

Good Forest Governance

FLEGT makes a direct contribution to good forest governance: The main goal of its Action Plan is to promote good governance and enable a legal framework for strengthening SFM in VPA countries by ensuring that EU firms import from producing countries that comply with additional legal and sustainable forest management requirements stipulated in their national forest laws (Glück et al., 2010; Gupta et al., 2013). In doing so, FLEGT builds on and supports the development and implementation of legal, policy, and institutional frameworks for addressing weak forest governance at the national level (Tegegne, Cramm, Köhl et al., 2018; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). The VPA process also promotes multi-stakeholder platforms composed of key sectors in forest use, management, and policymaking, as well as increased access to information that can support local democracies in developing countries (Carodenuto, 2019; Overdevest & Zeitlin, 2018). This multi-stakeholder platform is one way of managing cross-sectorial coordination and overcoming barriers in planning, implementation, and accountability arrangements (Tegegne, Cramm, Köhl et al., 2018).

The NYDF makes a direct contribution to good forest governance: Its goal 10 seeks to contribute to good forest governance (UN, 2014a). NYDF Goal 10 is intended to "strengthen forest governance, transparency, and the rule of law, while also empowering communities and recognizing the rights of indigenous peoples, especially those pertaining to their lands and resources" (NYDF, 2019; p. 21). The underlying rationale is to ensure the existence of equitable rights and the rule of law in the forest sector.

The UNSPF makes a direct contribution to good forest governance: Its goal 5 and related target 5.2 support the enhancement of forest law enforcement and governance by "strengthening national and subnational forest authorities, and significantly reducing illegal logging and the associated trade worldwide" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 5). Target 5.3 further requires that "national and subnational forest-related policies and programs be coherent, coordinated, and complementary across ministries, departments, and authorities, [be] consistent with national laws, and engage relevant stakeholders, local communities, and indigenous peoples" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 5). This target recognizes the 2007 UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People and the 2011 UN Principles on Business and Human Rights (van Dam, 2019), which is also subject of matter of global policy platforms (e.g., the UN Permanent Forum Indigenous issues) around human rights and secure tenure rights at regional, national, and local levels (UNFF, 2017a).

Technology Transfer

FLEGT makes an indirect contribution to forest technology transfer: Although a forest technology transfer agenda is not explicitly captured in FLEGT, a VPA TLAS improves transparency in supply chain management using a wood tracking system, and allows a VPA

country's legality assurance system to differentiate legal from illegal timber and timber products or exclude controversial sources, and to issue FLEGT licenses to legal timber and timber product exports (EC, 2007). The timber verification system is essential for forest inventory/survey, mapping, and stock monitoring (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018).

The NYDF makes no contribution to forest technology transfer: Although there is no explicit indication of forest technology transfer in the NYDF, the declaration received the endorsement of signatory governments, as well as business and civil society organizations, to contribute to the improvement of technological innovation in the forest sector (UN, 2014a).

The UNSPF makes a direct contribution to forest technology transfer: At its heart are goal 4 and targets 4.3 and 4.5, related to innovation and forests (UNFF, 2017a). Specifically, strategic target 4.3 promotes "North–South, South–South, North–North, and triangular cooperation and public–private partnerships on science, technology, and innovation in the forest sector" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 3). In addition, target 4.5 promotes improvements in "the collection, availability, and accessibility of forest-related information through, for example, scientific assessments" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 5).

In order to achieve the above strategic agendas, the regimes articulate a mix of regulatory, financial, and technical capacity support, and information policy tools with a distinct focus on different policy goals, such as SFM, tackling illegal logging and corruption, and the mitigation of climate change through forest management, and the sustainable development of forests and people. FLEGT focused on the VPA and EU implementing regulations as appropriate policy tools (Glück et al. 2010; Gupta et al. 2013). Although FLEGT is focused on implementing VPA for the overall improvement of the forest governance system, it ultimately includes the policy mix of tools such as TLAS, the information transparency annex, environmental and social

safeguards, independent audit, and multi-stakeholder structures to achieve its policy goals largely in VPA countries (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). As policy tools, the EU Timber Regulations (international timber trade instruments) target operators along the production and market supply chain with the aim of improving legal and sustainable forest management. To do this, a VPA sets standards for the social and environmental impacts of timber harvesting operations and processing, and obliges EU timber importers to exercise due diligence, as well as keep records of suppliers and consumers (Gupta et al., 2013).

The NYDF set the goal to end forest loss by 2030. To achieve this, a mix of voluntary instruments are used, focusing on, among other policy tools, political commitments and pledges, codes of conducts and guidelines for information sharing, and financial resources to support national governments and civil society organizations (UN, 2014a, b). The overarching strategic agendas of the UNSPF are further defined by specific targets, as set out in the strategic plan. They include "a global framework for action at all levels to sustainably manage all types of forests and trees outside forests, and to halt deforestation and forest degradation" (UNFF, 2017a, p. 1). In general, the main policy tools for implementation are global strategic actions and programs, funding, information, and education; forest-carbon offsetting; reporting; and capacity and technological transfer in the forest sector (UNFF 2017a). The UNSPF proposes strategic actions; responsibility for implementation rests largely with public and private institutions facilitated by global-level coordination mechanisms such as the UNFF.

To sum up:

1. There are strong interlinkages between FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF strategic agendas of good forest governance through the prioritization of shared policy instruments and the promotion of global-scale collaborative platforms. Thus, good

forest governance is a cross-cutting strategic agenda that overlaps completely within the three studied regimes.

- 2. Thematic financial incentives are recognized as a joint strategic agenda by the NYDF and the UNSPF (but not by FLEGT, which indirectly contributes to finance for forests' agenda) and could trigger strong interlinkages for SFM.
- 3. There are also strong interlinkages between NYDF and UNSPF strategic agendas on forest loss and climate change mitigation & adaptation. With regard to the mitigation approach and adaptation strategies, there are interlinkages between NYDF goal 7 and UNSPF goal 1. Thus, finance for forests, climate change & mitigation, and forest loss are also identified as prospective cross-cutting strategic agendas among the regimes.
- 4. There are weak interlinkages between biodiversity strategic agendas in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. The interlinkage between the FLEGT and the UNSPF forest technological innovation agenda is weak. The development of cross-cutting strategic agendas is a good inter-institutional learning strategy for global forest governance because they create a focus for a unified international forest policy (Maguire, 2013).
- 5. While FLEGT is necessarily more legality mechanism-centered than the NYDF and the UNSPF, the latter policy tools are synergic, with similar overarching policy objectives. However, there are strong interlinkages among the policy instruments of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF regarding financing mechanisms, capacity building/transfer, and information sharing.

6. Furthermore, there are weak interlinkages between the policy instruments of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF related to political support, forest law enforcement, forest restoration activities, coordination mechanisms, and carbon offsetting.

Discussion and Emerging Issues

In this section, I discuss the possible interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF, as well as the implications for managing interlinkages resulting from strategic agendas.

Interlinkages

Interlinkages usually arise at all governance levels in connection with specific issues or strategic agendas (Gomar et al., 2014). My analysis revealed that FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF could contribute to similar strategic agendas of SFM, namely forest loss, climate change, good forest governance, and finance for forests. Of particular relevance to international organizations, policymakers, and practitioners is the development of cross-cutting strategic agendas, such as good forest governance and finance for forests. For example, FLEGT (through policy, legal, and institutional reforms in VPA countries), the NYDF (political will from a broad network of transnational actors), and the UNSPF (through enhanced cooperation, coordination, and synergies of forest-related polices at all levels) have strong links with good forest governance. Therefore, promoting good forest governance anywhere requires paying greater attention to avoiding duplications and conflicting regimes not only across international institutions, but also within the same regimes for effective policy implementation in domestic settings (Cashore, 2009).

Finance for forests constitutes an important aspect of many umbrella initiatives at the global level, simply due to their general relevance to SFM (Humphreys et al., 2019; Locatelli et al., 2016). However, not all sustainable development finance promotes SFM (Humphreys et al.,

2019). For example, the target of increasing funding to address SDG 2 ("End hunger, achieve food security and improve nutrition and promote sustainable agriculture," see UN, n.d., Sustainable Development Goals section) often promotes the conversion of forests to agriculture development (Humphreys et al., 2019). In some specific national contexts, it may be necessary to stimulate an inter-sectoral dialogue on what constitutes sustainable and unstainable finances for forests. The implication is that attention should be paid to the larger international financing regimes, in particular the agro–forestry interface, with an emphasis on sustainable agricultures— a prerequisite for achieving zero net deforestation (Humphreys et al., 2019). While the generic targets of the UNSPF and the NYDF with respect to the finance for forests agenda may be too vague to guide policy implementation at the national level, the key seems to be a systematic and coordinated approach to the harmonized implementation of all fulfilled financial pledges for SFM.

In general, as these policy objectives become wider to cover a larger number of elements, they interlink or appear to mutually reinforce the need to globally manage forests according to SFM principles. My observations about existing interlinkages provide convincing reasoning that the overarching objectives of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF focus on or relate to much broader aspects of SFM, such as 'the totality of principles and procedures' expressed within the international forest regime. This finding also confirms that the net contribution of international forest policies to improving SFM remains their common objective, even though the policies do not always overlap (Braatz, 2002; Ledoux et al., 2000; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). Thus, the FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF key policy objectives are aligned with SFM in addressing sustainability. Such objectives are generally supported by all actors with a stake in the forest sector, and in other sectors, at national and international levels with the primary purpose of

creating a climate of mutual understanding (Glück et al. 2010; Haug & Gupta 2013).

However, while the key objective of FLEGT is focused on timber legality verification and international trade (EC, 2003a), it reveals some potential contradictions with NYDF and UNSPF goals to halt tropical forest loss (UN, 2014a, b; UNFF, 2017a). For example, my findings revealed that FLEGT's main policy objective is to promote the demand for verified legal timber, which may not ultimately or directly contribute to halting forest degradation or reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation. Thus, FLEGT's focus on legal timber may run counter to halting global forest loss or achieving a quantified emissions reduction or sustainability without strong compliance and environmental safeguards. This should not raise any question as to which policy objective should be overriding, since promoting the legal timber trade under the FLEGT process does not prevent it from promoting sustainability. Arguably, there is no more critical aspect to managing interlinkages than the adjustment of policy tools and strategies for achieving both legality and sustainability, or internalizing good forest governance in order to achieve appropriate policy implementation in many domestic settings (Cashore, 2009). To design new or adjust existing policy tools, it is important not only to engage in dialogue with experts at the global level, but also to engage key stakeholders at the national level for policy feedback.

SFM remains a crucial element in relation to global environmental issues, for example, the fight against forest loss, carbon emission reduction, and climate change mitigation (Cerutti et al., 2020). Consistent with my analysis, the blueprint for FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF further underlines a number of strategic agendas for SFM, wherein the three regimes advocate an integrated approach to biodiversity conservation and climate change mitigation. This integrated approach is critical for advancing the SFM agenda and would undoubtedly include the development of forest sector technology, such as timber legality verification systems, remote sensing, and terrestrial laser scanners in various national forests for monitoring and land-use change tasks. One of the critical technological applications would be to ensure timber legality verification and technical support to improve the monitoring, verifying, and reporting of global emissions from deforestation and forest degradation. This advancement is expected to help create incentives to ensure legal timber trade and the accurate measurement of emission reduction, while maintaining and improving forest ecosystem services. For instance, the goal of the NYDF and the UNSPF related to climate change agendas sets targets and timelines for halting deforestation and achieving emission reductions.

While such valuable tools can serve this acute purpose in the forest sector, their implementation requires human resources and agencies with the appropriate technological capabilities to perform the required functions, all of which is lacking in developing countries (Hetemäki et al., 2010). Thus, in order to achieve the strategic agendas of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF for SFM, the technological and related critical capacity deficits in developing countries contexts need to be addressed. This is in line with the position of the UNFF (2017a), namely that the effective implementation of SFM is critically dependent upon the transfer of environmentally sound technologies, capacity development for their implementation, and the mobilization of financial resources for developing countries. Hence, technology and related resources must be a key consideration in solving the challenges we face in managing forests, improving information transparency, and increasing the efficiency forest governance in developing countries and beyond (Carodenuto, 2019; Hetemäki et al. 2010).

The Bigger Challenges: Managing the Interlinkages

My analysis shows that SFM is an important synergistic interlinkage among FLEGT,

NYDF, and UNSPF. In this research, I propose three approaches to harness their interlinkages. First, my inventory (see Appendix B) provides insights to guide the EU and the UN interest in combining different instruments that generate synergistic systemic effects in an interactive way. It follows that the UNFF and the EU, as network actors engaging in and disseminating information on SFM at the global level, should organize their systemic effect strategies in a way that promotes forest policy coherence based on the identified strategic agendas (McDermott et al., 2010).

It is important to note that the Collaborative Partnership on Forests (CPF) has already taken measures to ensure a coordinated and harmonized approach to SFM, by introducing coordination mechanisms in member organizations (McDermott et al., 2010; van Dam, 2019). Using the CPF as a reference point, policymakers can build on the early gains to further enhance policy coordination among the international forest regimes. This should serve as a springboard to leverage policy coordination with all the other international forest regimes. I expect that interlinkages at the international level will be achieved if policy feedback through a dialogue platform is effectively pursued to better understand the important strategic agendas of international forest regimes. This policy feedback can make policy actors more knowledgeable of the interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF, particularly at the national and subnational levels. The basis of such dialogue platforms should stem from inter-institutional learning. As argued by Gehring and Oberthür (2009), such inter-institutional learning can only take place where institutional policy objectives and instruments are complementary to similar strategic agendas, as in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. In order to address relevant issues of this policy setting, parliaments at the national level should mainstream the global-level policies, with forest-related institution nationally and locally adapting them for implementation.

Second, taking the twin strategic imperatives together helped me to explain why interlinkages could also be managed at the operational level. Interlinkages can be better managed at the operational level by clarifying the potential relevance of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF in political, economic, fiscal, and ecological contexts, and how they could be supportive of the implementation of national forest strategies and plans. Alternatively, I argue from a top-down pathway of influence perspective (for details, see Bernstein & Cashore 2012) that interlinkages among the said regimes can be nationally driven, by combining international and national rules, resources, competencies, and skills to support the implementation of other programs. This is particularly important in an international regime context where global-level policy processes and outputs at the national level influence each other.

It is suggested, however, that feedback loops between such governance levels must be strong enough to interlink international regimes and national forest policies (Gomar et al., 2014). As such, policymakers at both the international and the national level should explore further information sharing and reporting systems as one of the most preferable policy instruments found in this research. This can support an inter-sectorial coordinated approach to designing coherent forest policy with realistic expectations and the mechanisms necessary for its implementation at the national level. However, "leveraging interlinkages [further] requires true political leadership, with better policy coherence and coordination as a means to achieve overall objectives focused on outcomes rather than processes" (UN High-Level Political Forum (HLPF) on Sustainable Development, 2017, p. 11). Therefore, in order to manage interlinkages at the international and national levels, representation from and interaction between policymakers, implementers, and political actors is imperative. It is thus essential that policymakers pay careful attention to political, social, and economic priorities and contexts at the national level, where

most international regimes are implemented.

In addition to understanding some of these key country-specific political, social, economic, fiscal, and ecological priorities, how other global forest policy instruments might support these national strategic plans needs to be clarified. This may involve the development of additional and innovative financial resources needed by national governments for implementation, especially in developing countries. Also, such innovative financial mechanisms are still the subject of ongoing discussion (Singer, 2016) and a challenge, as tropical forests continue to receive only low levels of sustainable private investment (Humphreys et al., 2019). Further, the Global Environmental Facility (GEF) and other forest-related partnership offer some opportunities for developing countries. For example, with nearly US\$ 500 million from diverse funding sources (GEF, 2015), the GEF announced a program to eliminate deforestation from global commodity supply chains (Humphreys et al., 2019).

What is needed to enhance such innovative means is strong institutional commitments to expand formal funding legally and efforts to bridge the gaps between international pledges and disbursed funds (Humphreys et al., 2019). Here, there is a crucial need to align or harmonize fulfilled financial pledges for policymakers to manage interlinkages and further strengthen policy coherence at all governance levels. In realizing successful means of implementation around SFM, developing countries need capacity support to formulate the right mix of policy instruments in order to benefit from financial mechanisms at the global level. In addition, forest investment programs (e.g., payments for ecosystem services) are likely to be forthcoming if there are enabling institutional conditions: countervailing policy, transparency, accountability, and the participation of stakeholders and their institutions (Castrén et al., 2014). This calls for innovative policy initiatives in increasing domestic financing for SFM. Dealing with corruption, which often thwarts potential capacity for mobilizing domestic forest taxes, requires equal attention.

Overall, my discussion highlights the profound interlinkages among and the potential contributions of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to the larger goal of SFM. These interlinkages lie particularly at the level of policy goals and targets (e.g., NYDF and UNSPF), where there are overlaps between policy objectives, which appear to be strongly linked to almost all strategic agendas, in particular finance for forest and good forest governance agendas. Managing interlinkages effectively is essential to the promotion of sustainably managed forests, and strategies for SFM should consider interlinkages among these global-level policy developments and other international commitments (e.g., SDGs). Finance for forests and good forest governance to coordinate the remaining strategic agendas in a mutually supportive manner for implementation at the national level. Notwithstanding the interlinked nature of the regimes studied and their potential contributions to critical global forest strategic agendas, the NYDF and UNSPF were consistently noted as mutually reinforcing and they should be implemented in a complementary manner. This is critical to policy implementation at subnational and national levels.

Conclusions and Recommendations

The present research examined interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF at the global level at two critical policy levels, namely policy objectives and policy instruments. A process-based approach was used to deconstruct and match the core attributes of the three regimes studied with their policy objectives/strategic agendas and policy instruments. The results highlighted that interlinkages can be found in the policy objectives of the three regimes, as they target cross-cutting strategic agendas for promoting SFM—a fundamental requirement of international forest regimes. The analysis also revealed a number of interlinkages among
FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF policy instruments. In particular, FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF share inherent interlinkages of policy instruments, such as information sharing, strategic plans, and financial and capacity support.

Many of the policy objectives and instruments studied make either direct or indirect contributions to the six identified strategic agendas. The interlinkages among these policy instruments could produce synergies in the pursuance of several strategic agendas, namely forest loss, climate change mitigation & adaptation, forest biodiversity, finance for forests, good forest governance, and forest technology transfer. Surprisingly, the issue of interlinkages has not been filtered into important strategic agendas such as forest technology transfer. For example, the NYDF does not yet play a substantial role in technology transfer in the forest sector, but it is explicitly recognized in FLEGT and the UNSPF as enhancing sustainable forest management benefits. To be utilized to find solutions for ensuring the identified strategic agendas, forest technology transfer must be brought to bear on national- and global-level forest strategies, with capacity support made accessible to all, particularly in developing countries.

The only strategic agendas that have been widely recognized as underpinning all the conservation and forest management discussed in this dissertation are the four cross-cutting strategic agendas, that is, good forest governance, finance for forests, climate change mitigation & adaptation, and forest loss. This finding has implications for managing interlinkages and for efforts to realize policy coherence at the international level. The main reason is that, for example, finance for forests and good forest governance norms are seen as enabling conditions for SFM, and they are cross-cutting issues that can potentially advance the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.

Maximizing interlinkages would necessarily require additional institutional efforts at the

global and national levels. Therefore, I recommend the following measures at the international institutional level to further manage the potential interlinkages:

- 1. Promoting inter-institutional learning (including policy transfers and innovations) and leveraging interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF within the current climate change governance framework. This inter-institutional learning should include precise strategic guidelines to support international stakeholder forums on how to work with each other to foster national level interlinkages. Effective inter-institutional learning requires dialogue and coordinated actions, with a focus on achieving cross-cutting strategic agendas (e.g., finance for forests and good forest governance) and benefiting from interlinkages rather than a single global-level policy development. The cross-cutting strategic agendas are fundamental issues that all forest governance institutions at all levels should work to improve.
- 2. Building political commitment and strengthening legitimacy in international cooperation via the CPF is crucial, especially in the light of cross-cutting strategic agendas for forest policy coherence learning. Interlinkages among international forest regimes would be enhanced if political support attributed to the CPF were further strengthened. This is expected to bolster capital and political leverages, as well as the means of implementation.
- 3. Managing interlinkages also critically depends on capacity to boost the achievement of synergistic policy outcomes in the long term. Therefore, more focused capacity building support is required within FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. A high priority should be given to the knowledge and know-how required to understand the complexity of the interlinkages and the application of forest technology in the global

South.

4. Aligning finance and pledges for forests is critical for managing interlinkages. This alignment includes analyzing the effectiveness of measures in leveraging sustainable investments, building effective private–public partnerships for the development of the forest sector, and developing coherent measures to support forest governance goals.

A limitation of this analysis is that it was limited to only global-level policies while excluding national policy. It is therefore imperative to note that my findings are not conclusive on policy implementation because of my focus on global-level forest policies. Furthermore, I did not examine whether the interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF extend to the domain of national forest policies. Also, the NYDF and the UNSPF contain a wide range of goals and targets, and it is a challenging task to analyze them all in detail. However, in terms of strengthening forest policy coherence at the global level, I provide important subtleties around interlinkages among the policy objectives and policy instruments of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. I do so because: (a) The overarching goals of such global forest policy guides national-level forest strategies, and (b) realizing interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF policy instruments (capacity, information sharing, and reporting) and cross-cutting strategic agendas, are important means for strengthening national forest strategies implementation.

In addition, given that the criteria of interlinkages are constantly changing and evolving, it follows that my findings are not generalizable across time. However, researchers could follow the methodological approach of Magliocca et al. (2018) to generalize a similar qualitative review. Consistent with my analytical framework, their approach highlights a set of comparison elements that researchers often overlook when analyzing interlinkages at the global level and how global level governance influence national-level policies, and vice versa. Such an approach suggests future research outlooks: What determines the effectiveness of strategies for managing interlinkages, and when are such strategies desirable? This paper only presented results based on qualitative research, which implies some level of subjectivity in my content analysis and interpretation of the findings.

Chapter 3: A Comparative Analysis of the Institutional Capacity of FLEGT VPA in Cameroon, Central African Republic, Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo

Abstract

Illegal logging has received international attention in recent years. For instance, the aim of the European Union Action Plan on Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade Action Plan (FLEGT) and its Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA) is to combat illegal logging and foster good governance and trade in legal wood products. Using a theoretically framework derived from literature on institutional capacity for "good forest governance," I conducted a comparative analysis of the potential and realized capacities of VPA processes for advancing principles of good forest governance and the implementation of the Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS) in Cameroon, Central African Republic (CAR), Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo (Congo), as well as the challenges that hinder the implementation of VPAs. Based on information gathered from multiple sources, I found that VPA processes do have potential capacities for advancing information transparency, multi-stakeholder participation, and TLAS. Important progress is, however, constrained by complex political and technical issues. Unlike in Ghana, Liberia, and Congo, where progress and realized capacities are more pronounced, the realized capacities of VPAs in Cameroon and the CAR are limited. While there are prospects for making progress in these latter countries, such challenges as weak and inconsistent legal frameworks, insufficient financial resources, and long-term conflicts have slowed down the implementation of VPAs. Modest investment in capacity building and enhanced political will could have a significant effect on the realized capacities.

Keywords: EU FLEGT, VPA, Good forest governance, Institutional capacity, Sub-Saharan Africa

Introduction

Since the 1990s, the international community has launched several policy interventions to address illegal logging and promote sustainable forestry. For instance, the World Bank introduced the Forest Law Enforcement and Governance (FLEG) initiatives to tackle illegal logging. These initiatives included a series of regional Ministerial Conferences in Africa, Asia, and Eastern Europe, which created political space for and consensus on the need to address the problems of illegal logging (Eba'a Atyi, 2018). While FLEG initiatives have been one of the most important actions in these regions, efforts to strengthen timber legality compliance and trade controls along the global supply chain remain limited (Cashore & Stone, 2012). The FLEG initiative in Africa, for example, has been weakened while the quantity of illegally harvested timber is still growing rapidly in national and intra-African markets (Eba'a Atyi, 2018). This situation creates a strain on forest conservation and forest-dependent livelihoods in sub-Saharan Africa (Eba'a Atyi, 2018).

At the general level, the FLEG appears to be similar to the EU Action Plan FLEGT. The Action Plan is the EU's response to the problem of illegal logging and associated trade in timber and timber products (EU FLEGT Facility, 2018a). The FLEGT Action Plan includes actions to engage the EU in joint work with timber exporting countries with a view to improving forest governance and reducing the trade in illegal timber and timber products. In this article, I focus on the FLEGT, which arose out of the FLEG decision in 2003 to strengthen legality verification and promote good forest governance. Unlike the FLEG initiatives, the FLEGT has a strong focus on strengthening legal trade between the demand-side countries in the EU and supporting supply-side countries to improve governance in the forestry sector (Colchester, 2006; Bollen & Ozinga, 2013).

A central component of the Action Plan is the Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA), which is a legally binding bilateral trade agreement between the EU and a timber-exporting country outside the EU (hereinafter 'VPA country'). The aim of a VPA is to ensure that timber and timber products imported into the EU from a partner country comply with the laws of that country. Among key elements of a VPA include (a) the Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS), which verifies legality throughout the value chain—from tree felling to export of the finished products—and issues verified legal timber products with 'FLEGT' licenses, and (b) commitments to public disclosure of information and other improvements to forest governance.

Yet, without capacity building in VPA countries, the quest for negotiations on and the implementation of VPAs is a fruitless goal pursuit (Tegegne, 2016; Carodenuto & Cashore; 2018; Cashore et al., 2016). The FLEGT Action Plan recognizes the importance of capacity development in meeting its measures, and therefore promotes capacity building for the public forestry sector, civil society, and the private sector in VPA countries (EC, 2003a). As a consequence, VPA countries have received significant EU funds and other international financial support for capacity development to support the negotiation and implementation of VPAs (EC, 2016). Despite the financial investment, the legality verification systems are yet to be finalized and operationalized in several African countries (Karsenty, 2019). At the moment (May 2020), only Indonesia is able to issue FLEGT licenses. Five other countries—Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia—are currently implementing VPAs, while VPAs have been agreed in Guyana, Honduras, and Vietnam but not yet signed or ratified (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020b). Six other countries—Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Laos, Malaysia, and Thailand—are still in the negotiation phase (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020b).

Why Does Institutional Capacity Assessment Matter?

Influencing policy areas with different sets of capacities and institutional arrangements is perhaps the biggest challenge of international commitments to regulate the forestry sector (Cashore, 2019; Maguire, 2013; Minang et al., 2017; Tegegne, 2016). Progress in the negotiation and implementation of VPA processes requires an adequate level of capacity to change the business-as-usual situation in the forest governance of VPA countries (Hansen et al., 2018). Continuous capacity building as roles change is a key factor in the extent to which institutions can acquire, improve, and retain the technological innovations and other resources needed to implement VPAs (Cashore, 2019; Bollen & Ozinga, 2013; Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). As an institutional approach, capacity assessments have the potential to improve policy actions by providing useful insights into the specific capacity required in all phases of a policy process (Willems & Baumert, 2003). Any policy process requires different functions to be performed to achieve a particular outcome, but in some cases, national institutions have an imbalance in capacities to perform efficiently (Willems & Baumert, 2003). Yet, the application of different capacities is of limited use when trying to explain why institutions fail to achieve policy goals or why policies fail to deliver (Howlett & Ramesh, 2015). Some scholars argue that the introduction of new and multiple regulations and related technologies at the country-level often outperforms the resources and capacities of institutional mechanisms required to cope with their implementation (Rayner & Howlett, 2009). Other scholars state that the degree to which policies may be adopted and applied is a function not only of institutional capacity, but also of complicated interrelated country-specific contextual factors, such as political, social, legal, structural, and financial factors (Willems & Baumert, 2003). For instance, the structure of the forestry sector, the governance and historical contexts, the complexity of the timber supply

chain, the institutional framework, and the capacity of different stakeholders may undermine the implementation of VPAs (Bollen & Ozinga, 2013).

The outputs of VPAs are filtered through the above contextual factors and manifest themselves in the governance arena for implementing VPAs, with the potential to create barriers or enable an effective legality assurance system (Carodenuto & Cashore, 2018). By taking the institutional settings into account, it is possible to offer a more holistic explanation for the challenges of VPA processes and their link to critical capacity issues (Minang et al., 2017). Studies on institutional capacity are less known, particularly on the institutional capacity of developing countries, where they are greatly needed (Cerutti et al., 2013; Cerutti et al., 2014; Dang et al., 2016). Furthermore, no study has rigorously explored the potential and existing institutional capacities that may leverage VPA promises into progress in sub-Saharan Africa. Against this background, the aim of the present study was to:

- Analyze the institutional capacity of the VPA process to advance good forest governance and implement a functioning TLAS in Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana and Liberia.
- 2. Provide insights into the challenges of realizing the potential capacity of the VPA process in sub-Saharan Africa and elsewhere.

This article presents an analytical framework that identifies two main components of institutional capacity, namely potential and realized capacities. This capacity distinction allowed me not only to assess institutional capacity, but also to ask whether there are common challenges to realizing potential capacities regardless of early ratifications and different institutional settings. My qualitative exploration approach was modest, considering the methodological implications: a desk review of policy documents, a meta-analysis of VPA cases in Africa, and

interactions with focal persons to obtain new insights into progress around VPA implementation, as well as to describe capacity aspects of VPA and current challenges. I do not go into a detailed assessment of the institutional components in all five African countries because of time and resource constraints, but provide a generic overview to inform further research. I do, however, explore the different experiences and lessons in the African regional block, and thereby contribute to a better understanding of emerging issues in VPA countries. Overall, I used the analytical framework to improve our understanding of institutional capacity for advancing good forest governance as they influence and are influenced by complicated political-economic and historical trajectories.

The article is organized as follows. In section 2, I present the theoretically derived concepts of institutional capacity that I used to inform my analytical framework. I explain the methods in Section 3 and present my main findings in section 4. In Section 5, I discuss my findings and provide some policy implications. In section 6, I conclude the paper and offer some recommendations. I address the limitations of the study in Section 7.

Theoretical and Analytical Framing: Institutional Capacity for "Good Governance"

There are several conceptualizations of institutional capacity as a process and a general approach to "good governance" (Gisselquist, 2012). Although the concept of "good governance" is highly contested in developing countries (Gisselquist, 2012), it has been underlined that such governance is contingent on institutional capacity (Hope, 2009). As a result, the practice of "good governance" has shifted toward recognizing the critical role of capacity building of institutions as increasingly important for delivering policy outcomes (Hope, 2009). Generally, the concept of "institutional capacity" refers to the extent to which actors develop and apply rules and procedures in order to solve collective problems (Cornell, 2002; Wickham et al., 2009).

Capacity for advancing "good governance" relates to a multitude of actors and institutions operating at different levels of governance, whose actions and interactions are defined by different interests, agendas, and power structures (Fukuyama, 2013; Lemos & Agrawal, 2006; Tacconi et al., 2003). At the policy level, however, the discourse about good governance is limited to a handful of so-called principles of good governance that usually include transparency, accountability, and participation (Cronkleton et al., 2008). Where these principles are lacking, governments often fail "to achieve and sustain a climate of good governance" (Hope, 2009, p. 728). In turn, it means that good governance can be practiced in the environments of institutions where capacities, such as human resources capacities, exist (Hope, 2009). If such potential capacities are absent, policy actors' efforts do not lead to their realized capacities for exercising transparency, accountability, and participation.

While the climate of good governance allows policy actors to develop strategies that can help implement VPA requirements, assessing the institutional capacity of a VPA requires a review of existing theoretical thinking in which potential and realized capacities are envisioned. Drawing on Li and Zusman (2006), potential capacity relates to having impressive regulations (in this article context, VPAs), while realized capacity refers to how VPAs are translated into concrete operational programs, such as TLAS. There are, however, disagreements in the literature about the nature of these capacities (Li & Zusman, 2006). On the one hand, Sokolow (1979) argues that potential capacity and realized capacity are not related, while Li and Zusman (2006) disagree that potential capacity has net positive impacts on realized capacity. Although the two groups of capacities are interrelated components of institutional capacity, they are not synonymous. Intuitively, a potential capacity may exist in institutions, but actors may not recognize or develop strategies to take advantage of such policy interventions or unleash sources of underutilized capacity for institutional uptake. Additionally, few scholars have questioned the socioeconomic context as an important determinant of actors' interactions and potential capacities (González & Healey, 2005). Conversely, others posit that the socioeconomic context influences institutional capacity (Grindle, 2007; Healey, 2006; Phelps & Tewdwr-Jones, 2000). In this article, I argue that potential capacities are likely to be least effective if they do not consider the larger complex, dynamic social-political systems in which the VPAs are implemented. The main assumption is that VPAs occur in political contexts beyond institutional settings (Hirons et al., 2018; Satyal, 2018).

My theoretical model distinguishes two interrelated capacity aspects, namely potential capacity and realized capacity, which appear to represent the basic capacity process underlying VPA, and therefore driving their association with the criteria in Table 3.1. In this article, what VPA countries may be able to do relates to the realization of their potential capacity. Thus, this model provides better analytical traction to determine what is working well, and what kind of capacity needs to be improved. I present the analytical framework for assessing the institutional capacity of VPAs in Table 3.1.

Unpacking Criteria and Indicators for Assessing Institutional Capacity for Good Forest Governance

To assess how the principles of good governance and TLAS are applied in the five VPA countries, I used the good governance framework of the Program on Forests and the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (PROFOR/FAO, 2011). This framework provides six key principles of good governance: (a) accountability, (b) effectiveness, (c) efficiency, (d) fairness and equity, (f) participation, and (g) transparency. These six principles interweave with three core pillars of forest governance:

- 1. Policy, legal, institutional, and regulatory frameworks;
- 2. Planning and decision-making processes; and
- 3. Implementation, enforcement, and compliance.

In this paper, I consider the capacity of VPA processes to advance the transparency and participation of state and non-state forest sector stakeholders in the VPA countries, as these are the prioritized principles that the EU explicitly promotes in the FLEGT Action Plan (Bollen & Ozinga, 2013; EU, 2019). More importantly, a lack of transparency and of participation among forest sector stakeholders have been identified as some of the most important barriers to effectively implement the VPAs (Lesniewska & McDermott, 2014; Corodenuto, 2019).

The capacity of VPAs to increase *transparency* refers to ensuring the clarity of decisionmaking processes and that state and non-state stakeholders have access to forest-sector information at national and local levels. The VPAs require that procedures for regulatory process and decisions be open and clear to both state and non-state stakeholders (Othman et al., 2012). Transparency also ensures that the VPA process is perceived as legitimate by all concerned stakeholders (Kishor & de Rijk, 2014). In this article, I focus primarily on information transparency, that is, disclosure mechanisms that provide access to information about forests and VPA decisions to relevant state and non-state stakeholders.

The capacity of a VPA to advance *stakeholder participation* is considered a key normative principle that is embedded in the VPA negotiations and implementation process (Lesniewska & McDermott, 2014). "The EU advocates broad stakeholder participation in negotiating and implementing a VPA in order to ensure an agreement is credible" (EU FLEGT Facility, 2018a, see Participation section). Participation encompasses the active consultation and engagement of stakeholders in the VPA processes. In this article, I focus on the existence of functioning mechanisms to bring stakeholders to the dialogue platform on the VPA process.

In this article, I also focus on the extent to which TLAS is developed and applied in the five VPA countries. A TLAS forms the core of a VPA. "The VPA annex on the TLAS describes how, in practice, a VPA country's legality assurance system will differentiate legal from illegal timber and timber products, and how the country will issue FLEGT licenses to legal products" (EU FLEGT Facility, 2018b, see Legality Assurance System section). TLAS includes five elements: (a) a legality definition; (b) control of the supply chain using a wood tracking system (WTS) for monitoring the movement of timber and wood products from the forest or point of import to the point of export or sale on the domestic market; (c) verification of the supply chain as set out by the WTS; (d) the issuance of FLEGT licenses; and (e) an independent audit of the TLAS by a third party (EC, 2007). As these elements in the VPAs are extensive and detailed, I examined progress in developing and deploying TLAS, which encompasses a wood tracking system for tracing all timber from the point of harvest to export.

Table 3.1

Analytical Framework for Assessing Capacity for Advancing Principles of "Good Forest Governance" and TLAS in the VPA Process

Dimension	Criteria	Indicator	Potential capacity characteristic	Interpretation
Good forest governance	Transparency mechanisms in the VPA process	Disclosure of information on VPA-related activities	Information disclosure mechanisms do not exist Information disclosure mechanisms are under development Information disclosure mechanisms exist but not functional Information disclosure mechanisms accessible to only a few stakeholders Information disclosure mechanisms are accessible to most stakeholders	Very low existing/realized capacity Low existing/realized capacity Medium existing/realized capacity High existing/realized capacity Very high existing/realized capacity
	Participation mechanisms in the VPA process	Existence of participation mechanisms for multi-stakeholder VPA process	Participation mechanisms do not exist Participation mechanisms are under development Participation mechanisms established but not frequently applied Participation mechanisms well-established but not accessible to all forest sector stakeholders Participation well established, frequently applied, accessible to all forest sector stakeholders	Very low existing/realized capacity Low existing/realized capacity Medium existing/realized capacity High existing/realized capacity Very high existing/realized capacity
Functional timber verification system	Timber traceability and monitoring system	TLAS developments and deployment	No TLAS established TLAS under development TLAS developed but not operationalized TLAS developed and deployed nationwide A fully functioning TLAS for issuing FLEGT licenses exists	Very low existing/realized capacity Low existing/realized capacity Medium existing/realized capacity High existing/realized capacity Very high existing/realized capacity

Source: Author

Research Design: Study Area and Methods

I designed the study as an exploratory multiple case study. A case study is "as an empirical inquiry that investigates a contemporary phenomenon in its real-life context, especially when the boundaries between phenomenon and context are not clearly evident" (Yin, 2003, p. 13). To understand the complexity of a VPA's progress, I examined the phenomena of potential and realized capacities, and challenges to progress on the VPA process. As shown in Figure 3.1, the case study covered Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia, because these are forest-rich states that have signed, ratified, and started VPA implementation. Accordingly, I used the five countries to explore the particularity—that is, the uniqueness—of VPA countries' potential capacities and to illustrate different aspects of institutional challenges. Another equally important reason is that these countries, like other tropical forest countries, are the focus for legal and sustainable forestry implementation activities because of deforestation and illegal logging (Bernstein & Cashore, 2012). Moreover, timber-producing tropical countries were an early target for the FLEGT (EC, 2003a). Therefore, the selected countries have different experiences and lessons that are worth examining for mutual learning and institutional redesign.



Figure 3.1. Map showing VPA countries in sub-Sharan Africa. (Source: Author Map produced using ArcGIS 10.6 suite package and datasets from http://diva-gis.org/).

Drawing on a similar qualitative method used to study institutional effectiveness in the context of Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+) in developing countries (Ochieng et al., 2016), a review of official policy documents (see Appendix C) related to VPA process was undertaken. This choice of document review allowed me to gain insights into the progress of VPA implementation in sub-Saharan Africa, and to analyze the institutional capacity of VPA countries and the challenges facing the VPA process. I relied on the EU FLEGT Facility (which is hosted at the European Forest Institute) and its website, online Briefing Notes, and aide-mémoire, as well as specific VPA countries' documents and reports. I also reviewed and cross-referenced relevant documents from the EU FLEGT Facility and VPA countries with Independent Market Monitor reports of the International Tropical Timber

Organization (ITTO). These were complemented by meta-analysis of relevant reports by Brack, and Léger (2013), Eba'a Atyi (2018), EU (2019), Karsenty (2019), Pepke et al. (2016), Vandenhaute, et al. (2014), Tegegne (2016), EC, (2016), Minang et al. (2017), and the New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF 2018; 2019). The data for these studies were semistructured interviews complemented with a review of scientific and grey literature.

The desk study and meta-data analysis were complemented by informal interactions (between September 2019 and October 2019) with experts directly involved in the VPA processes. In this article, focal points are lead policy actors (e.g., government authorities in VPA countries) with extensive knowledge based on their position in and experience of a country's VPA process. These interactions generally lasted 20–30 minutes, with questions designed to elicit information on progress and key issues that these policy actors could identify as essential for improving forest governance. Most of these informal interactions were not recorded because of the politically sensitive nature of the VPA process. However, notes were taken during and immediately after each interaction. I believe that, together, these studies allowed a better understanding of the progress the VPA process had made to date and the main challenges hindering the implementation of VPAs.

Based on the general criteria in my framework to qualitatively analyze the policy documents, I used a content analysis approach to investigate the progress of VPAs in the light of potential capacities and realized capacity-related challenges. In using the content analysis approach, I compiled data on the five VPA countries as review notes, which were used to assess each VPA country's progress in relation to potential capacities and associated challenges. My content analysis of the data included EFI FLEGT updates published and available in English. The validity and reliability of the data collected were strengthened through triangulation of the results from policy documents, meta-analysis of VPA cases and interaction with focal points to address my main research questions.

Results

In this section, I present the potential and the existing/realized capacity of the VPA process for (a) advancing principles of transparency and participation, as well as implementing functional timber verification systems, and (b) the main challenges of realizing potential capacities. Table 3.2 summarizes the status and progress of the VPA process. I highlight the insights from my interactions with focal persons to support the content analysis.

Table 3.2

Summary of the Status of the VPA Process in Study Countries

Country	Negotiations	Signing by VPA parties	Ratification	FLEGT licensing
Cameroon	Negotiations started in 2009	VPA signed in 2010	VPA ratified in 2011	No FLEGT licensing
CAR	Negotiations started in 2009	VPA signed in 2010	VPA ratified in 2012	No FLEGT licensing
Congo	Negotiations started in 2008	VPA signed in 2010	VPA ratified in 2013	No FLEGT licensing
Ghana	Negotiations started in 2007	VPA signed in 2009	VPA ratified in 2009	No FLEGT licensing but Ghana issued "mock FLEGT licenses" in 2018
Liberia	Negotiations started in 2009	VPA signed in 2011	VPA ratified in 2013	No FLEGT licensing



Potential and Existing/Realized Capacity of the VPA Process

Table 3.3a presents references to information transparency, stakeholder participation, and TLAS in the texts of the VPAs of Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia at the time of the study. Table 3.3b shows the existing and realized capacity of VPA processes in implementing

mechanisms for information transparency and stakeholder participation, as well as in developing and deploying TLAS in the five VPA countries. None of the VPA countries ranked very high for advancing transparency and participation. However, there have been promising developments in implementing VPA information transparency and participation mechanisms.

Table 3.3a

Capacity aspect	Cameroon	CAR	Congo	Gha

Potential Capacity of VPA Process in Five Study Countries

Capacity aspect	Cameroon	CAR	Congo	Ghana	Liberia
Information transparency	Article 21 and Annex VII include 75 types of data or information in forest sector to be publicly available. Article VII references all important information on the operations associated the FLEGT licensing scheme.	Annex XI includes 68 types of data –13 categories for dissemination. Annex IX, Section IIb references civil society efforts to document information and make it publicly available to the FLEGT licensing authority and the JIC.	Annex X includes 49 types of data – four categories for dissemination. Article 21 references reporting and public disclosure	No annex but in LAS reference to 68 types of data. Art. 20-2: JMRM records efforts toward transparency with reference to specific documents to be made public. Annex under development.	Annex IX includes reference to Freedom of Information Act (2010), Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative – two categories for information disclosure– 61 types of data – 7 categories for dissemination. Also described in LAS. Annex II, Principle 11.
Stakeholder participation	Article 16 and Annex III-B lay down commitments to establish participation mechanism to guarantee key stakeholders' involvement in the monitoring and implementation of the VPA. Annex III-B: National Monitoring Committee includes all interested stakeholder, especially CSOs.	Articles 16 and 19 as well as Annexes VIII and IX reference participation mechanisms (e.g., National Committee for Implementation and Monitoring (CNMOS) and Technical Permanent Secretary (STP)).	Article 16 makes commitments to consult and involve key stakeholders in the implementation of the agreement. As set out in article 19, a Joint Implementation Council (JIC) shall be established to facilitate monitoring and review of the agreement.	Article 16 includes the principle of participatory management. It encourages the consultation of stakeholders, including local communities.	Article 16 states the following participation requirements: representation (Article 16-1) and functioning (Article 16-3) of participatory mechanisms.
TLAS	Annex VIII outlines the control of the supply chain to track timber from the forest to the point of export. Article 9 requires the establishment of timber legality verification system Annex II-A details system for verifying the legality and derived wood product.	Annex V references the establishment and management of information software adapted to the traceability requirements needed to control, verify and license legal timber.	Articles 3, 8, and 9 as well as Annex III include requirements to establish systems for verifying that timber and derived products for export have been legally produced and that only timber verified as such is exported to the EU.	Article 8 requires that Ghana develops and implements to differentiate legally-produced from illegally- produced timber along the supply chain. See also L.I. 2254	Article 8 includes commitments to establish a system for verifying timber legality along the supply chain. The legality definition is set out in Article 2 and in Annex II.

Source: see Appendix A

Table 3.3b

Existing and Realized	Capacity of VPA	Process in	<i>Five Study</i>	Countries
-----------------------	-----------------	------------	-------------------	-----------

Countries	Good forest governance: Transparency and participation mechanisms in the VPA process		Functional TLAS	Highlight of existing and realized capacity	
	Disclosure of information on VPA- related activities	Existence of functioning participation mechanisms for VPA process	TLAS developments and deployment	-	
Cameroon	Medium realized capacity	Medium realized capacity	Medium existing/realized capacity	 Developed a dedicated website for information sharing, but there is still more to do. Established strong participation mechanisms which are active. TLAS (SIGFII) developed but not deployed. 	
CAR	Low realized capacity	Low realized capacity	Very low existing/realized capacity	 Developed website to publish information but the functioning of the mechanisms has been limited. Established participation mechanisms but the functioning of the mechanisms has been limited. No TLAS has been established 	
Congo	Medium realized capacity	Medium realized capacity	High realized capacity	 Developed a website and publishes information on the <u>website</u>. Established participation mechanisms as outlined in the VPA but does not function as intended. TLAS developed and preparing for deployment. 	
Ghana	High realized capacity	Medium realized capacity	High realized capacity	 Developed a public portal for sharing information Established stakeholder participation mechanisms, and they are working. TLAS (GhLAS) developed, piloted/tested but not fully functional nationwide. 	
Liberia	Medium realized capacity	Medium realized capacity	High realized capacity	 Publish forest-related information on FDA's website Developed mechanisms to engage forest sector stakeholders TLAS (LiberTrace) developed and tested but not fully functional nationwide. 	

Source: Author.

Information Transparency

My analysis revealed that there is high potential capacity for the establishment of mechanisms that make information available to all relevant stakeholders. All five VPAs include basic and general transparency measures, outlined in the VPA texts and annexes, listing the information to disclose to the public (Table 3.3a). This ranges from 49 (Congo) to 74

(Cameroon) types of data. In all countries studied, the dissemination of forest-related information is often carried out through portals, websites of national forestry authorities, official reports, and multi-stakeholder implementation platforms.

The realized capacity for sustaining information transparency efforts varies across the countries. The existing and realized capacity of Cameroon, Congo, and Liberia was ranked medium (see Table 3.3b). Cameroon developed a website (<u>www.apvcameroun</u>) dedicated to publishing forest-related information and documents included in the EU–Cameroon VPA. In 2017, the website provided over 80% of the information that should be publicly available (NYDF, 2018). However, the website is now (2019) offline, and in 2018, the information made available via the website was either incomplete or lacked consistency. Hence, state and non-state actors continue to rely on informal channels to access information. In Congo, the Ministry of Forestry publishes financial and other forest-related information, as foreseen in Annex X, on a website (apvflegtcongo.info). The website is often offline and often lacks content or suffers from periodic technical problems (Forest Watch Report, 2018). Congolese CSOs welcomed the adoption of Congo's transparency code in 2017, which enables them to request specific pieces of information on an ad hoc basis to support their monitoring (Forest Watch Report, 2017).

As set out in transparency annex IX, my analysis reveals that Liberia has a medium realized capacity. Liberia adopted the 2010 Freedom of Information Act and since 2017 it has been publishing reports with information on taxes collected, production, and market prices on the Forestry Development Authority's (FDA) website (<u>http://www.fda.gov.lr/;</u> Minang et al., 2017). However, the functioning of the website suffers from technical issues and lacks regular updates. Moreover, the format of the information provided on the website does not suit the needs of information users. The FDA also integrated timber in the Extractive Industries Transparency

Initiative and provides broad access to forestry information throughout the production value chain (Bollen & Ozinga, 2013).

Ghana, on the other hand, has a high existing/realized capacity for ensuring transparency in accordance with Article 20. The Forestry Commission of Ghana, in collaboration with civil society, developed the Transparency Portal to provide the public with access to information about, for example, harvest rights, timber rights fees, harvest-related payments, and Social Responsibility Agreements (personal communication with a civil society representative, July 30, 2019; Accra, Ghana). Finally, although CAR developed a centralized database on forests and a website (<u>www.apvrca.org</u>), the functioning of the website has been limited due to weak capacities for forest monitoring and control, and a lack of capacity and resources (ITTO, 2018). Hence, CAR was ranked as having low existing/realized capacity to implement the information transparency commitment of the VPA process.

Stakeholder Participation

My analysis ranked CAR as having a very low realized capacity to engage multi-stakeholders in the VPA process, and Cameroon, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia as having a medium existing capacity for applying participation mechanisms in the VPAs. Cameroon established the Joint Monitoring Committee (JMC or *Comité conjoint de suivi*, in French), a Joint Implementation Committee (JIC), and a civil society platform. However, these mechanisms (e.g., National Monitoring Committee) are behind schedule or suffer from internal representation problems. Similarly, as defined in Article 16 and Annex V of the EU–Ghana VPA, Ghana established Joint Monitoring and Review Mechanisms (JMRM) and a Multi-Stakeholder Implementation Committee (M-SIC), including actions to support a civil society platform to ensure the engagement of stakeholders in the VPA process. However, the M-SIC has become less effective as a deliberative mechanism. Liberia also developed a JIC and a National Multi-stakeholder Monitoring Committee (NMSMC). In realizing the potential capacity of the VPA process, Liberia is the only VPA country to have community representatives on the multi-stakeholder committee overseeing the implementation (Satyal, 2018). The functioning of the mechanisms, however, has been limited by the change of leadership within the forest authority.

On the other hand, as per Article 15 and Annex IX (5) of the VPA text, Congo set up a Joint Implementation Committee (CCM) and a Technical Secretariat (ST). However, the ST has not been actively applying the Joint Implementation Committee to engage stakeholders in Congo's VPA process. However, CSOs formed a platform to engage in the VPA process. As in other VPA processes, the engagement of private sector actors in the VPA process remains a concern. Finally, CAR established participation mechanisms such as a JIC, National Committee for Implementation and Monitoring (CNMOS), and a Technical Permanent Secretary (STP) to ensure the involvement of various stakeholders in the implementation of the VPA process. Moreover, CSOs continue to engage in the VPA process through the GDRNE (*Gestion Durable des Ressources Naturelles et de l'Environnement*) platform, in which a large number of Central African NGOs active in the forest sector participate. However, the functioning of these participation mechanisms remains limited due to political instability and a lack of human and financial capacities (Brack & Léger, 2013; Minang et al., 2017).

Overall, the VPA process has contributed significantly to the development of multi-stakeholder structures and improved the participation of state and non-state forest sector stakeholders in all VPA countries, and therefore enabled constructive continuous stakeholder consultation in the VPA process.

Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS)

Here, I describe the existing realized capacity of the VPA process to design national TLASs and to perform wood tracking, as well as to set up institutional structures and procedures, such as developing verification protocols and approaches. Table 3.3b summarizes the realized capacity of the VPA process to develop and implement a functioning TLAS to ensure that timber and timber products comply with the VPA regulatory requirements. None of the VPA processes studied was ranked as having a very high realized capacity for developing and deploying TLAS. Ghana and Liberia were ranked as having a high realized capacity because the Forestry Commission of Ghana developed, tested, and is now close to implementing a Ghanaian legality assurance system (GhLAS) nationwide (ITTO, 2018). However, the GhLAS does not contain all the datasets and can only be operational when the revised version of the system is taken up nationwide (personal communication, August 21, 2019; Accra-Ghana). The main problem of the TLAS in Ghana is related to the capacity of the existing system to distinguish between timber originating from forest sources recognized by the VPA and other sources of timber without recognized timber rights.

In 2015, Liberia developed and implemented a TLAS (LiberTrace, https://libertrace.sgs.com/). However, the computerized LiberTrace is not yet fully operational nationwide, leading to the issuance of FLEGT licenses. This is because of the need to revise the legality matrix to integrate community forestry, chainsaw harvest operations, and other legal reforms identified during the process of defining legality. Moreover, the nationwide operationalization of LiberTrace has been limited by a lack of realized capacity and the difficulty of harmonizing the different components of the verification systems and validating the data in the systems (EC, 2016). The VPA processes of Cameroon and Congo were ranked as having a medium realized capacity. The Cameroon VPA process developed a computerized Forest Information Management System (SIGIF, in French) to address both legality and traceability verification. Although most TLAS work has been completed, problems related to SIGIF, delays in the revision of legal frameworks, and law enforcement hinder the implementation of SIGIF.

In 2015, Congo developed a TLAS (*Système Informatisé de Vérification de la Légalité* (SIVL)—Computerized System of Legality Verification, in English) and is currently (December 2019) preparing to deploy it. Capacity building to operate SIVL has started for forestry officials, the private sector, and civil society. Finally, TLAS is still under development, and the VPA process in CAR was ranked as having a very low realized capacity.

Key Challenges to VPA Process Implementation

Table 3.4 presents main challenges hindering the full realization of the VPA process to ensure good governance and implement a functioning wood tracking system. I present both challenges common to all VPAs and country-specific challenges (Table 3.4).

Table 3.4

Summary of Challenges to Ensuring Good Forest Governance and TLAS in five VPA Countries

Countries	Key challenges
Cameroon	Political culture, weak legal frameworks, poor alignment of institutional boundaries and lack of institutional acknowledgement, state officials deliberate failure to collect and maintain information, insufficient capacities of authorities,
CAR	and limited resources to enforce rules. Lack of staff and logistics, civil war, lack of or weak coordination in formal state policies, weak and overlapping legal frameworks and political culture.
Congo	Lack of human resources and logistics, high level of corruption, weak and overlapping legal frameworks, state officials deliberate failure to collect and maintain information.
Ghana	Political culture, inadequate and unrealistic laws, non-compliance/poor enforcement, prolonged and bureaucratic process, and ignorance and lack of information.

Source: Pepke et al. (2016)

Challenges common to the VPAs

The common important challenges across the VPA countries include political culture, weak and inconsistent legal framework, legitimacy factors, inadequate law enforcement, inadequate human and financial resources, and a lack of a fully functional data management system (Table 3.4). First, the constraints on realized capacity embedded in the political culture of Cameroon, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia have stalled VPA progress to date. This political culture in the forestry sector relates to the abuse of authority by powerful elites and corrupt practices by government officials (Pepke et al., 2016). Second, in a fragmented governance regime, weak and inconsistent legal framework (e.g., conflicts between formal and informal customary laws related to tree tenure) and poor coordination among different sectors and agencies of government are still a challenge. Moreover, coordination among different programs with potential synergies is often absent at the implementation level, because of the vested interests of forestry bureaucrats and the lack of resources for coordination (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). Third, forest information is poorly disseminated between levels of government because of low political will to collect and manage information about TLAS, poor documentation, and a lack of strict adherence to the reporting guidelines set out in the VPAs.

Fourth, despite the progress made in establishing legal, policy, and institutional frameworks in all five VPA countries, effective compliance monitoring is still limited because of insufficient capacity for law enforcement and weak coordination among national law enforcement agencies. A lack of ownership of government policies to tackle illegal logging

limits effective compliance in the VPA countries (NYDF, 2018). Fifth, the VPA countries lack the financial, human, and material resources needed to comprehensively deal with the complexity of legality within the forestry sector. The lack of financial resources in the five countries, however, results from a combination of overdependence on external funding from international donors and internal budgetary constraints (Eba'a Atyi, 2018; EC, 2016). Sixth, and last, compounding this problem of incomplete centralized databases is the fact that the VPA countries have unreliable power supplies and internet connectivity, which prevents far-reaching success regarding the piloting of wood tracking systems and undermines progress (see also Gyimah, 2012). These barriers have serious implications for the provision of real-time information, data analysis, and decision-making, as well as for reconciliation with consolidated figures along the timber supply chain.

Country-Specific Challenges

As shown in Table 3.4, there is a plethora of country-specific challenges (Pepke et al., 2016). The country-specific challenges are presented below:

- In Cameroon, the key challenges include the vested interests of political and economic elites enabled by poor transparency, a lack of cross-sectorial communication, inconsistent forestry regulations, and uncoordinated formal national policies (Carodenuto, 2019; Carodenuto & Ramcilovic-Suominen, 2014; Cerutti et al., 2013; Korhonen-Kurki et al., 2016; Tegegne et al., 2017).
- In CAR, political and military crises pose additional barriers to the implementation of VPA requirements. The effects of the political crisis combined with other domestic problems have intermittently led to the suspension of the VPA process, which has slowed the pace of implementation (Brack & Léger, 2013). Other key challenges in CAR include

weak and overlapping legal frameworks, corruption, structural difficulties, and inadequate funding for the judiciary and other public institutions (Cerutti et al., 2013).

- In Congo, the main challenges include the culture of corruption, weak and overlapping legal frameworks, poor transparency and accountability, and inadequate human resources for monitoring compliance (Cerutti et al., 2013; Lescuyer et al., 2011).
- Ghana faces five major challenges: its political culture, inadequate legal frameworks (even though the laws have been reviewed and consolidated, they do not have implementation decrees), weak monitoring structure for detecting and sanctioning noncompliance, bureaucracy, and a lack of forest information about, for example, forest taxation (Ameyaw et al., 2016; Minang et al., 2017). In Ghana, my discussions with focal persons confirmed the recent second independent joint evaluation of Ghana's TLAS, namely that non-compliances related to the conversion of leases and non-existing forest management plans for productive forest reserves have been persistent (personal communication, July 23, 2019, Accra-Ghana). This evaluation report further revealed that harvesting operations are currently ongoing in forest reserves without valid forest management plans. In most of these cases of non-compliance, the forest management plan had expired.
- In Liberia's forest sector, the three key issues associated with the political culture are poor transparency and accountability, a lack of institutional commitments to enforce forestry laws, and inconsistent legal frameworks (Pepke et al., 2016).

Discussion and Emerging Issues

Here, I distinguish and analyze the capacity trends and dynamics of FLEGT with respect to *governance capacity aspects* versus *TLAS capacity aspects*, looking at not only indicator-led

approach and accomplishments, but also challenges to VPA countries' performance during the implementation phase.

Although Congo, Liberia, and Ghana have made good progress regarding governance capacity aspects, the situation is much less satisfactory in Cameroon and CAR. The progress made in exercising these principles and addressing the governance challenges lags behind the policy statements due to disengagements with the crucial and long-standing conflict issues (Forest Watch, 2018), a lack of capacities, and over-reliance on donor support (Hansen et al., 2018, Obidzinski et al., 2014; Wodschow et al., 2016). In Congo and the CAR, good forest governance aspects have not been brought up in the policy discourses. There is therefore a need to work on this aspect not only when it comes to the actual implementation, but also to satisfy the good forest governance requirements of the VPA process.

In general, there is a lack of realized capacity for transparency and limited attention is paid to VPA process in the five countries. Concerning transparency measures, unlike in Liberia, access to information in Ghana is limited to timber statistics and does not include revenue and trade flows. In CAR, governance and law enforcement are lacking—a result of civil war (Brack & Léger, 2013, Forest Watch Report, 2018). A lack of information transparency is likely to result in widespread corruption, which in turn undermines the effective implementation of transparency measures (Bollen & Ozinga, 2013; Minang et al., 2017). What is needed are clearly defined roles for key actors, which would allow partners to avoid any conflicting expectations and positions. Essentially, there is a need to further clarify roles and actions to enforce existing legislation on freedom of information in the VPA countries such as Ghana, Congo, and Liberia, which may empower non-state actors to demand greater transparency concerning the forest sector's processes and operations. Although the constitution makes some provisions for access to information in Cameroon and CAR, a specific VPA legislative framework to support access to forest-related information in these countries might be helpful.

The quality and extent of stakeholder participation is regarded as an important indicator of institutional capacity (Wickham et al., 2009). My observations indicate that Ghana, Liberia, Cameroon, and Congo have involved different group of stakeholders in the VPA process, and especially in the negotiation phase. This resonates with similar findings in Ghana (Beeko & Arts, 2010), Cameroon (Wodschow et al., 2016), Congo (Tegegne, 2016), and Liberia (Satyal, 2018). Yet, I highlight that this literature discusses either participation during the very early stage of VPA negotiation (e.g., Beeko & Arts 2010), or participation by the traditional state actors (Overdevest & Zeitlin, 2018). FERN (2019), for instance, highlight that there is still limited awareness among and direct involvement of local and indigenous communities in the negotiation and implementation of the VPAs. Recently studies focusing on stakeholders' participation in the VPA process paint a more complex picture concerning civil society involvement and especially local representation (Brusselaers & Buysee 2018; Hansen et al., 2018, Hirons et al., 2018; Satyal, 2018; Obidzinski et al., 2014; Wodschow et al., 2016).

Efforts to formalize timber production under the VPA in the VPA countries entail the risk of marginalizing or excluding less powerful actors, such as local communities' domestic timber operators and traders (Brusselaers & Buysee 2018; Hirons et al., 2018). I acknowledge that participation by different stakeholders in the VPA process is gaining attention in institutional arrangements, such as JMRM meetings. Yet those meetings and institutional settings are often little more than a formality and they lack political power to move VPA implementation forward, resulting in frequent adjustments of the timeframe. Stakeholder participation is, however, still lacking, often due to a lack of political will. This challenge also relates to asymmetries in VPAs' planning, quality, and access to forest information, with engagement and information sharing limited to political and economic elites in the forestry sector. For instance, I found that the existing participation mechanisms (e.g., JIC, M-SIC) not only tend to be technocratic, but also remain high-level national affairs without the direct involvement of downward constituents.

Since the VPA process is technical in nature and dependent on political and cultural contexts, VPA countries need to engage in case-to-case based challenges, instead of pursuing blueprint models of and schemes for capacity building for active stakeholder participation including civil society organizations (CSOs). This approach has in many cases—such as in countries with strong authoritarian regimes-meant that the CSOs are brought in and trained by the VPA policymakers, resulting in little critical assessment and few demands for accountability. Thus, to achieve better participation in the VPA countries requires new strategies (to develop and model genuinely participatory approaches to local policymaking) and 'down-scaling,' giving due attention to the local issues of interest and local actors' voices. Because it is also questioned whether CSOs are adequate representatives of the local communities (Satyal, 2018), novel participation schemes—such as direct platforms for local communities emerging from below —are needed if the VPA process is to claim and indeed achieve inclusivity, participation, and equity. As suggested by Brusselaers and Buysee (2018), governance performance through the application of principles of good governance via VPA is far from being transformative in the VPA countries. I believe that good governance principles are mere policy statements in the VPA documents or incremental instances of participation in terms of JIC or JMRM meetings and remain difficult to translate on the ground. Once effectively operational, the VPAs are expected to improve the countries' capacities for "good forest governance" considerations, which in turn will improve their governments' commitments to accountable and inclusive forest governance.

However, this ultimate goal remains a long way off, and most of the VPA countries have little chance of reaching it.

For the TLAS, none of the VPA countries has met its original timeline for issuing FLEGT licenses because of challenges ranging from institutional issues, such as bureaucracy and corruption, to more complex infrastructural issues, including the lack of a functional centralized database on timber management and systems tailored to country-specific needs. As also reported by Hudson and Paul (2011), the FLEGT Action Plan seems to focus more on the capacity development of the VPA countries than on the technical aspects. My analysis shows that the progress achieved so far in Cameroon, Congo, Liberia, and CAR is still insufficient to permit the effective functioning of the TLAS in the near future. This is because of a lack of political will, a lack of human or financial resources, a lack of infrastructure, and deliberate delay in the legal reforms after the ratification of the VPAs. As noted by Eba'a Atyi (2018), forestry and related legislative authorities in Africa have difficulty enacting relevant forestry laws and regulations. As a consequence, important administrative decisions required to facilitate implementation process cannot be taken. For instance, most actors-including forest administrators-in VPA countries have difficulty interpreting and understanding the forestry regulations of their own countries, as noted by Assembe-Mvondo (2008). This finding suggests the need for capacity building efforts. Such efforts may support the broader transparency and participation agendas of FLEGT, REDD+, and the NYDF.

Reflecting on the discussion so far, it is clear that the progress in the implementation of information transparency and stakeholder participation mechanisms, as well as TLAS, points to the complexity of the governance contexts as well as a lack of institutional capacity to address outstanding governance issues (e.g., incentives for operators in the informal sector, political

culture and will, inconsistency of regulatory frameworks, unclear tenure rights) in developing countries (Minang et al., 2017). As such, if the net effect of the VPA process is to ensure that timber and timber products on the domestic market in a VPA country, or imported into the EU from a VPA country, comply with laws of that country, then the complexity of socioeconomic and cultural dynamics—which are often afterthoughts in the context of developing countries requires special attention from the FLEGT policymakers and the implementers. This is important, because the FLEGT–VPA mechanisms are perceived to be "generally conceived prior to, and independent of, their application in particular domestic settings, often making them ill-suited to the unique circumstances of the forest sectors in which they operate" (Carodenuto & Cashore, 2018, p. 1). These perceptions include the claim that the timber legality issue in the current situation is overly burdensome, externally crafted (rather than techniques and practices of governments in VPA countries), and imposed on developing countries without considering local realities (Acheampong & Maryudi, 2020).

While systematic research is needed to understand how systemic or institutionalized bureaucracy, politico-socioeconomic dynamics, and historical contexts all influence the VPA process and outcomes, implementers can start addressing these barriers by improving the incentives currently being offered under timber legality verification and enhancing society's understanding of legal and sustainable supply chains in developing countries. At a minimum, these changes in practice and the emerging issues are considered critical to the effective implementation of VPAs leading to FLEGT licensing. I suggest, however, that overcoming the challenges of forest governance involves considering not just the complex socioeconomic and political dynamics or the nature of VPA implementation, but also the non-human elements of the processes of policy change, such as the technological substance of monitoring global green supply chains.

The complex mix of legality verification technologies (e.g., TLAS, remote sensing, and forensic methods) introduced into the governance systems in the global South, present opportunities for policy learning that focuses on how targeted interventions might reshape climate change governance. I see this as an underexplored research area that could provide insight into how strategies of contemporary green supply chains are pursued and reshaped through the theoretical lenses of governmentality technological studies. This future research should include the institutional capacity–technology interrelations in the forest sector that seem to be affected by socioeconomic contexts, institutional factors, and infrastructure problems in developing countries.

Conclusion

An assessment of institutional capacity in isolation from contextual factors such as sociopolitical, economic, and historical trajectories is likely to provide a false sense of existing and realized capacity for advancing the principles of good forest governance and ensuring legality in the forestry sector. The research underlying this article assessed, through a desk study, a meta-analysis of cases, and communication with country VPA focal points, the institutional capacities of the VPA process for advancing information transparency and multi-stakeholder participation, as well as for developing and implementing TLAS in Cameroon, the Central African Republic (CAR), the Republic of the Congo (Congo), Ghana, and Liberia. My findings show that the VPA process has potential capacities for advancing progress on good forest governance and TLAS. Important progress is, however, constrained by complex political and technical issues. In Cameroon and the CAR, the realized capacities of VPAs are limited, whereas in Ghana, Liberia, and Congo, both progress and realized capacities are more pronounced. While there are prospects for making progress in these countries, challenges are posed by such factors as weak and inconsistent legal frameworks, insufficient financial resources, and long-term conflicts, all of which have slowed down the implementation of VPAs. Furthermore, the VPA progress in these countries is impaired by the dependence on external funding sources, as well as the lack of greater efforts and genuine commitment by the VPA countries to advance principles of "good forest governance" and TLAS.

Despite different contexts and stages of implementation, there are still important areas for improvement within the current practice. In each country, efforts to strengthen transparency and accountability should include addressing unequal participation in the VPA process, providing incentives to encourage inclusive participation, and making information accessible and available to all stakeholders, especially the local communities. Modest investment in regional capacity sharing and peer-to-peer policy learning between different countries could have a significant effect on their realized capacities. More importantly, the exchange of knowledge via capacity platforms would advance the cause of domestic resource mobilization (i.e., progressive timber taxation and collaboration with the local financial sectors to lay the groundwork for domestic funding). Regarding the political instability, international and national institutions in VPA countries should leverage the expertise and resources of the FLEGT VPA in their conflict resolution architectures and initiatives.

My methodological limitations relate to the study's small sample size (n=5) to complement a desk-based review of institutional capacity in five VPA countries. The small sample does not allow the generalization of my conclusions. Rather, the study provides case-and context-specific insights in pursuit of improved opportunities for institutional learning between
VPA countries. The distribution of my study sample was highly uneven with focal points mainly from Ghana, Cameroon, and Liberia. This has to be considered when generalizing the findings of the study and points to a key challenge of comparative forest governance research. In lieu of further research, I recommend a more attentive assessment of the capacity needs and gaps of FLEGT based on detailed country case study analysis using a mixed methods approach. Special attention must be paid to large sample size to substantiate my findings concerning institutional capacity of VPA process in CAR and Congo specifically and Africa in general.

Chapter 4: Good Governance Practices in Ghana's Voluntary Partnership Agreements Process: An Application of Q Methodology

Abstract

The aim of the European Union Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade Action Plan and its Voluntary Partnership Agreements (VPAs) is to tackle illegal logging and trade in illegal timber, improve forest governance, and foster economic growth in the forest sector. This study employed a Q methodology to assess areas of consensus and disagreement among forest sector stakeholders in Ghana on good forest governance practices as applied to the VPA process. The consensus among these stakeholders is that the VPA process has improved the participation of civil society in decision making and the establishment of a robust verification system to promote transparency and accountability, which are critical for sustainable forest management. However, while the shared perspectives among stakeholders highlight the crucial role of the VPAs in promoting improved forest governance in Ghana, there are still areas of disagreement or tension regarding the issue of accountability, tree tenure, and the participation of local communities in the VPA process. The paper concludes by considering the practical implications of the findings for effective forest governance practices in developing countries.

Keywords: Ghana, Good forest governance, Tree tenure, Q methodology, Impact

Introduction

In response to global concerns about illegal forest practices and trade in illegal timber, the European Union (EU) launched the Action Plan on Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT) 2003 to tackle illegal logging and related trade (European Commission— EC, 2003a). The FLEGT Action Plan includes both demand- and supply-side measures. The demand side prompted the promulgation of legislation, for instance, the 2013 EU Timber Regulation requiring EU timber importers to apply due diligence procedures to ensure the legal trade in timber and timber products (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020a). A key supply-side measure of the Action Plan⁸ is a Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA), which is a legally binding trade agreement between a partner country and the EU (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020a). Central to a VPA is the Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS), which must be developed and implemented to ensure the legal production of timber in the partner country and to prevent timber from illegal sources entering the supply chain (EU FLEGT Facility, 2018b). A FLEGT license issued by a partner country is required for each EU-destined shipment of timber products covered by a VPA.

Fifteen tropical countries are currently (May 2020) at various stages of VPA processes (EU FLEGT Facility, 2020b). Only Indonesia has begun issuing FLEGT licenses to verified legal timber products exported to the EU. Cameroon, Ghana, Republic of the Congo, Honduras, Central African Republic, Liberia, and Vietnam are currently implementing VPAs. Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Guyana, Laos, Malaysia, and Thailand are negotiating VPAs with the EU.

Scholars have reported mixed results on the potential and actual contributions of the VPA process to forest governance (Hansen et al., 2018; Overdevest & Zeltin, 2018; Tegegne, Cramm,

⁸ While the FLEGT Action Plan sets out seven measures to tackle illegal logging and trade (see <u>http://www.euflegt.efi.int/es/flegt-action-plan</u>), we focus on the one measure (VPAs) that mostly represents the capacity of VPA countries to improve good forest governance.

& Brusselen, 2018). For instance, Overdevest and Zeltin (2018) and Cerutti et al. (2020) reported positive contributions of the VPA process to the functioning of multi-stakeholder structures, the revision of forest laws and regulations, and transparency in the forest sectors of Cameroon, Ghana, and Indonesia. Other independent reports concluded that the VPA processes have improved governance structures in the forest sector through the reinforcement of public institutions, public participation, policy reforms, and forest law enforcement in partner countries (EC, 2016).

In contrast, other studies have been critical of VPAs (see Ansah, 2013; Hansen et al., 2018; Hirons et al., 2018), suggesting that while there are associated pockets of mixed 'good forest governance' practices, there remain a number of cases of business-as-usual in the partner countries. Ansah (2013), for instance, argued that VPA in Ghana risks reinforcing the status quo, due to the disconnection between VPA policy content and practice. Likewise, Hansen et al. (2018, p. 75) remarked that: "VPA implementation in Ghana serves to stabilize and reproduce the very forest governance regime that it set out to reform—a process that is much less 'experimental,' and much more business as usual." They showed that the implementation of the VPA process has not had the desired outcome in Ghana.

Given the important role that stakeholders can play in the implementation of the VPAs, and the fact that VPA implementation needs to be based on strong empirical evidence, there is a need to better understand the extent to which 'good forest governance principles' from stakeholder perspectives can best be translated into effective practices that address environmental problems and improve forest conservation and management outcomes (Kanowski et al., 2011). Satyal (2018) has argued that, unfortunately, good forest governance practices as applied to the VPA at the country level are still not well understood because several outstanding governance issues remain under-researched, disputed, or highly contested. For example, little is known about the way in which the key stakeholders experience good forest governance at the local and national levels in Ghana (Hansen et al., 2018). Hence, the strengthening of the connections between scholarly and stakeholder debate could be useful in terms of connecting political analysis with democratic spaces (Stevenson, 2015). Against this background, the objectives of the present research were to:

- Explore the areas of consensus and disagreement among forest sector stakeholders in Ghana on good forest governance practices as applied to the VPA process.
- Consider the practical implications of my findings for addressing governance challenges in the forest sector.

Identifying areas of consensus and disagreement about VPA-related good governance practices among stakeholders allowed me to specify not only the strengths of the policy but also areas requiring reforms to ensure better outcomes for forest governance in Ghana.

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows. Section 2 provides the theoretical approach to the study. Section 3 describes Q methodology and the data collection process. Section 4 presents the results. Section 5 discusses the results and the emerging issues. Section 6 concludes the paper with some implications for future research.

Conceptual Framework

A great deal of effort has been devoted to identifying mechanisms that will improve 'good practices' in forest conservation and management (Kanowski et al., 2011). These efforts have been formally defined as good forest governance practices, and they include "respect for the rule of law in forest activities, transparent resource management, participatory rights in decision-making, equitable and secure land tenure, the control of corruption in the forest sector, and [local-level] use and management of forest resources" (New York Declaration on Forests hereinafter NYDF, 2019, p. 11). However, the concept of good forest governance remains contested and there is disagreement about its practical application especially as it relates to the issues of voice and accountability (Gisselquis, 2012; Kaufmann et al., 2010). Others have also suggested that the good forest governance criteria are a poor guide for the development and implementation of policies (Grindle, 2004), because they are ad hoc, perception-based or unrealistic, and ahistorical (Booth, 2011). As such, the criteria for assessing good governance are strongly resisted, as they are perceived to be developed and advocated by global elites (Gisselquis, 2012).

Despite these widespread criticisms, scholars have deployed the concept within the forest sector to describe the quality of forest governance processes and outcomes based on a number of criteria (Ameyaw et al., 2016; Secco et al., 2014). Two of the notable frameworks and criteria are those of the Program on Forests/United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (PROFOR/FAO, 2011) and the World Resources Institute Governance of Forest Initiative Indicator Framework⁹ (Davis et al., 2013).

Based on the PROFOR/FAO framework, I stick to the six key principles of good governance: (a) accountability, (b) effectiveness, (c) efficiency, (d) fairness and equity, (e) participation, and (f) transparency (see Table 4.1 for details). The six key principles of good governance interconnect with three core pillars of forest governance:

- 1. Policy, legal, institutional, and regulatory frameworks;
- 2. Planning and decision-making processes; and

⁹ The World Research Institute Governance of Forest Initiative Indicator Framework outlines five principles of good governance (transparency, participation, accountability, coordination, and capacity) that provide the benchmark of quality against which to assess three key components (actors, rules, and practice) of forest governance.

3. Implementation, enforcement, and compliance.

The main aim of the pillars of forest governance is to address the barriers to forest governance, such as a lack of transparency, accountability, and participation (Larson & Petkova, 2011). In this paper, the policy, legal, and institutional regulatory frameworks concern the overarching VPA policy content and the nature of the implementation plan. The second pillar concerning planning and decision-making process focuses on how VPA policy actors converge around VPA process to negotiate, plan, and make important decisions. The pillar regarding implementation, enforcement, and compliance is related to how VPA policies and plans are translated into concrete operational programs on the ground.

Table 4.1

Principle	Description
Accountability	Accountability exists when institutional responsibility is clear and there is an
	oversight of actions taken by decision makers, so as to guarantee that
	policymakers take stakeholders' views into account (PROFOR/FAO, 2011).
Effectiveness	Effectiveness connotes outcomes of VPA arrangements at a country-level,
	that are case and context specific. This implies that the mechanisms of forest
	governance should produce outcomes that are consistent with the rationale
	and assumptions that underpinned the VPA (PROFOR/FAO, 2011).
Efficiency	Efficiency relates to how governance actors should work with a minimum of
	waste of resources (forest stock and human and financial resources). To
	increase efficiency, improved cross-sectorial coordination is needed, as is

Principles of Good Forest Governance

capacity in terms of the financial, human, technological, legal, and institutional resources required to perform a function (Davis et al., 2013).

- Fairness/equity This principle concerns the recognition of the access and tenure rights of local communities; Social Responsibility Agreements¹⁰; benefit-sharing mechanisms; the meaningful participation of all groups of stakeholders; and the presence of dispute-resolution mechanisms (Bollen & Ozinga, 2013).
- Participation Participation relates to how all interested and affected stakeholders should have an opportunity to be heard or to influence VPA decisions that affect the forest either directly or through legitimate intermediaries representing their interests. That is, having a deliberative process in place (PROFOR/FAO, 2011).
- Transparency Transparency is crucial to good forest governance in that it facilitates access to information and enables accountable, inclusive, legitimate, and democratic practices around forests (NYDF, 2018).

Sources: Bollen & Ozinga (2013), Davis et al. (2013), PROFOR/FAO (2011)

The PROFOR/FAO framework was employed to guide my research for three reasons. First, it provides comprehensive and actionable principles linked to the specific and well-defined pillars of forest governance; that is, it specifies a clear analytical construct for disaggregating and identifying specific principles to measure on the ground. It also allows an assessor to evaluate the quality of forest governance at each stage, including planning, implementation, enforcement, and compliance (Gritten et al., 2018).

¹⁰ Social Responsibility Agreements (SRAs) with local communities is a legal requirement between local communities and logging companies, and a precondition for the grant of timber utilization rights. This is approximately the value of 5% of the stumpage fee.

Second, the PROFOR/FAO framework takes seriously the issue of legality in a country's forest sector and understands forest governance in the context of a wide range of diverse actors with competing and conflicting claims over forests. It has therefore been central to good forest governance assessment in some recent studies (PROFOR/FAO, 2011). For example, scholars have applied the framework to assess the forest governance context in Indonesia (Situmorang et al., 2012), Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Moldova, Russia, and Ukraine (Michel, 2016), and Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar, Thailand, and Vietnam (Gritten et al., 2018).

Third, my methodological approach fit well with the PROFOR/FAO framework, because it allowed for the analyses of subjectivity in a structured and statistically interpretable way (Curry et al., 2013).

Study Area and Methodology

Study Area

This case study area was carried out in the high forest zone (HFZ) in the southern part of Ghana (see Figure 4.1). The HFZ covers a third (8.5 million hectares) of the forest land area and includes forest reserve, wildlife parks, and off-reserve areas (FAO, 2016). Approximately 1.76 million hectares (21% of HFZ) are state forest reserve lands. Of this protected area, nearly 715,000 hectares have been designated industrial timber production areas (FAO, 2016). Logging operations take place in these areas as well as in 6.6 million hectares of outside forest reserves under the supervision of the Forestry Commission of Ghana (FAO, 2016). The remaining area is under strict protection and forest plantations according to defined forest management plans with support from the government of Ghana and the international community (FAO, 2016).

I selected the HFZ as my study area because of the rich timber resources where most of the stakeholders in the Ghanaian forestry sector are actively and directly involved in forest management and VPA implementation activities (Carlsen, 2013; Oduro et al., 2014). There are considerable variations in ecological conditions and political administrations across the HFZ (Gelens et al., 2010). Important forms of ecological variation exist within nine regions (Western, Western–North, Ahafo, Brong Ahanfo, Bono East, Ashanti, Central, Eastern, and Greater Accra) and political districts that cut across the HFZ. Bono East and Ahanfo regions, for example, experience somewhat humid tropical rainforest climate with an annual rainfall of between 1250 to 1750 mm in the northwest or southwest parts of the region, and drier humid conditions in the northeastern part of the region (Gelens et al., 2010). However, many political regions and districts do not correspond to a single ecological zone, instead encompassing one or more ecological zones. This ecological boundary defines the spatial boundary for assessing FLEGT-VPA in Ghana, but the implementation of VPAs and regulatory authority is typically not restricted by forest ecological zones.



Figure 4.1. Map showing the High Forest Zone of Ghana. (Source: Author, Map produced using ArcGIS 10.6 suite package and datasets from http://diva-gis.org/).

Q Methodology

A Q methodology is a hands-on, systematic, and rigorous scientific tool designed to reveal subjective perspectives and to provide wide-ranging insights into contentious issues (Stevenson, 2015; Tuokuu et al., 2019). To explore areas of consensus and disagreement in stakeholder perspectives on the extent to which the VPA process in Ghana has promoted good governance in the forestry sector, I applied a Q methodology. The Q methodology was originally developed by William Stephenson in 1935 (Stephenson, 1935). The main strength of Q methodology is that it allows for the identification of how individuals think about an issue by revealing patterns within and across individuals, rather than traditional traits or categories (Barry & Proops, 1999). Therefore, Steelman and Maguire (1999) argued that the development of effective environmental and sustainable development policy would benefit from making greater use of Q methodology, as it would allow for better problem identification and definition, and the estimation and specification of policy. In forest governance circles, Q methodology has been used to investigate public perspectives on forest-related climate change mitigation strategies in Europe (Nijnik, 2005) and to determine preferred forest management directions (Steelman & Maguire, 1999). It has also been used to understand stakeholder perspectives of interagency collaboration in the Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem (Epstein et al., 2018). Others like Langston et al. (2019), Živojinović and Wolfslehner (2015), Kaufmann (2012), and Rodríguez-Piñeros et al. (2011) have also applied Q methodology in forestry-related studies.

My motivations for understanding stakeholder perspectives on good forest governance were threefold. First, a Q method addresses the gap between quantitative and qualitative data by providing more systematic and valuable insights into the beliefs of different stakeholders in forest management (Steelman & Maguire, 1999). Second, weak forest governance in developing countries remains a concern, because knowledge of how to best translate the principles of good governance to improve practices on the ground remains limited (Kanowski et al., 2011). Third, the VPA arena of Ghana and other jurisdictions involves multiple stakeholders, for example, civil society organizations (CSOs), the scientific community, international partners, policymakers and decision makers, and the private timber industry. These stakeholders often have competing and conflicting interests, expectations, and positions within domestic settings (Carlsen, 2014), yet decision makers need to integrate their concerns into important decisions about forests, such as in VPAs. This makes Q methodology a valuable tool for engaging key stakeholders and assessing how VPA outcomes are shaped by interactions in formal networks of key actors. The implication is that governance research must address all these groups of actors to reveal areas of consensus and disagreement to support a deliberative process toward advancements in improved on-the-ground practice (EFI, 2013).

Applying the Q Method to Assess Stakeholder Perspectives on Good Forest Governance in VPA

The Q method involves five broad steps: the development of a concourse of statements, Q participants selection, Q sort administration, post-Q sort semi-structured interviews, and Q sort analysis and interpretation.

Development of a Concourse of Statements

The first step involves developing a concourse of statements (i.e., a Q statement). According to McKeown and Thomas (2013), Q statements can be naturalistic (e.g., statements derived from interviews and communication with relevant stakeholders) or ready-made (e.g., statements derived from literature and existing research), or a combination thereof. From the perspective of ready-made statements, I conducted a review of the literature to develop an initial 50 statements from the PROFOR/FAO and the World Resources Institute good governance frameworks. I adapted the six principles of PROFOR/FAO good governance (i.e., accountability, effectiveness, efficiency, fairness and equity, participation, and transparency) in the form of statements, from accessible secondary and primary data at the national level (e.g., 2009 EU-Ghana VPA, Ghana FLEGT VPA Impact Monitoring System—particularly Impact area F: Forest Governance, Ghana's FAO good governance indicators project).

Given that random sampling is generally inappropriate because Q investigators are interested in determining the range of perspectives of a particular community of people (Stevenson, 2015), the initial statements derived from the literature were pre-tested with stakeholders in the forest sector of Ghana in July 2019. To maximize the validity of the Q statements as reflective of current policy discourse around VPA, I purposively selected and consulted six relevant stakeholders involved in Ghana's VPA process to review and reformulate the initial Q statements for clarity. As stakeholders actively involved in Ghana's VPA process, they are knowledgeable about the issues and how statements should be phrased or reordered to ensure accurate and reliable responses. For example, the interviewees suggested possible clearer and context-specific Q statements. Taken together, the development of the Q statements was consistent with both ready-made and naturalistic sampling principles, because it covered selfreferenced statements and those from literature (McKeown and Thomas, 2013). Finally, I maintained a manageable number of 36 statements (which ensured the comprehensiveness and representativeness of the concourse of statements) and corresponding 36 boxes in the normal distribution chart (see Figure 4.2). These statements reflect the six principles of good governance. The final statements were selected based on the definitions of good governance principles proposed by PROFOR/FAO (see Table 4.1) and how stakeholders operationalized the Q statements in considering the 2018 Amended Ghanaian VPA. Appendix D presents the final statements under each principle of good governance. As argued by Brown et al., (2015), the ratio of the number of statements and participants in a Q study is irrelevant, given that the phenomena that are measured in Q are subjective and synthetic compared to R, which are comprised of what is objective and analytic.

Least agreed			Ν	eutral		Mc	ost agreed
	-3	-2	-1	0	+1	+2	+3
	-3	-2	-1	0	+1	+2	+3
	-3	-2	-1	0	+1	+2	+3
	(2)	-2	-1	0	+1	+2	(2)
		-2	-1	0	+1	+2	
		-2	-1	0	+1	+2	
		(5)	-1	0	+1	(5)	
			-1	0	+1		
			(7)	0	(7)		
				(8)			

Figure 4.2. An upside-down fixed quasi-normal distribution chart used in the Q study [sorting grid]

Q Participant Selection

The statistical population for this Q study comprised multiple stakeholders in Ghana's forest sector. In selecting the participants, I combined a network sampling approach with snowball sampling (Bodin & Prell, 2011). This approach was especially important for this Q study as it is commonly used for sampling populations that are difficult to access (Bernard,

2005). Based on both theoretical and pragmatic considerations, recent Q studies (Epstein et al., 2018; Nijnik et al., 2018), and time and resource constraints (Bryman, 2004; Previte et al., 2007), I purposively selected a tentative sample size of 30 Q participants for this study (see Table 4.2). This sample size is sufficiently large "to establish the existence of a factor for purposes of comparing one factor with another' (Brown, 1980, p. 192).

Table 4.2

List of Q Participants Within Each Stakeholder Group

Category of respondent	Number of Q participants
Private timber industry	9
Government forestry agency (national and local)	8
Civil society organizations	7
Research and educational institutions	4
Others (EU delegation in Ghana/FLEGT	2
Facilitator ¹¹)	
Total	30

Q Sort Administration

The next step involves defining the range of distribution of responses. In this research, I used a range of -3 to +3 (as shown in Figure 4.2). This represents a seven-point scale and, as noted by O'Connor (2013), a range of seven points provides sufficient opportunity for Q

¹¹ A FLEGT facilitator is an expert who assesses the institutional and legal landscape with respect to existing mechanisms and attitudes toward a VPA partner country's process.

participants to satisfactorily differentiate themselves in a Q study. The Q sample was constructed, and each of the 36 statements was printed on a separate index card to form a set of clearly defined Q sort statements. The sorting instructions were explained at the beginning of each Q sorting session. In the context of Q methodology, the ranking of the Q statements on a quasi-normal distribution chart is called a 'Q sort' (Dasgupta & Vira, 2005). Through a desk study exercise and face-to-face interaction with Q participants between July and October 2019, each participant was handed the 36 index cards and requested to sort the 36 Q statements on the scale ranging from -3 to +3. As is common practice in Q methodology, we allowed the participants to move the Q cards until they were satisfied or the Q sort best reflected their subjective viewpoints. To minimize any potential or unintentional interactions between participants via Q sorting, I completely randomized the statements after each sorting exercise.

Post-Q Sort Semi-Structured Interviews

As part of the Q sort exercise, semi-structured interview questions (see Appendix E¹²) were used to understand Q participants' reasons for their choice of answers and to allow them to explain in detail what they thought about the topic. I used face-to-face, semi-structured interviews because they are suitable for collecting qualitative data about the perceptions of stakeholders (Creswell, 2007). These interviews were important, since Q participants often recalled VPA discussions that deepened my understanding of VPA good governance practices, especially when it comes to the lowest and highest rank orderings in stakeholders' Q sorts. As noted by Onwuegbuzie and Frels (2015), clarifying Q participants' viewpoints whose pattern coefficients are the highest is important, since a pattern of high coefficients indicates a unique representative for each extracted factor. On average, participants took approximately 40 minutes

¹² The semi-structured interview questions used to investigate good forest governance were informed by Nunan's analytical guide (Nunan, 2018, p. 165–167).

to produce a unique sort and respond to post-Q sort interviews, at places convenient for Q participants (e.g., offices and conference rooms), which is typical of recent Q studies (Black et al., 2019; Webler et al., 2009). The interviews were audio-recorded with the consent of the interviewees.

Q Sort Analytical Process

The 36 completed Q sorts were analyzed using R computational software with an R Q sort package (R Core Team, 2018, version 3.5.3). I assessed the data using the sequential application of correlation (i.e., 30 x 36) and principal component analysis (PCA). Applying the steps proposed by Zabala (2014), factors were extracted using PCA with varimax rotation. The outcome of the Q sort analysis was the selected three factors, each representing one perspective. The factor¹³ analysis using regular PCA permitted the capture of the different stakeholder perspectives and allowed me to structure them in a manner that revealed diverse distinguishing common discourses (Stevenson, 2015).

I transcribed the semi-structured interviews, repeatedly read the transcripts to gain a better understanding of their content, and then cross-checked the transcripts with audiotapes and field notes to avoid any misinterpretation or misrepresentation of stakeholders' viewpoints. By relying on direct quotations to support the quantitative analysis, I obtained a deeper understanding of the topic with empirical evidence that relates to what is known in the current literature. The final steps comprised the verification and communication of the results to Q participants and other stakeholders involved in Ghana's VPA process. For the purpose of confidentiality, the names and positions of the interviewed stakeholders have been anonymized and are only linked to the category of respondents.

¹³ A factor represents Q sorts that define each component, each representing one perspective. A perspective is a hypothetical Q sort that has been reconstructed from the factor scores (Truong et al., 2019; Zabala, 2014).

Results

My analysis of the viewpoints of forest sector stakeholders in Ghana revealed three factors (see Table 4.3): Whilst factor 1 has an eigenvalue of 8.3, factors 2 and 3 have 4.7 and 4.0 eigenvalues, respectively, in the given Q sample. Sixteen Q participants loaded onto factor 1, seven onto factor 2, and five onto factor 3 (see Tables 4.3 and 4.4). The three factors captured 57% (28 + 17 + 16 + 13) of the overall variance (Table 4.3). The comparison between factors demonstrates some degree of variance in allocation from which the eigenvalue of the three factors becomes more distinctive than similar. Table 4.4 summarizes the factor characteristics: the average reliability coefficient, the number of Q sort loadings, the variance in the total dataset, as explained by the factors, the composite reliability, and the standard error of the factor scores. Table 4.5 indicates the consensus statements for all three factors. These are statements of a factor placed at a significantly different location of the Q sort (P < 0.05 level).

Table 4.3

Q participant		Factor	
	1	2	3
1	0.1901	0.0107	0.8253*
2	0.3875	0.1776	0.5181*
3	0.7492*	0.2086	-0.1682
4	0.3448	0.6410*	0.1135
5	-0.0911	0.5928*	0.1888
6	0.8033*	0.2340	0.0985
7	-0.0684	0.7546*	-0.1227
8	0.7582*	0.1316	0.0093
9	0.3831	0.6727*	0.0258
10	0.5240*	0.2350	0.2029

Factor Matrix. The Asterisks (*) Indicate the Most Decisive and Defining Individual Q Sort for Each Factor

11	0.4371	0.6926*	0.1521
12	0.6653*	0.0253	0.2604
13	0.7570*	0.2536	0.2125
14	0.5367*	0.4924	-0.0816
15	0.6382*	0.3031	0.3941
16	0.5561*	0.2506	0.4701
17	0.1901	0.0107	0.8253*
18	0.7825*	-0.1545	0.3217
19	0.5687*	0.5357	0.1042
20	0.7713*	0.2681	0.4245
21	0.2405	-0.1181	0.6948*
22	0.6847*	-0.0017	0.4741
23	-0.0229	0.1290	0.3022
24	0.4852*	0.3393	0.0126
25	0.4002*	0.1191	0.2632
26	0.0027	0.2809	0.4734*
27	0.4465	0.4684	0.2800
28	0.8028*	0.2356	0.1653
29	0.3015	0.6831*	0.1468
30	0.3173	0.6560*	0.3851

Table 4.4

Statistical summary of Q Method Results

Factor characteristics of the factor loading	Factor 1	Factor 2	Factor 3
Average reliability coefficient	0.8	0.8	0.8
Number of loadings	16	7	5
Eigenvalues	8.3	4.7	4.0
Percentage of explained variance	28	16	13
Composite reliability	0.98	0.97	0.95
Standard error of factor scores	0.12	0.19	0.22

Table 4.5

Factor Ranking of Q Statements and Consensus Statements

S#	Q statements		Factor		Consensus	Disagreement
		1	2	3		
1	Existence of platforms for disclosing information to forest sector	(2)1.68 ¹⁴	(2)1.52	(-1) -0.75		
	stakeholders in Ghana.					
2	Methods of disclosing information are adapted to meet the needs of	(1)0.51	(1)0.23	(-3)-1.62		
	different stakeholder groups.					
3	Government forestry officials respond to stakeholders' requests for	(0) 0.44	(0)-0.24	(-2)-0.85		Х
	information in a timely manner.					
4	VPA-related laws and regulations are reformed and passed in timely	(1)0.64	(-3)-1.86	(3)1.92		Х
	manner.					
5	Public disclosure of information as committed in the VPA	(2)0.80	(0)- 0.11	(2)0.1.05		
6	Robust verification system for tracking the legality of timber.	(3) 1.68	(3) 2.26	(3)1.62	*	
7	Roles and responsibilities of government entities involved in the	(1)0.62	(0)- 0.14	(-1)-0.68		
	implementation of VPA process, forest laws, and regulations clearly					
	defined.					
8	Clear legal framework for accountability relationships among executive	(1)0.58	(-1) -0.39	(1) 0.57		
	agencies at national and local levels.					
9	Forestry officials are more answerable for the forest management activities	(2) 0.91	(0) -0.30	(-2) -1.60		Х
	carried out.					
10	Civil society organizations (CSOs) have clear role in the VPA process,	(2)1.38	(1) 0.83	(2) 1.19	*	
	including compliance monitoring.					
11	Timber industries have the legal right to challenge administrative	(1)0.65	(1) 0.28	(-3) 1.88		
	decisions.					
12	There is clarity in timber legality assessment and verification under VPA	(3)2.00	(1) 0.89	(2) 1.56		
	arrangements.					
13	The VPA process creates space for and supported the participation of	(2) 1.53	(1) 0.80	(1) 0.83	*	
	CSOs in VPA related decision-making.					
14	Forest sector stakeholder groups are consulted and participated in the VPA	(0) 0.37	(-2) - 1.50	(2) 1.067		Х
	process.					

¹⁴ Z-scores are standardized scores that show how Q participants ranked each statement overall among the 36 statements used in this Q study. Statements with a Z-score greater than 1 and lower than -1) are considered characteristic of a factor. The Z-scores, thus, create a 'level playing field' for comparing the three factors (Zabala, 2014).

15	Local communities have voices in and influence VPA related decision-	(-3)-1.99	(-3)-1.67	(-2) -1.38	*
	making processes and outcomes.				
16	Inputs of stakeholders gathered during VPA-related decision making is	(-1)-0.90	(-1) -0.36	(-2) -0.94	*
	documented and disclosed to relevant stakeholders.				
17	VPA stakeholder platform representations are transparent.	(0)-0.47	(-2) - 0.97	(-1) -0.38	
18	Platform with dedicated channels for engaging with and providing	(-1) -0.66	(-1) -0.51	(0) -0.20	*
	feedback to stakeholder groups on forest-related issues.				
19	Information disclosure mechanism contains comprehensive records of	(1)0.48	(1) 0.21	(1) 0.45	*
	legally recognized harvesting rights and related permits.				
20	Dispute resolution mechanisms in the forest sector are provided in English	(-3) - 1.84	(-1) -0.58	(-2) - 1.18	Х
	and other languages spoken by a significant segment of Ghanaians.				
21	The VPA makes explicit mention of Social Responsibility Agreements.	(0) 0.17	(1) 0.36	(1) 0.92	*
22	Local communities perceive participation in VPA processes as fair,	(-2) -1.11	(-2) -1.08	(0) -0.25	
	inclusive, and legitimate.				
23	The VPA process engages the private sector of Ghana.	(-2) -1.07	(-1) -0.80	(0) -0.38	
24	The VPA process provides opportunity for tree tenure rights to be clarified	(-1) -0.75	(-1) -0.75	(0) -0.07	*
	and well documented in a centralized system.				
25	Forestry laws and regulations reviewed and consolidated under the VPA	(-1) -0.56	(0) -0.31	(1) 0.88	
	process.				
26	There are more valid management plans for the management of forests.	(-1) -0.77	(-2) -0.90	(1) 0.36	
27	Legal compliance with forestry policies, laws, and plans is effectively	(-2) -0.98	(0) -0.34	(-1) -0.69	
	monitored.				
28	Improvement in the collection procedures of forest taxes, royalties, and	(-1) -0.56	(0) 0.11	(-1) -0.43	*
	forest rents.				
29	VPA and REDD+ actors are collaborating to address illegal logging as a	(-2) -0.95	(-1) -0.66	(0) -0.37	
	driver of forest degradation.				
30	There is evidence of better coordination among national and local law	(-2) -0.99	(-2) -0.92	(-1) -0.67	*
	enforcement agencies.				
31	Instances of noncompliance are promptly addressed.	(-1) -0.74	(0) -0.08	(-1) -0.48	*
32	The GhLAS, in particular the WTS, is linked with relevant fiscal	(0) 0.19	(2) 1.24	(1) 0.62	
	requirements and related forest fees by timber companies.				
33	VPA strengthens the capacity of forestry organization for mobilizing	(0) -0.47	(2) 1.28	(0) -0.19	
	domestic resources (e.g., timber taxes).				
34	VPA has the potential to reduce corruption associated with the award of	(0) -0.27	(2) 1.35	(0) -0.00	
	forest concessions, harvesting and trade of timber.				

35	Less time spent on processing timber records for exports.	(0) -0.21	(2) 1.39	(0) 0.36
36	Efficient reconciliation of official data along timber supply chain.	(1) 0.67	(3) 1.74	(2) 1.61

Consensus statements (*) are those statements shared by all three factors and are within a spread of one factor ranking.

Values in bold represent distinguishing statements at or below p < 0.05 statistical threshold. A distinguishing statement is one that is 'most different' from the other statements when they are rank ordered for each idealized Q sort (see Previte et al., 2007).

Areas of disagreement were identified by analyzing the three factor/perspective groups' z-scores with respect to each statement (Zabala, 2014). X-flagging indicates the areas of disagreement held by the three clustered perspectives.

Characterization and Interpretation of the Factors

In this subsection, each Q factor is the average perception of Q participants with similar perspectives.

Perspective 1: Accountability and Civil Society Stakeholder Participation in Decision Making

This perspective explained 28% of the total variance in the Q study. Of the 16 stakeholders who loaded significantly on this perspective, the strongest loading was associated with the private sector (0.8033), followed by civil society (0.7825), and the representative of the government forestry agency (0.7582).

Anchored on the principle of accountability underpinned by a robust legality verification for tracking timber along supply chains and strengthened civil society participation, this perspective displays strong agreement with the claim that forestry officials are more answerable for the forest management activities carried out ($\pm 2/0.91$). The major reason might be the Multi-Stakeholder Implementation Committee (M-SIC), which contributed to the development and deployment of a robust legality verification system for tracking timber along supply chains ($\pm 3/1.68$). The M-SIC supports civil society participation in the decision-making process ($\pm 2/2$ 1.53). However, of the stakeholders who share this perspective, most of those involved in the post-Q sort interview were concerned that although CSOs are willing to participate in the VPA process, their capacities to implement important activities are weak. Stakeholders who share this perspective also believe that any effort to improve accountability commitments may require that VPA-related laws and regulations be reformed and passed in a timely manner (+1/0.64), and also implemented for efficient reconciliation of data along supply chains (+1/0.67). These agreements highlight substantive reasons for seeing accountability, civil society participation, and policy reforms as an effective response mechanism to change the business-as-usual practices in the forest sector in Ghana. Lastly, respondents sharing this perspective further expressed the disagreement that dispute resolution services are provided in English and other languages spoken by a significant segment of local people (-3/-1.84). From this perspective, the use of the English language will be a significant communication barrier to genuine participation in dispute resolution when Ghana starts the issuance of FLEGT-licensed timber. As one key stakeholder said:

The dispute resolution mechanism for the FLEGT Process in Ghana is through the Timber Validation Committee (TVC) established by L.I. 2254, Regulation 32. The medium of communication is often English. So, if you are not literate there could be challenges in understanding or communicating with the committee.

However, it must be emphasized that the TVC dispute resolution mechanism is related to the anticipated FLEGT licensing and a generic mechanism for the forest sector in Ghana.

Perspective 2: A Robust Legality Verification for Tracking Timber Along Supply Chains

Perspective 2 explained 16% of the total variance in this study. Of the stakeholders who were associated with this perspective, the strongest loading was provided by a forest manager in

the private sector (0.7546); other strong loadings were from the international community (0.6831) and an official from the government forestry agency (0.6926).

The prospective immediacy of an electronic verification system and its potential to ensure legality and reduce corruption and tax leakages relative to the conventional approach, is the first defining aspect of this perspective. An electronic verification system for tracking the legality of timber along supply chains (+3/2.26) is thus regarded as robust technology and innovative practice because of its link with all fiscal requirements (+2/1.24). A key claim is that continued improvements in legislative clarity (+1/0.89) and legal timber verification technology will allow the forest sector to increase its capacity for mobilizing domestic timber and timber taxes (+2/1.28) while reducing corruption in association with the awarding of forest concessions and the harvesting and trade in legal timber (+2/1.35). In contrast to perspectives 1 and 3, individuals espousing this perspective disagreed that VPA-related laws and regulations are reformed and passed in a timely manner (-3/-1.86). Again, they believe that a clear legal framework for promoting accountability relationships among agencies at national and local levels is not positive per se (-1/-0.39). The respondents associated with perspective 2 rejected the notion that all potentially affected stakeholders are identified and consulted in Ghana's VPA process (-2/-1.50). Indeed, a civil society organization (CSO) representative noted that 'although VPA is a multi-stakeholder-led process, it is still being led and dominated by government. Local communities and operators in the informal sector are not actively engaged and involved in Ghana's VPA process.'

Perspective 3: Multi-stakeholder Engagement In Forest Governance Reforms

Perspective 3 represents 13% of the total variance explained in this study and had the fewest members, with only five individuals who loaded significantly on this factor. The strongest

loading of all factors was provided by the representative of the government forestry agency (0.8253), the director of a large timber company in the private sector (0.8253), and the director of a CSO.

This perspective has a strong commitment to regulatory reforms, suggesting that VPA-related laws and regulations are reformed in a timely manner (+3/1.92). Contrary to the second perspective, this perspective stresses the importance of genuine engagement by forest sector stakeholders in the VPA process in Ghana (+2/1.12). As one of the government officials said: 'For example, M-SIC is a multi-stakeholder-led structure, and therefore improves consensus-building and helps government take informed decisions.' Furthermore, the revision of forestry laws and regulations (+1/0.88) emerged as an important effect of Ghana's VPA process. The statement loadings on this factor reveal the perspective that there are more valid forest management plans (+1/0.37). Furthermore, stakeholder in this group strongly disagreed that state forestry officials respond to stakeholders' requests for information in a timely manner (-3/-0.85) and are more answerable for the forest management activities carried out (-2/-1.60). As one respondent from the civil society explained: 'forestry officials at the district level have problems associated with access to information since there is a long chain of protocol or bureaucracy in place.' Furthermore, stakeholders associated with perspective 3 expressed disagreement that forestry officials are more answerable for the forest management activities carried out (-2/-1.60). In short, accountability has not improved significantly. Indeed, respondents belonging to perspective 3 strongly disagreed with the claim that methods of disclosing information are adapted to meet the needs of different stakeholder groups (-3/-1.62).

Consensus and Disagreement

In this subsection, I provide insights into areas of consensus and disagreement among the three distinctive perspectives.

Areas of Consensus

Consensus statements are those statements shared by all three factors with similar rankings and are within a spread of one factor ranking (see Table 4.5). A total of 12 consensus statements emerged from the factor analysis (see Table 4.5). The perspectives maintain positive views toward these consensus statements: Robust verification system for tracking the legality of timber (6), CSOs have clear role in the VPA process including compliance monitoring (10), the VPA process created space for and supported the participation of CSOs in VPA-related decision-making processes (13), the VPA information disclosure mechanism contains comprehensive records of legally recognized harvesting rights and related permits (19), and the VPA makes explicit mention of social responsibility agreements (21). For example, statement 19 is generally positive and any differences are so insignificant that they are irrelevant (perspective 1:1/0.48; perspective 2: 1/0.21; perspective 3: 1/0.45); it is, therefore, not a distinguishing statement.

Perspectives maintain negative views toward the following consensus statements: Local communities have voices in and influenced VPA-related decision-making processes and outcomes (15); inputs of stakeholders gathered during VPA-related decision making is documented and disclosed to relevant stakeholders (16); platform with dedicated channels for engaging with and providing feedback to stakeholder groups on forest-related issues (18); the VPA process provides an opportunity for tree tenure rights to be clarified and well documented in a centralized system (24); improvement in the collection procedures of forest taxes, royalties, and forest rents (28); there is evidence of better coordination among national and local law

119

enforcement agencies (30); and instances of noncompliance/infractions are promptly addressed (31). Overall, this information suggests a feasible pathway for the development and implementation of the VPA process that emphasizes areas of consensus. It also illustrates the challenges of implementation and the different expectations that the VPA is likely to address in the long term.

Areas of Disagreement

My analysis revealed five areas of disagreement held by the three clustered perspectives (Table 4.5). First, while stakeholders sharing perspective 2 disagree with the claim that VPArelated laws and regulations are reformed and passed in a timely manner (-3/-1.86), perspective 1 (+1/0.64) and perspective 3 (+3/1.92) seem more satisfied with the VPA-related reform processes. Second, inconsistent with the stakeholder-driven paradigm of perspective 2(-2/-1.50), perspective 1 shows a neutral position (0/0.37) and 3 displays agreement with the claim that all potentially affected stakeholders were identified and consulted during the VPA process (+2/ 1.11). Third, contrary to those stakeholders sharing perspectives 1 (+1/0.51) and 2 (1/0.23), those sharing perspective 3 (-3/-1.62) are more negative in their evaluation of the methods of disclosing information being adapted to meet the needs of different stakeholder groups, and forestry officials are more answerable for the forest management activities carried out. Four, perspective 1 (2/0.91) believes that forestry officials respond to stakeholder's requests for information in a timely manner, perspective 2 respondents were ambivalent about that (0/-0.30), while perspective 3 rejected it (-2/-1.60). All these statements except statement 2 (see Table 4.5) are of special importance, as they are recognized as distinguishing statements for all three perspectives.

Discussion and Emerging Issues

Areas of Consensus

A key consensus relates to the technological advancement in timber supply chain tracking. The governance value of timber legality verification as a FLEGT licensing rule lies in the explicit normative guidance. The legality verification provides an accountable and transparent system, catering for legality assurance in both the domestic and the export market. For environmental regulations to meet legal and sustainable supply chain requirements, legality verification mechanisms must be underpinned by comprehensive records of legally recognized harvesting rights, reinforced by the stakeholders' engagement and institutional and legislative clarity. Though often taken for granted until VPA processes began, maintaining updated and comprehensive records of harvesting rights and related permits, and monitoring instances of noncompliance, are among the main governance challenges (Pepke et al., 2017). I argue that legality verification mechanisms work well when there are clearly defined processes and systems for compliance monitoring, the efficient reconciliation of data, the evaluation of infractions, and the reporting of decisions that allow for inputs from civil society and the identification of unexpected governance gaps (see also Carodenuto, 2019; Tegegne, 2016). Thus, tools for legal verification along the supply chain are as critical as the processes and arrangements, namely how diligently policy actors monitor for non-compliance or the existence of systematic processes for collecting and analyzing infractions for corrective actions or prosecution.

Consistent with the findings of Bollen and Ozinga (2013), my finding is indicative of the Tier 1 legal reforms—often directly related to legal changes required to set up the Ghana wood tracking system and related verification protocols. In fact, more long-term legal reforms, such as tree tenure reforms, continue to be a pressing issue, as reflected in the consensus statements

121

(statement 24). My analysis revealed negative consensus by Q participants toward tree tenure reforms. The Q participants believed that the VPA process does not provide an opportunity for tree tenure rights to be clarified and well documented. However, there is considerable evidence on policy development processes that contradicts the viewpoint of Q participants on tree tenure (Antwi et al. 2018; Lesniewska & McDermott, 2014; MLNR, 2016). Lesniewska and McDermott (2014) reported that VPA processes may at least trigger legal and governance reforms geared toward tree tenure. In fact, the VPA process, along with other policy developments in Ghana (e.g., Ghana's Cocoa Forest REDD+ Program (GCFRP), has contributed to putting tree tenure and benefit sharing reforms on the political agenda and developing them into concrete policy proposals with considerable support from both the Forestry Commission and CSOs (Antwi et al., 2018; MLNR, 2016). My findings from the factor analysis can be explained by the fact that the Q sort prioritizes issues on which the main discourse is focused, rather than revealing the subtleties surrounding the Q statements.

Nonetheless, the ongoing tree tenure registration to differentiate between natural and planted trees is a costly and bureaucratic process (Antwi et al., 2018). Also, the proposed Framework for Tree Tenure and Benefit Sharing Scheme itself is misaligned with "the realities of ownership structures of customary land regimes" (Antwi et al., 2018, p. 12). Without clear and secure rights, farmers in Ghana may have limited incentives to ensure legal and sustainable forest management. In fact, this could be a major barrier to the effective implementation of forest market mechanisms (Maguire, 2013), particularly outside state forest reserves where local communities often lack legal evidence or statutory ownership of harvested timber in off-reserves (see Hirons et al., 2018; Tegegne, 2016, Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). Thus, there is an urgent need to revise and enact the proposal for Tree Tenure and Benefit Sharing that considers

underlying socioeconomic and structural dynamics and historical practices, so that local communities, farmers, and operators can fully benefit from VPA implementation.

Additionally, while stakeholder engagement creates strong ownership of and support for the VPA process (Tegegne et al., 2014), the stakeholders had a negative viewpoint toward local communities' direct participation in the VPA process in Ghana (see Table 4.4, statement 15). The viewpoints of the stakeholders contradict the recent findings by Cerutti et al. (2020): "The voices and opinions of many local communities and indigenous people are not only better listened to, but also receive more consideration when decisions are adopted and implemented in the forests where they live" (p. 9). In the specific case of Ghana, the involvement of CSOs in VPA decision making, "appears to assume that such an alliance will also benefit local communities" (McDermott et al., 2020; p. 7). As argued by Satyal (2018), CSOs are not adequate representatives of local communities in such important policy deliberations. This is justified by the fact that stakeholder participation is often driven by pragmatic rather than normative reasons, as the VPA process tend to focus on technical issues rather than on identifying and consulting all potentially affected stakeholders (see perspective 2). During the interviews, most CSOs confirmed this consensus. As one person remarked: "Even though forestdependent communities were occasionally consulted during the VPA negotiations through public education, these less powerful but important stakeholders are still not given actual decisionmaking power in the VPA implementation." Hence, participation in the VPA process as required by Article 16 can be reduced to consultative functions and public education, rather than a deliberative process of stakeholder engagement (see also Carodenuto & Cashore, 2018; Tegegne et al., 2017). Thus, there is a need for a careful context-specific plan to involve non-experts like local communities in the VPA process, as was done in Liberia, where the VPA empowered and

built the capacity of local communities (Bollen & Ozinga, 2013). This is important, because governance-based institutions and their policies to promote participation in policymaking processes must "find new ways that allow marginalized voices and priorities to be heard and included" (Brown, 2009, p. 46) so that seemingly intractable problems can be better addressed.

Areas of Disagreement

My analysis revealed five areas of disagreement across the three clustered perspectives of the stakeholders. Of these five areas, two pertained to the principle of transparency (Q statements 3 and 4), one to participation (Q statement 14), one to fairness/equity (Q statement 20), and one to the principle of accountability (Q statement 9). Thus, the findings show contradictory perspectives on four principles of good governance among forest sector stakeholders. In contrast to perspectives 1 and 2, perspective 3 is more negative in its evaluation of the statement that forestry officials are more answerable for the forest management activities carried out. This difference may be due to the issue of how policymakers are responsive to their constituencies, and the extent to which they can be held accountable for their decisions. A key challenge could be that structural factors such as system bureaucracy undermine the communication between government officials and stakeholders, who often lack the power and means to obtain forestrelated information.

Perspective 3 shows that forestry officials do not respond to stakeholders' requests for information in a timely manner, while perspectives 1 and 2 maintained a neutral position. Contrary to the viewpoint of perspective 3, recent studies that used different methods (Adams et al., 2020; Cerutti et al., 2020) pointed out that the VPA process in Ghana has resulted in improved disclosure of information about forest-related activities (e.g., infractions and corruption), though key issues remain concerning systems put in place for follow-up action. This follow-up action is critical in the VPA process, because without effective and consistent mechanisms to hold agencies and policy actors accountable, the business-as-usual cycle may continue (see also Hansen et al., 2018).

Furthermore, while perspectives 1 and 3 generally agree that the VPA process has involved considerable consultation with and inclusion of key stakeholders, perspective 2 disagrees. This area of disagreement is unsurprising yet important, because stakeholder consultation and inclusiveness is essential for effective implementation of the VPA process (Kleinschmit et al., 2018; Tegegne et al, 2014). What is remarkable is CSOs' participation in the VPA process. In particular, the specific cases of holding the government forestry agencies accountable—with notable efforts by better organized CSOs and by means of coherent legal frameworks—complement similar findings by Cerutti et al. (2020). Normatively, the participation of diverse stakeholders and not just CSOs is simply "the right thing to do," as it ensures robust accountability in the VPA process (Stirling, 2009, p. 208). While CSOs in Ghana are instrumental in efforts to strengthen accountability through participation (Satyal, 2018), information gathered during my interviews show that limited resources and capacity can undermine their ability to fulfil their governance roles.

Reflections and Limitations

This present research employed Q methodology to provide new insights into good governance practices as applied to the VPA process in Ghana. The results should be interpreted with caution, however, as certain limitations must be acknowledged. A first limitation is related to using Q statements to address all the issues regarding good forest governance principles in detail. To address this limitation, the follow-up interviews during the final stage of the Q sorting exercise allowed the authors to gain additional understanding of the good forest governance

125

practices. Second, the explanatory power of the Q statements accounted for only 57% of the overall variance. Therefore, it seems fair to say that a large proportion (43%) of the three factors remained unexplained. A third methodological limitation relates to the category and number of Q participants represented in the P-set. As argued by Black et al. (2019), "the theoretical threshold that requires viable factors [to] reach an Eigenvalue greater than 1.0 ultimately restricts the final number of possible factor groups" (p. 17). Thus, a larger sample size may have produced more distinct perspectives from the factor scores, especially if Q participants had represented different stakeholder groups in the forest sector of Ghana that were not engaged in this study (Black et al., 2019).

Finally, due to the methodological difference between Q methodology (e.g., the forcedchoice ranking on a quasi-normal distribution) and other mixed-method approaches, I did not make a detailed comparison between my findings and those of other studies on the VPA process. I did, however, use some of these recent studies (e.g., Adams et al., 2020; Antwi et al., 2018; Cerutti et al., 2020; Maryudi et al., 2020; McDermott et al., 2020) as an external validity check to provide valuable insights into key contentious issues. This may contribute to a better understanding of the disputed issues concerning the effect of the VPA process in Ghana. Furthermore, triangulating Q methods with other methods—such as focus group discussions, decision-making tools, modelling, and communication sciences—would bring new and applicable evidence to bear on good forest governance practices. The results of such triangulated methods may have greater potential for extrapolation and generalization.

Conclusion and Implications for Future Research

The present research applied a Q method to examine stakeholder perspectives on good governance as applied to the VPA process in Ghana. I identified and distinguished three

prominent stakeholder perspectives on good governance in relation to Ghana's VPA process. The three perspectives are founded on the belief that good forest governance in Ghana is underpinned by the principles of accountability and civil society participation in decision making, strengthened by multi-stakeholder forest governance reforms and enhanced by an accountable and transparent timber legality verification system for monitoring supply chain commitments. These findings can inform national stakeholders engaged in the VPA process in Ghana.

The Q analysis revealed areas of consensus and disagreement that decision makers and policy actors could focus on to provide strategic planning to strengthen legal and sustainable forest management. Concerning areas of disagreement, there could be benefits to strengthening the active engagement of the different stakeholder groups in genuine deliberation via the Multistakeholder Implementation Committee to better understand these areas of disagreement. Outlining such areas could assist authorities to engage the stakeholders in addressing their concerns. This may enrich the quality of deliberation and stakeholder engagement by providing concrete evidence of validity that key stakeholders can brainstorm. The authorities could also use this opportunity to clarify misinformation and continue to advocate for strengthening good governance in the forest sector. Likewise, the consensus between differing perspectives may be of interest to the authorities. One of the common views that emerged from my analysis is that the actual capacity of the legality verification system for tracking timber along supply chains is robust. Since timber legality verification has been so contentious (see also Nathan et al., 2014), it was reassuring to find a consensus in stakeholder perspectives on legality verification as an example of good practice in Ghana's VPA process.

On a more practical level, the study provides concrete empirical evidence for strengthening forest governance and sheds light on the challenges and opportunities for strategic implementation. This should lead to a better understanding among the agencies and actors responsible for tackling illegal logging, forest degradation and deforestation, and climate change. Methodologically, this study provides additional recommendations to scholars of forest policy and governance to apply Q methodology. At the same time, practitioners and problem-focused scholars in interdisciplinary research could benefit from making greater use of Q methodology. Furthermore, while the participatory nature of Q methods supported meaningful multi-actor participation for evaluating environmental policy process, my discussions could not benefit directly from the views of communities and other unorganized stakeholder groups in the forest sector of Ghana. Thus, future research could triangulate with other methods by incorporating their views to better inform policy and improve practice on the ground. Finally, I recommend further research into these contestations, in light of the revealed limitations of the Q methodology.
Chapter 5: Conclusions

The European Union (EU) Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT) Action Plan is part of broader international initiatives aimed at solving critical global environmental problems that policymakers have consistently advocated for adoption, particularly in tropical forest countries. A Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA) under the FLEGT process is a commitment by partner countries to tackle the complex challenges we face in the forest sector, ranging from illegal logging and the related trade, to weak forest governance issues such as corruption, with achievements assessed periodically by FLEGT policymakers, implementers, and researchers to measure progress. The approach taken in the present research was to critically examine FLEGT efficacy from a multi-scalar governance perspective so as to address the following under-researched questions, using a case study approach:

- How do the New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF) and the United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests (UNSPF) interlink with the FLEGT Action Plan at two critical policy levels, namely policy objective and policy instrument?
- 2. Focusing on priorities set out in the VPAs, what are the potential and realized capacities of VPA partner countries for advancing principles of good governance and implementation of a Timber Legality Assurance System (TLAS) in Cameroon, Central African Republic (CAR), Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo (Congo)?
- 3. What are the different stakeholders' perspectives on good governance as applied to VPA in Ghana?

These research questions were addressed in the previous three chapters. Chapter 1 discussed interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF at the global level at two critical

policy levels, namely policy objectives and policy instruments. A process-based approach was used to review and capture the core attributes of the regimes studied with their policy objectives/strategic agendas and policy instruments. The research revealed that FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF share inherent interlinkages of policy instruments, such as information sharing, strategic plans, and financial and capacity support. In general, three types of potential contributions to a number of strategic agendas are observed in the three regimes. These potential contributions can be direct (FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF contribute finance for forests and good forest governance) or indirect (FLEGT makes an indirect contribution. For example, NYDF does not yet play a substantial role in technology transfer in the forest sector, but it is explicitly recognized in FLEGT and UNSPF as enhancing sustainable forest management benefits. Thus, interlinkages can be found in the policy objectives of the regimes studied, although they target different but common cross-cutting strategic agendas for promoting sustainable forest management (SFM).

The only strategic agendas that have been widely recognized in the three regimes as underpinning all conservation and forest management are the four cross-cutting strategic agendas: good forest governance, finance for forests, climate change mitigation & adaptation, and forest loss. This finding could ideally contribute to achieving the common strategic agendas on good forest governance and finance for forests in FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF simultaneously, through the prioritization of policy instruments, particularly information sharing. Information sharing, thus, becomes a key factor for continuous inter-institutional learning as the global policy process reveals incoherencies within the current global forest governance architecture. Thus, it requires the strengthening of the Collaborative Partnership on Forests (CPF) and the provision of appropriate mechanisms to enhance coherence, cooperation, policy coordination, and to support informed decision making at the global level and to deliver cross-cutting strategic agendas on the ground.

On a larger scale in terms of fragmented international regimes, there may be a crucial need to address potential barriers or challenges related to the realization of interlinkages, as they are relatively new issues at the global policymaking level and landscape level (Tegegne, Cramm, & Brusselen, 2018). The question how to manage interlinkages at the landscape level given persistent deforestation and forest degradation, cannot be treated simply as a conventional forest sector matter without considering its interaction with other sectors. Here, I argue that identifying and managing the range of interlinkages between forests and other sector policies, such as agriculture and mining, is a necessary step toward promoting SFM. Interlinking the policy goals of the three regimes and implementing their policy tools/strategies should be further reflected in fiscal capacity, since financial mechanisms are mostly pledges made by some key actors.

Drawing on a theoretical framework derived from literature on institutional capacity for good forest governance, Chapter 3 comparatively analyzed the potential and realized capacities of VPA processes for advancing principles of good forest governance and the implementation of the TLAS in Cameroon, Central African Republic, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia, as well as the challenges that hinder the implementation of VPAs. My case study approach included a desk study, a meta-analysis of cases, and communication with country VPA focal points to understand the complexity of a VPA's progress. I found that VPA processes do have potential capacities for advancing information transparency, multi-stakeholder participation, and TLAS. In fact, the VPAs have been largely successful in the negotiation phase, but there are complex political, technical, and capacity issues that in most cases have contributed to a lagging implementation phase in most of the VPA partner countries. Unlike in Ghana, Liberia, and Congo, where progress and realized capacities are more pronounced, the realized capacities of VPAs in Cameroon and the CAR are limited.

While there are prospects of progress in these latter countries, such challenges as weak and inconsistent legal frameworks, insufficient financial resources, and long-term conflicts have slowed down the implementation of VPAs. Furthermore, the VPA progress in these countries is impaired by the dependence on external funding sources, as well as the lack of greater efforts and genuine commitment by the countries to advance principles of good forest governance and TLAS. Despite different contexts and stages of implementation, there are still important areas for improvement within the current practice. In each country, efforts to strengthen transparency and accountability should include addressing unequal participation in the VPA process, providing incentives to encourage inclusive participation, and making information accessible and available to all stakeholders, especially the local communities. In sum, FLEGT policymakers and implementers need to foster a deliberative mechanism that promotes the benefits of VPA processes, engaging all stakeholders.

In Chapter 4, I discussed the Q methodological approach I used to examine stakeholder perspectives on good governance as applied to Ghana's VPA process. By drawing on the good governance framework (PROFOR/FAO, 2011) and VPA policy documents in Ghana, I identified and distinguished three prominent stakeholder perspectives on good governance as it relates to Ghana's VPA process. The three perspectives are founded on the belief that good forest governance in Ghana's forest sector is underpinned by the principles of accountability and civil society participation in decision making, strengthened by multi-stakeholder engagement in forest governance reforms and enhanced by a single accountable and transparent timber legality verification system for monitoring supply chain commitments. These three main perspectives accounted for approximately 57% of the total variation in viewpoints, which characterized the stakeholder perception about current good governance practices as applied to Ghana's VPA in the lead-up to the FLEGT licensing.

The three distinct perspectives were further linked to consensus statements. The consensus among stakeholders is that a VPA seems to have allowed for the participation of civil society in decision making and the establishment of a robust verification system to promote transparency and accountability, which are critical for sustainable forest management. Additionally, a shared consensus is key in approaching leveraging points to internalize forest governance practices as well as foster VPA transformation in Ghana. The shared perspectives among stakeholders highlight the crucial role of the VPA in promoting improved forest governance in Ghana. However, there were still areas of disagreement or tension with regard to issue of accountability and the marginalization of some stakeholders in forest governance. These findings can inform the national government of key VPA good practice examples such as information transparency, accountability, and stakeholder legitimacy. Engaging with and shaping these perspectives is an instrumentally and normatively appropriate governance action to advance the VPA process in Ghana. This approach is critical for overcoming realized capacity challenges that are currently confronting all five VPA partner countries discussed in Chapter 3 that are implementing the good forest governance requirements.

Taken together, my dissertation has highlighted the challenges, including the struggle to manage the interlinkages among global-level policy developments (i.e., FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF) and a lack of capacity for the VPA process. For example, the current limited progress means that partner countries are not well equipped with the requisite capacities for VPA changes, and that capacity remains a prerequisite for policy implementation. These findings indicate that additional institutional effort will be needed to advance FLEGT globally and to achieve the VPA in Africa and beyond. It also requires collective actions by global-level, national-level, and local-level institutions to consider the larger forest governance contexts and prioritize concrete actions to overcome challenges to policymaking process, especially policy implementation. Below, I further identify key contributions and interventions points.

Theoretical, Methodological, and Policy Implications

The scholarship on FLEGT has overwhelmingly focused on technical and governance aspects, drawing largely from a single institutional analysis theory. However, scant empirical research has explored a range of theories to understand FLEGT efficacy from a multi-scale perspective. My dissertation contributes to a multiple governance scale approach to FLEGT by using two strands of theories—namely policy coherence and institutional capacity for good forest governance—to answer some of the most critical questions that have arisen since FLEGT first emerged in 2003. Reflecting on the three empirically informed chapters, this dissertation complements other multi-scalar scholarly works that examined forest governance across multiple scales (Leipold, 2015; Secco et al., 2014). It also contributes to the literature on multi-scalar forest governance within the FLEGT context. Thus, it represents part of preliminary efforts to examine FLEGT from a multi-scalar governance perspective.

In Chapter 2, I discussed my research directed toward policy coherence from a policy design approach perspective, which allowed me to analyze interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF. I argued that a regime that is coherent within the context of my analytical framework may turn out to be interlinked with another regime and potentially contribute to common strategic agendas at the global level. My analytical framework may help set the overall

context for analyzing other international forest regimes. However, indirect and no contributions from international forest regimes might be the most challenging to identify at the landscape level when national and relevant global experts are not consulted. In Chapter 3, I showed that the institutional capacity framework underlines the relevance of conceptualizing institutional capacity in terms of potential and realized capacity, which provided useful analytical traction for assessing a broader perspective of FLEGT governance. In Chapter 4, I expanded on the institutional capacity for advancing good forest governance discussed in Chapter 3. This good forest governance conceptual framework contributes to existing literature on institutional analysis by operationalizing and communicating the assessment of institutional capacity to achieve good forest governance.

Regarding methodology, my approach presented in Chapters 2 and 3 can be adapted to various policy framework analyses, according to the research objectives pursued as well as time and resources. In doing so, it is useful to identify strategic and relevant policy documents, perform meta-analysis of cases that provide relevant information on the subject matter at hand, and complement these sources with experts' interaction, as was done in the research underlying this dissertation. In Chapter 4, I presented the first use of Q methods to better understand stakeholder perspectives on good forest governance as applied to the VPA process in Ghana, and in FLEGT VPA scholarship. Thus, this dissertation provides an additional recommendation to students of forest policy and governance to apply Q methodology. At the same time, practitioners and problem-focused scholars in interdisciplinary research could benefit from making greater use of Q methodology. Additionally, it may illuminate how key stakeholders define and operationalize good forest governance principles within a specific country context.

My dissertation provides grounds for practice-based policy development by offering three

important recommendations for policymakers. Chapter 2 underscored the importance of managing potential interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and FLEGT in a mutually reinforcing manner that best promotes the strategic agendas for SFM. Of particular relevance to both policymakers and practitioners is the development of cross-cutting strategic agendas, such as finance for forests and good forest governance. It is equally imperative to map out these cross-cutting strategic agendas that interest key policy actors in global-level policy processes at the national level through inclusive governance approaches (Tegegene et al., 2017). For example, such delineation can encourage the key policy actors to pay more attention to the larger international financing regimes, in particular the agro–forestry interface, with emphasis on sustainable agriculture—which is a prerequisite for achieving zero net deforestation (Humphreys et al., 2019). As noted by FAO (2018), policymakers must recognize the need to manage interlinkages and trade-offs, and set out concrete measures for the effective alignment of multiple global-level forest policy objectives and incentive structures (e.g., alignment or harmonization of fulfilled financial pledges).

Forging interlinkages between global-scale policy developments at both national and subnational levels is essential for achieving SFM. For example, a number of mutual benefits will accrue to SFM (e.g., effectiveness and efficiency in the forest sector overall) from managing interlinkages among FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF at both the global and the national level. As such, managing interlinkages should be a task for both international organizations at the global level and national governments. In addition, sharing the information needed to monitor progress, along with making available diverse data useful for the policymaking process, and especially policy implementation, is important for all (HLPF, 2017). In fact, this is crucial because little effort has been made to promote synergies between FLEGT and other global forest-related

agreements at the national level, where implementation occurs (Tegegne et al., 2014; Tegegne et al., 2017; Ochieng et al., 2013). For key national actors at the policy and planning level to become knowledgeable on how to manage interlinkages of international forest regimes, capacity building, inter-institutional learning, inter-sectorial coordination, and information sharing are critical. For example, inter-institutional learning could be piggybacking in engaging stakeholders and on discussions related to policy and regulatory reviews. These reviews are critical to align with new or additional changes related to emerging strategic agendas, such as bio-economy, that have occurred since the development of the FLEGT.

Effective inter-institutional learning requires dialogue and coordinated actions, with a focus on achieving cross-cutting strategic agendas for SFM and benefiting from interlinkages, rather than on a single global-level policy development. This inter-institutional learning should include precise strategic guidelines to support international stakeholder forums on how to work with each other to foster national level interlinkages. Overall, secured and renewed political commitments are important to enhance the coherent implementation of global and national forest-related policies in developing countries.

With reference to Chapter 3, modest investment in regional capacity sharing and peer-to-peer policy learning among countries could have a significant effect on the realized capacities for the VPA process in Cameroon, CAR, Congo, Ghana, and Liberia. More importantly, the exchange of knowledge via capacity platforms would advance the cause of domestic resource mobilization (i.e., progressive timber taxation and collaboration with the local financial sectors to lay the groundwork for domestic funding). Regarding political instability, international and national institutions in VPA countries should leverage the expertise and resources of the FLEGT VPA in their conflict resolution architectures and initiatives. The role of CSOs in conflict resolution efforts requires special attention.

It is a challenge to ensure that VPA planning and implementation are both fair and inclusive. The current approach to engage local communities and the private timber sector, in particular the informal network of operators (e.g., chainsaw operators and small and medium-sized timber companies), is seen as inadequate. Consequently, there is an urgent need for FLEGT policymakers and implementers to further explore innovative and genuinely participatory approaches to local VPA policymaking, and to find new ways to incentivize the informal timber sector and local communities to channel their efforts and knowledge to the VPA process in the five countries studied. Thus, paying due attention to local issues of interest and local actors' voices matters in forest governance. FLEGT policymakers and implementers are also encouraged to find ways to strengthen political will and engage political leaders more effectively in the VPA negotiation phase, recognizing that they represent key actors of national policy agendas. In all five partner countries studied, systematic public-private partnerships are required to address barriers to the sustainable financing of VPA, such as technical capacity and budgetary constraints, and to the internalization of TLAS to address illicit logging practices and related forest tax invasion or corruption along the timber supply chain. Overall, further improvements in the forest governance system is crucial in all partner countries studied.

In Chapter 4, I strongly recommended that FLEGT policymakers and the implementers should pay special attention to three unique perspectives espoused by stakeholders in the VPA process to inform future implementation in Ghana's forest sector. From a context-specific perspective, identifying with a common ground (i.e., a shared consensus) can provide leveraging points to encourage the VPA multi-stakeholder platforms to build mutual interests and legitimate VPA governance measures that are effective, implementable, and successful. The consensus between differing perspectives may be of interest to FLEGT policymakers and lead implementers. One of the common views that emerged from this analysis is that the actual capacity of the legality verification system for tracking timber along the supply chain is robust. Since timber legality verification has been so contentious (see also Nathan et al., 2014), it was reassuring to find a consensus in stakeholder perspectives on legality verification as a good practice example in Ghana's VPA process.

Conversely, I found the areas of disagreement to be key conflicts points within the context of the VPA process in Ghana that may present barriers to its transformational agenda. I suggest that policymakers and implementers should target these critical areas in order to reduce potential conflicts among key stakeholders in Ghana's VPA process in the lead-up to and the aftermath of the FLEGT licensing. Indeed, in the areas of disagreement, it could perhaps be beneficial to actively engage the different stakeholder groups in genuine deliberation via the Multi-stakeholder Implementation Committee to better understand these disagreements. Once the areas of disagreement are outlined, this could assist FLEGT policymakers and implementers to engage the stakeholders in addressing their concerns. This may enrich the quality of deliberation and stakeholder engagement and consultation by providing contentious issues that key stakeholders can brainstorm. Also, the authorities could use this opportunity to clarify misinformation and continue to advocate for the implementation of good governance requirements. On a more practical level, this dissertation provides concrete empirical evidence for strengthening forest governance and sheds light on the challenges of and opportunities for strategic implementation. This should lead to a better understanding of incentives for the different institutions (agencies and actors) responsible for tackling illegal logging, forest degradation and deforestation, and climate change in Ghana's forest sector.

Again, regarding methodology, I employed a case study design (Simons, 2009; Yin, 2003). To gain a better understanding of the interlinkages and contributions of FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF to SFM discussed in Chapter 1, I initially intended to collect empirical data from experts (e.g., the Global Forest Expert Panel). Unfortunately, this effort yielded no positive feedback mainly due to challenges related to the inability of experts to complete my online survey through emails or phone calls, as well as to resource and time constraints on conducting face-to-face interviews. The conceptual challenges related to the research presented in Chapter 2 arose from a lack of a universally agreed definition of "policy coherence" and an analytical framework for analyzing interlinkages. In the absence of scholarly agreement on definitions among researchers, methodologies and analytical guides are unlikely to be clear and robust. Even though I explored these gaps in the literature and provided groundwork for future multi-policy interlinkage analysis, I suggest that future research should build upon my initial analytical frameworks and on the innovative ways in which policy coherence relates to institutional capacity for good forest governance. My framework further highlights a set of comparison elements that researchers often overlook when analyzing interlinkages at the global level and how global level governance influences national-level policies, and vice versa. Such an approach suggests two future research directions: What determines the effectiveness of strategies for managing interlinkages, and when are such strategies desirable?

To assess the institutional capacity of the VPA process and the implementation challenges, I selected five partner country cases (Chapter 3) out of eight in sub-Saharan Africa and out a total of 15 partner countries. Future research on institutional capacity could thus be conducted in the three other partner countries in sub-Saharan Africa and in partner countries elsewhere. Furthermore, while good governance has six principles (PROFOR/FAO, 2011), my analysis in Chapter 3 covered only two (transparency and participation). To that end, future research is needed to investigate the potential and realized capacity of VPA processes for advancing the other four principles of good governance. One of the most important methodological limitations highlighted in my analysis of institutional capacity for the VPA process, is that it is possible that these developments do not appear in policy documents and countries' annual progress reports, or that countries implementing the VPA may have advanced beyond the secondary data we reviewed, which could affect the findings and conclusions presented in Chapter 3.

I employed Q methodology to examine stakeholder perspectives on good forest governance practices as applied to Ghana's VPA. While this case study is representative of the frontrunning of VPA partner countries in Africa, as argued in Chapter 4, an assessment of other partner countries that includes the participation of and representation from local communities could yield valuable insights into how a large sample size affects stakeholder viewpoints regarding good governance practices in the forest sector. Besides, future research should include current and future challenges and opportunities related to the introduction of mixed forest monitoring technologies (e.g., TLAS) into the forest governance systems in the global South. In these future studies, both internal and external factors as well as global-level policy goals should be analyzed to provide a more comprehensive account of the positive and negative effects of forestry technology in the long term. Finally, global forestry research should be more geared toward multi-scalar governance assessment using Q methodology in different policy settings. This multi-scalar approach should be used to analyze comparatively large studies that can serve as a solid basis to develop a better understanding of the "theory of change" in the context of the FLEGT implementation Work Plan 2018–2022. Likewise, future research is recommended to

address the deeply rooted causes of illegal logging, especially the politico-economic context and the historical trajectories, power relations, and power struggles of actors in the VPA process. For instance, an in-depth assessment of the power relations between the actors involved in the VPA process may allow us to better understand the interests of and incentives and disincentives for different actors in the VPA process.

This concluding chapter has summarized the key research findings and policy implications, highlighting the need to:

- Increase awareness of the interlinkages among the regimes studied (i.e., FLEGT, NYDF, and UNSPF) through inter-institutional learning, informational sharing, and inter-sectorial coordination, and promote the benefits of interlinkages to policymakers and beyond;
- Recognize the importance of policy interactions and their effects at the landscape level, better align global level policies and policy instruments, address outstanding governance reforms, and continue technical support and capacity building;
- 3. Strengthen the financial and governance capacities, and invest in transforming the informal timber sector to unlock neglected FLEGT opportunities and improve the forest sector employment and livelihoods prospects; and
- 4. Undertake detailed analytical and interdisciplinary studies.

Bibliography

- Adams, M. A., Kayira, J., Tegegne, Y. T., & Gruber, J. S. (2020). A comparative analysis of the institutional capacity of FLEGT VPA in Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo. *Forest Policy and Economics, 112*, 102108.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2020.102108
- Acheampong, E., & Maryudi, A. (2020). Avoiding legality: Timber producers' strategies and motivations under FLEGT in Ghana and Indonesia. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 111, 102047. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2019.102047.</u>
- Adams, M. A., Oduro, W., & Ansong, M. (2016). Factors Affecting Stakeholders' Participation in Collaborative Forest Management: The Case of Krokosua Hills Forest Reserve in Ghana. *Journal of Energy and Natural Resource Management (JENRM)*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.26796/jenrm.v3i2.89
- Aggestam, F., & Pülzl, H. (2018). Coordinating the uncoordinated: The EU forest strategy. *Forests*, *9*(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/f9030125</u>
- Altman, S. L., Nichols, S. S., & Woods, J. T. (2012). Leveraging high-value natural resources to restore the rule of law: The role of the Liberia Forest Initiative in Liberia's transition to stability. *High-value natural resources and post-conflict peacebuilding*, 354–382.
- Ameyaw, J., Arts, B., & Wals, A. (2016). Challenges to responsible forest governance in Ghana and its implications for professional education. *Forest Policy and Economics*, *62*, 78–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2015.07.011.</u>
- Ansah, K.B. (2013). 'Is Ghana's FLEGT VPA grinding to a halt and failing to achieve improvement in forest governance? Retrieved from <u>https://loggingoff.info/wpcontent/uploads/2015/09/778.pdf</u> on January 11, 2020.

- Antwi-Agyei, P., Dougill, A. J., & Stringer, L. C. (2017). Assessing coherence between sector policies and climate compatible development: Opportunities for triple wins. *Sustainability*, 9(11), 2130. https://doi.org/10.3390/su9112130
- Assembe-Mvondo, S. (2008). *Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC): current situation with verification and forest control activities. Country Case study, Case study 13* retrieved from <u>https://www.odi.org/projects/468-verifor-institutional-options-verifying-legality-forest-</u> <u>sector</u> on June 21, 2018.
- Bardach, E., & Patashnik, E. M. (2015). *A practical guide for policy analysis: The eightfold path to more effective problem solving.* CQ press, SAGE, LA, USA.
- Barry, J., & Proops, J. (1999). Seeking sustainability discourses with Q methodology. *Ecological economics*, 28(3), 337–345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(98)00053-6</u>.
- Bastos Lima, M. G. B., Kissinger, G., Visseren-Hamakers, I. J., Braña-Varela, J., & Gupta, A. (2017). The Sustainable Development Goals and REDD+: assessing institutional interactions and the pursuit of synergies. *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics, 17*(4), 589–606. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10784-017-9366-9
- Beeko, C., & Arts, B. (2010). The EU-Ghana VPA: a comprehensive policy analysis of its design. *International Forestry Review*, 12(3), 221–230.

https://doi.org/10.1505/ifor.12.3.221.

- Bernard, H. R. (2005). *Research methods in anthropology: Qualitative and quantitative approaches*. Lanham, MD, USA: AltaMira Press.
- Bernstein, S., & Cashore, B. (2012). Complex global governance and domestic policies: four pathways of influence. *International Affairs*, 88(3), 585–604. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2346.2012.01090.x.

- Biermann, F., Pattberg, P., van Asselt, H., & Zelli, F. (2009). The fragmentation of global governance architectures: A framework for analysis. *Global Environmental Politics*, 9(4), 14–40. <u>https://doi.org/10.1162/glep.2009.9.4.14</u>
- Black, J. E., Kopke, K., & O'Mahony, C. (2019). Towards a Circular Economy: Using Stakeholder Subjectivity to Identify Priorities, Consensus, and Conflict in the Irish EPS/XPS Market. *Sustainability*, 11(23), 6834. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11236834
- Blaser J., & Zabel A. (2015) Forest Crime in the Tropics. In: Köhl M., Pancel L. (eds) *Tropical Forestry Handbook*. pp. 1-26. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-41554-8_302-1
- Bodin, Ö., & Prell, C. (Eds.). (2011). Social Networks and Natural Resource Management:
 Uncovering the social fabric of environmental governance. Cambridge University Press,
 MD, USA.
- Bojang, F. (2012). The forest sector in the green economy in Africa. Nature & Faune, 26(1), 1– 96. <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/015/an170e/an170e00.pdf</u>
- Bollen, A., & Ozinga, S. (2013). Improving forest governance. A Comparison of FLEGT VPAs and their Impact. FERN: Brussels. Retrieved on April 19, 2016 from <u>https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/3472.pdf.</u>
- Booth, D. (2011). "Aid, institutions and governance: What have we learned? "Development Policy Review 29, i, s5–s26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7679.2011.00518.x</u>
- Braatz, S. (2002). National Reporting to Forest-related International Instruments: Mandates,
 Mechanisms, Overlaps and Potential Synergies. In *Proceedings: Second Expert Meeting on Harmonizing Forest-Related Definitions for Use by Various Stakeholders, Rome, 11–13*

September 2002(p. 299). Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Retrieved from http://www.fao.org/docrep/005/Y4171E/y4171e00.htm, on July 03, 2017.

- Brack, D. (2003). Illegal logging and the illegal trade in forest and timber products. International Forestry Review, 5(3), 195-198. https://doi.org/10.1505/IFOR.5.3.195.19148
- Brack, D., & Léger, C. (2013). Exploring credibility gaps in voluntary partnership agreements: a review of independent monitoring initiatives and lessons to learn. London, UK: Global Witness. Retrieved from https://fern.org/credibility on August 13, 2018.
- Broekhoven, G., & Wit, M. (Eds.) Linking FLEGT and REDD+ to Improve Forest Governance; Tropenbos International: Wageningen, The Netherlands, 2014.
- Brown, K., (2009). Human Development and environmental governance: A reality check. In Adger, W. N., & Jordan, A. (Eds.). (2009). *Governing sustainability*. Cambridge University Press, UK.
- Brown, S. R. (1980). *Political subjectivity: Applications of Q methodology in political science*. Yale University Press, New Haven and London, USA.
- Brown, S. R., Danielson, S., & van Exel, J. (2015). Overly ambitious critics and the Medici effect: A reply to Kampen and Tamás. *Quality & Quantity*. Advance online publication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-014-0007-x</u>
- Brusselaers, J., & Buysse, J. (2018). Implementation of the EU-Cameroon Voluntary Partnership Agreement policy: Trade distortion, rent-seeking and anticipative behavior. *Forest policy and economics*, *90*, 167–179. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2018.02.008</u>
- Bryman, A. (2004). Qualitative research on leadership: A critical but appreciative review. *The leadership quarterly*, 15(6),729–769. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2004.09.007</u>

- Carlsen, K. (2013). What shapes output of policy reform? Forest policy implementation in Ghana (Doctoral dissertation, Department of Food and Resource Economics, University of Copenhagen).
- Carlsen, K. (2014). Constructing a legitimate argument narrative techniques in the Ghana-EU VPA. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 48, 63–71.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2014.09.017

- Carodenuto, S. (2019). Access to information and local democracies: a case study of REDD+ and FLEGT/VPA in Cameroon. *International Forestry Review*, *21*(3), 267–278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1505/146554819827293187</u>
- Carodenuto, S., & Cashore, B. (2018). Can Non-State Regulatory Authority Improve Domestic Forest Sustainability? Assessing Interactive Pathways of Influence in Cameroon. TBGI Project Working Paper No. 28. Retrieved from <u>http://www.tgiforum.org/</u> on January 30, 2019.
- Carodenuto, S. L., & Ramcilovic-Suominen, S. (2014). Barriers to VPA implementation: a case study of Cameroon's private forestry sector. *International Forestry Review*, 16(3), 278– 288. https://doi.org/10.1505/146554814812572502
- Cashore, B. (2009). Key Components of Good Forest Governance in ASEAN Part II:
 Institutional Fit, Policy Substance, Policy Instruments, and Evaluation. *Exlibris: ASEAN-German ReFOP project, the analysis and making of regional public policy, www. aseanforest-chm. org.*
- Cashore, B. (2019). Chapter 10: Problems of bottom-up collaboration: evolutionary pathways and capacity challenges of NSMD governance certification institutions. In Collaboration in

Public Service Delivery. Edward Elgar Publishing.

https://doi.org/10.4337/9781788978583.

- Cashore, B.., & Nathan, I. (Forthcoming, *Ecological Economics*). Can Transnational Finance and Market Driven (FMD) Interventions Improve Cambodia's Statehood? Lessons from the Good Governance Norm Complex for Assessing the Potential of Forest Legality Verification.
- Cashore, B., & Stone, M. W. (2012). Can legality verification rescue global forest governance? Analyzing the potential of public and private policy intersection to ameliorate forest challenges in Southeast Asia. *Forest policy and economics*, *18*, 13–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2011.12.005</u>
- Cashore, B., Visseren-Hamakers, I., Torres, P. C., De Jong, W., Denvir, A., Humphreys, D.,
 McKinley, K., Auld, G., Lupberger, S., McDermott, C., Sax, S., & Yin, D. (2016). Can
 legality verification enhance local rights to forest resources? *Piloting the Policy Learning Protocol in the Peruvian Forest Context*. Retrieved from
 https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/52545 on January 30, 2019
- Castrén, T., Katila, M., Lindroos, K., & Salmi, J. (2014). Private financing for sustainable forest management and forest products in developing countries: Trends and drivers. *Washington, DC: Program on Forests (PROFOR)*.
- Cejudo, G. M., & Michel, C. L. (2017). Addressing fragmented government action: Coordination, coherence, and integration. *Policy Sciences*, 50(4), 745–767. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11077-017-9281-5
- Cerutti, P.O., Artati, Y., Dermawan, A., Kelly, A., Lescuyer, G., Mejía, E., Obidzinski, K., Pacheco, P., Putzel, L., Tsanga, R., & Wardell, A. (2014). *Policy options for improved*

integration of domestic timber markets under the voluntary partnership agreement (VPA) regime: synthesis from lessons learned in Cameroon, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ecuador, Gabon and Indonesia (Vol. 80). CIFOR. Retrieved on October 21, 2018 from <u>https://www.cifor.org/library/5079/</u>

- Cerutti, P. O., Goetghebuer T., Leszczynska N., Newbery J., Breyne J., Dermawan A., Mauquoy C., Tabi P. P., Tsanga R., Der Ploeg, L. V., & Wathelet J-M. (2020). *Collecting Evidence* of FLEGT-VPA Impacts for Improved FLEGT Communication. Synthesis report. Bogor, Indonesia: CIFOR.
- Cerutti, P. O., Tacconi, L., Lescuyer, G., & Nasi, R. (2013). Cameroon's hidden harvest: commercial chainsaw logging, corruption, and livelihoods. *Society & Natural Resources*, 26(5), 539–553. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08941920.2012.714846</u>
- Colchester, M. (2006). Reflections on the social dimensions of verification in FLEGT processes: issues, risks and challenges. *Forest Peoples Programme, Study No. SO140*.
- Contreras-Hermosilla, A. (2002). Law compliance in the forestry sector: an overview. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Cornell, S. E. (2002). What is institutional capacity and how can it help American Indian nations meet the welfare challenge. University of Arizona, Arizona, USA.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Research design: choosing among five approaches*. Second Edition. Sage publications, p. 416.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, California, USA.
- Cronkleton, P., Taylor, P. L., Barry, D., Stone-Jovicich, S., & Schmink, M. (2008). *Environmental governance and the emergence of forest-based social movements*.

CIFOR. CIFOR Occasional Paper, no. 49. Retrieved from <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10535/4035</u> on January 20, 2019.

- Curry, R., Barry, J., & McClenaghan, A. (2013). Northern Visions? Applying Q methodology to understand stakeholder views on the environmental and resource dimensions of sustainability. *Journal of environmental planning and management*, 56(5), 624–649. <u>https://doi.org/10. 1080/09640568.2012.693453</u>.
- Damette, O., & Delacote, P. (2011). Unsustainable timber harvesting, deforestation and the role of certification. *Ecological Economics*, 70(6), 1211–1219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2011.01.025.
- Dang, T. K. P., Visseren-Hamakers, I. J., & Arts, B. (2016). A framework for assessing governance capacity: An illustration from Vietnam's forestry reforms. *Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy*, 34(6),1154–1174. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0263774X15598325
- Dasgupta, P., & Vira, B. (2005). "Q Methodology" for Mapping Stakeholder Perceptions. In Participatory Forest Management. University of Cambridge: Cambridge, UK.
- Davis, C., Williams, L., Lupberger, S., & Daviet, F. (2013). Assessing forest governance. The governance of forests initiative indicator framework. World Resources Institute, Washington D. C., USA. Retrieved from https://www.wri.org/sites/default/files/assessing_forest_governance.pdf on June 01, 2018.
- Dohlman, E. (2014). Towards policy coherence for sustainable and inclusive development. Retrieved from <u>https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/sites/devco/files/presentation-oecd-experience-thinking-pc</u>

<u>d-20140612_en.pdf</u>, on July 09, 2018.

- Duguma, L. A., Atela, J., Minang, P. A., Ayana, A. N., Gizachew, B., Nzyoka, J. M., & Bernard,
 F. (2019). Deforestation and forest degradation as an environmental behavior: unpacking
 realities shaping community actions. *Land*, 8(2), 26. https://doi.org/10.3390/land8020026
- Duguma, L. A., Wambugu, S. W., Minang, P. A., & Van Noordwijk, M. (2014). A systematic analysis of enabling conditions for synergy between climate change mitigation and adaptation measures in developing countries. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 42, 138–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2014.06.003
- Eba'a Atyi, R.E. (2018). Assessing progress in forest law enforcement and governance in Africa. Accessed on December 13, 2018 at https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Publications/Assessing progress

in forest law enforcement and governance in Africa.pdf.

European Commission—EC. (2016). Evaluation of the EU FLEGT Action Plan 2004–2014, Final Report. Accessed 10 August 2018 from

https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/sites/devco/files/report-flegt-evaluation.pdf.

- Elias, P. (2012). Logging and the law: How the US Lacey Act helps reduce illegal logging in the tropics. Union of Concerned Scientists. Cambridge, UK. Retrieved on December 4, 2019 from www.jstor.org/stable/resrep00078.
- Epstein, K., Smutko, L. S., & Western, J. M. (2018). From "Vision" to Reality: Emerging Public Opinion of Collaborative Management in the Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem. *Society & natural resources*, 31(11), 1213-1229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08941920.2018.1456591</u>
- EU FLEGT Facility. (2018a). VPAs and good governance. Accessed April 10, 2018 from vpaunpacked.org/en/web/vpa-unpacked-multilang/vpas-and-good-governance.

EU FLEGT Facility. (2018b). VPA elements. Retrieved from

http://www.vpaunpacked.org/legality-assurance-system on April 10, 2018

- EU FLEGT Facility. (2020a). VPAs and the FLEGT Action Plan. Retrieved from EU FLEGT Facility, http://www.vpaunpacked.org/vpas-and-the-eu-flegt-action-plan on April 10, 2020.
- EU FLEGT Facility. (2020b). Where we work. Retrieved from EU FLEGT Facility. Retrieved from http://www.euflegt.efi.int/where-we-work_on December 10, 2019.
- European Commission—EC. (2003a). Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliament. Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade (FLEGT)
 Proposal for an EU Action Plan. Brussels, 21 May 2003. Com. 2003/251 final. 32.
 Retrieved from <u>http://www.euflegt.efi.int/es/flegt-action-plan</u>, on July 11, 2017.
- European Commission—EC. (2007). FLEGT Briefing Notes Series 2007 (03). A timber Legality Assurance System. European Commission. Retrieved from

https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/sites/devco/files/publication-flegt-briefing-note-series-2003 -2007-03_en.pdf, on July 11, 2017.

European Commission—EC. (2008). Laying down detailed measures for the implementation of Council Regulation (EC) no 2173/2005 on the establishment of a FLEGT licensing scheme for imports of timber into the European Community in: Official Journal of the European Union (Ed.), Brussels. Retrieved from

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2012:299:0018:0030:EN:P DF, on July 21, 2017.

European Council—EC. (2003b). Council conclusions on Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT). Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade (FLEGT) Proposal for an EU Action Plan. Brussels, 21 May 2003. Com. 2003/251 final. 32.

- European Council—EC. (2020). FLEGT Regulation FLEGT Voluntary Partnership Agreements (VPAs). Retrieved from <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/forests/flegt.htm</u> May 04, 2020.
- European Forest Institute—EFI. (2013). Governance research agenda for FLEGT: Towards global forest governance research and action. FLEGT in Action, Number 3.
 European Union FLEGT Facility. (2019). What is FLEGT. Retrieved from http://www.euflegt.efi.int/es/flegt-action-plan, on December 20, 2019.
- European Union—EU. (2019). Study on progress in implementing the EU Strategy. Final Report 2019. Retrieved from <u>http://www.europa.eu</u> on August 14, 2019.
 <u>https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/sites/devco/files/publication-flegt-briefing-note-series-200</u>
 <u>7-3-200703 en.pdf</u>, on July 11, 2017.
- Fagan, M. E., Reid, J. L., Holland, M. B., Drew, J. G., & Zahawi, R. A. (2020). How feasible are global forest restoration commitments? *Conservation Letters*, e12700. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12700</u>
- Fernández-Blanco, C. R., Burns, S. L., & Giessen, L. (2019). Mapping the fragmentation of the international forest regime complex: institutional elements, conflicts and synergies. *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics*, 1–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10784-019-09434-x</u>

FERN (2019). Healthy forests = equitable livelihoods, inclusive development and a resilient climate. Retrieved from <u>https://www.fern.org/news-resources/healthy-forests-equitable-</u> <u>livelihoods-inclusive-development-and-a-resilient-climate-2009</u> on September 05, 2019.

Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations. (2016). *Ghana Case Study* Prepared for FAO as part of the State of the World's Forests 2016 (SOFO). Retrieved May 10, 2018 from http://www.fao.org/documents/card/en/c/881a9917-a549-45b2-93f1 -f26ec9482e03/.

Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations. (2020). Governance. Retrieved from http://www.fao.org/policy-support/governance/en/ on January 26, 2020.

 Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations. (2018). The State of the World's Forests 2018 - Forest pathways to sustainable development. Rome. License: CC
 BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO. pp. 1-108

- Forest Watch Special Report. (2018). VPA Update: Rooting for change, June 2018. Retrieved from <u>https://fern.org/FWspecialJune2018/Rootingforchange</u> on September 18, 2018.
- Forest Watch Special Report. (2017). The future of FLEGT what will the EU prioritize? Retrieved from <u>https://fern.org/VPAupdate2017</u> on February 18, 2018
- Foster, J. and Stokke, O.S., *Policy coherence in development co-operation*. Routledge 2013, London, UK. pp. 1–295.
- Fukuyama, F. (2013). What is governance? *Governance*, *26*. 347–368. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/gove.12035.
- Gauttier, P. (2004). Horizontal coherence and the external competences of the European Union. *European law journal*, *10*(1), 23–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468</u> -0386.2004.00201.x.
- Gehring, T., & Oberthür, S. (2009). The causal mechanisms of interaction between international institutions. *European journal of international relations*, 15(1), 125–156. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1354066108100055.
- Gelens, M. F., Van Leeuwen, L. M., & Hussin, Y. A. (2010). *Geo-information applications for off-reserve tree management*. Tropenbos International Programme, Kumasi, Ghana.

- Gisselquist, R. M. (2012). Good governance as a concept, and why this matters for development policy (No. 2012/30). WIDER Working Paper. Accessed on June 12, 2019 from <u>https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/81039</u>
- Global Environmental Facility—GEF. (2015). Taking Deforestation out of Commodity Supply Chains. A GEF Integrated Approach Pilot. Washington DC: GEF. Retrieved from <u>https://www.thegef.org/publications/gef-integrated-approach-pilot-taking-deforestation</u> <u>-out-commodity-supply-chains</u> on December 28, 2019.

Global Witness. (2002). The logs of war. The Timber Trade and Armed Conflict. pp. 549–562.

- Glover, A. (2020). Why Tackling Illegal Logging is Important. <u>Retrieved from</u> <u>https://forestgovernance.chathamhouse.org/publications/why-tackling-illegal-logging-is</u> <u>-important#footnote-1</u> on March 03, 2020.
- Glück, P., Angelsen, A., Appelstrand, M., Assembe-Mvondo, S., Auld, G., Hogl, K.,
 Humphreys, D., & Wildburger, C. (2010.) *Core components of the international forest regime complex*. 28, 37–55. International Union of Forestry Research Organizations Secretariat.
- Gomar, J. O. V., Stringer, L. C., & Paavola, J. (2014). Regime complexes and national policy coherence: Experiences in the biodiversity cluster. *Global governance*, 119–145. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24526184
- González, S., & Healey, P. (2005). A sociological institutionalist approach to the study of innovation in governance capacity. *Urban Studies*, 42(11), 2055–2069. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080%2F00420980500279778</u>
- Government of Ghana. (2017). *Timber Resources Management and Legality Licensing Regulations, 2017* (L.I. 2254).

- Grindle, M. S. (2004). Good enough governance: poverty reduction and reform in developing countries. *Governance*, *17*(4), 525-548. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0952-1895.2004.00256.x</u>
- Grindle, M. S. (2007). Good enough governance revisited. *Development policy review*, 25(5), 533–574. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7679.2007.00385.x.</u>
- Gritten, D., Lewis, S. R., Breukink, G., Mo, K., Thuy, D. T. T., & Delattre, E. (2019). Assessing Forest Governance in the Countries of the Greater Mekong Subregion. *Forests*, 10(1), 47. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/f10010047</u>
- Gupta, A., Pistorius, T., & Vijge, M. J. (2016). Managing fragmentation in global environmental governance: The REDD+ Partnership as bridge organization. *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics, 16*(3), 355-374. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s1078</u>
- Gupta, J., Van Der Grijp, N., & Kuik, O. (eds.), (2013). *Climate change, forests and REDD: lessons for institutional design*. Routledge, New York, USA.
- Gyimah, R. (2012). In search of a workable wood tracking systems for Ghana's FLEGT/VPA: informed lessons from a pilot project. FAO. Compendium on Experiences from the Voluntary Partnership Agreements (VPAs) Process in West and Central African Countries. 23–25 October 2012, FAO. Accra, Ghana. 21–37. Retrieved from http://www.fao.org/forestry/37830-09c6e70d4769baf6bbe6721cbd5422b58.pdf on December 23, 2018.
- Hansen, C. P., Rutt, R., & Acheampong, E. (2018). 'Experimental' or business as usual?
 Implementing the European Union Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade
 (FLEGT) Voluntary Partnership Agreement in Ghana. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 96, 75 –82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2018.08.012</u>.

- Hansen, C. P., & Treue, T. (2008). Assessing illegal logging in Ghana. International Forestry Review, 10(4), 573–590. <u>https://doi.org/10.1505/ifor.10.4.573</u>
- Haug, C., & Gupta, J. (2013). Global forest governance. In: Gupta, J., Van Der Grijp, N., Kuik,O. Climate change, forests and REDD: lessons for institutional design. Routledge, NewYork, NY, USA. pp. 26–258

Healey, P. (2006). Transforming governance: Challenges of institutional adaptation and a new politics of space. *European planning studies*, *14*(3), 299–320.
https://doi.org/10.1080/09654310500420792.

- Hertog, L., & Stroß, S. (2013). Coherence in EU External Relations: Concepts and Legal Rooting of an Ambiguous Term'. *European Foreign Affairs Review* 18, 373–388.
 Retrieved from <u>https://antioch.on.worldcat.org/oclc/870631983</u> on January 03, 2019.
- Hetemäki, L., Mery, G., Holopainen, M., Hyyppä, J., Vaario, L.M., & Yrjälä, K., (2010).
 Implications of technological development to forestry, Vol. 25. IUFRO (International Union of Forestry Research Organizations) Secretariat. pp. 157-181.
- Hirons, M., McDermott, C., Asare, R., Morel, A., Robinson, E., Mason, J., Boyd, E., Malhi, K. & Norris, K. (2018). Illegality and inequity in Ghana's cocoa-forest landscape: How formalization can undermine farmers control and benefits from trees on their farms. Land use policy, 76, 405–413. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2018.02.014</u>.
- Hoare, A. (2015). Tracking illegal logging and the related trade: what progress and where next? Responding to Climate Change.
- Hope Sr., K. R. (2009). Capacity development for good governance in developing societies: lessons from the field. *Development in Practice*, 19(1), 79–86. https://doi.org/10.1080/09614520802576401.

Howlett, M., & Ramesh, M. (2015). Achilles' heels of governance: Critical capacity deficits and their role in governance failures. *Regulation & Governance*, 10(4), 301–313. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/rego.12091.

Howlett, M., & Rayner, J. (2007). Design principles for policy mixes: cohesion and coherence in 'new governance arrangements'. *Policy and Society*, 26(4), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polsoc.2009.05.005

- Howlett, M., & Rayner, J. (2013). Patching vs packaging in policy formulation: Assessing policy portfolio design. *Politics and Governance*, 1(2), 170-182. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.17645/pag.v1i2.95</u>
- Hudson, J. & Paul, C. (2011). FLEGT Action Plan progress report 2003–2010. European Forest Institute, oO. Retrieved from <u>https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/sites/devco/files/report-flegt-eval-annexes1-6_en.pdf</u> on June 18, 2018.
- Humphreys, D. (1999). The evolving forests regime. *Global Environmental Change*, *9*(3), 251–254. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0959-3780(99)00005-9</u>
- Humphreys, D., Benjamin, S., McGinley, K., Smith, R., Budds, J., Gabay, M., Bhagwat, S., Jong, W., Newing, H., Cross, C., & Satyal, P. (2019). SD17: Strengthen the means of implementation and revitalise the global partnership for sustainable development. In: Sustainable Development Goals. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge. Retrieved from https://ueaeprints.uea.ac.uk/id/eprint/72245 on December 28, 2019.
- International Tropical Timber Organization—ITTO. (2018). Biennial review and assessment of the world timber situation 2017-2018. Retrieved from <u>http://www.itto.int</u>, on August 10, 2019.

- International Tropical Timber Organization—ITTO. (2018). FLEGT VPA Partners in EU Timber Trade 2017 Main Report. ITTO/FLEGT Independent Market Monitor. Retrieved from <u>http://www.flegtimm.eu/images/annual_reports/VPA-Partners-in-EU-Timber-Trade-2017-1.pdf</u>, on August 10, 2019.
- Kalaba, F.K., Quinn, C.H., & Dougill, A.J., (2014). Policy coherence and interplay between Zambia's forest, energy, agricultural and climate change policies and multilateral environmental agreements. *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics*, 14(2):181–198. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10784-013-9236-z</u>
- Kanowski, P. J., McDermott, C. L., & Cashore, B. W. (2011). Implementing REDD+: lessons from analysis of forest governance. Environmental Science & Policy, 14(2), 111–117. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2010.11.007</u>
- Karsenty, A. (2019). Certification of tropical forests: a private instrument of public interest? A focus on the Congo Basin. *Forest Policy and Economics*, *106*, 101974. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2019.101974
- Kaufmann, D., Kraay, A., & Mastruzzi, M. (2010). The worldwide governance indicators: methodology and analytical issues. *Hague Journal on the Rule of Law*, 3(2), 220–246. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S1876404511200046.</u>
- Kaufmann, G. (2012). Environmental justice and sustainable development. With a case study in Brazil's Amazon using Q-methodology. Lateinamerika Institut, Fachbereich Politik-Und Sozialwissenschaften Institut Für Soziologie, FU-Berlim.
- Kern, F., & Howlett, M. (2009). Implementing transition management as policy reforms: a case study of the Dutch energy sector. *Policy Science*, 42(4): 391. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11077-009-9099-x

Kishor, N., & de Rijk, M. A. (2014). Assessing Impacts of Forest Governance Interventions: Learning from World Bank Experience. Washington DC: Program on Forests (PROFOR).
Retrieved from

https://www.profor.info/sites/profor.info/files/Forest%20Governance%20Impact%20Analy sis%20Report%20FINAL_0.pdf on June 11, 2018.

- Kissinger, G. M., Herold, M., & De Sy, V. (2012). Drivers of deforestation and forest degradation: a synthesis report for REDD+ policymakers. Lexeme Consulting, Vancouver, BC, Canada. pp. 1–44
- Kleinschmit, D., Pülzl, H., Secco, L., Sergent, A., & Wallin, I., 2018. Orchestration in political processes: Involvement of experts, citizens, and participatory professionals in forest policy making. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 89, 4–15.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2017.12.011

- Koch, D. J., (2018). Measuring long-term trends in policy coherence for development. *Development Policy Review*, 36(1): 87–110. https://doi.org/10.1111/dpr.12280
- Korhonen-Kurki, K., Brockhaus, M., Bushley, B., Babon, A., Gebara, M. F., Kengoum, F., Pham, T. T., Rantala, S., Moeliono, M., Dwisatrio, B., & Maharani, C. (2016).
 Coordination and cross-sectoral integration in REDD+: experiences from seven countries. *Climate and Development*, 8(5), 458–471.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/17565529.2015.1050979.

Langston, J.D., McIntyre, R., Falconer, K., Sunderland, T., van Noordwijk, M., & Boedhihartono, A.K. (2019). Discourses mapped by Q-method show governance constraints motivate landscape approaches in Indonesia. PLoS ONE 14(1):

e0211221. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal

- Larson, A. M., & Petkova, E. (2011). An introduction to forest governance, people and REDD+ in Latin America: obstacles and opportunities. Forests, 2(1), 86–111. https://doi.org/10.3390/f2010086
- Lawson, S. (2014a). Illegal logging in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Energy, Environment and Resources EER PP 2014/03
- Lawson, S. (2014b). Illegal Logging in the Republic of Congo. Energy, Environment and Resources EER PP 2014/02
- Ledoux, L., Crooks, S., Jordan, A., & Turner, R. K. (2000). Implementing EU biodiversity policy: UK experiences. *Land use policy*, 17, 257–268. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0264-8377(00)00031-4</u>
- Leipold, S. (2016). Discursive Agency in Forest Policy: An Interpretive Analysis of the Politics of the Timber Legality Regime (Doctoral dissertation, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg im Breisgau).
- Lemos, M. C., & Agrawal, A. (2006). Environmental governance. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, 31(1), 297–325.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.energy.31.042605.135621

Lescuyer, G., Yembe-Yembe, R. I., & Cerutti, P.O. (2011). The domestic market for small-scale chainsaw milling in the Republic of Congo: Present situation, opportunities and challenges. CIFOR. Bogor, Indonesia. Occasional Paper 74.

- Lesniewska, F., & McDermott, C. L. (2014). FLEGT VPAs: Laying a pathway to sustainability via legality lessons from Ghana and Indonesia. *Forest policy and economics*, 48, 16–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2014.01.005</u>
- Li, W., & Zusman, E. (2006). Translating regulatory promise into environmental progress: institutional capacity and environmental regulation in China. *Environmental Law Report News & Analysis 36*, 10616.
- Locatelli, B., Fedele, G., Fayolle, V., & Baglee, A. (2016). Synergies between adaptation and mitigation in climate change finance. *International Journal of Climate Change Strategies* and Management, 8(1), 112-128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCCSM-07-2014-0088</u>
- Magliocca, N. R., Ellis, E. C., Allington, G. R., De Bremond, A., Dell'Angelo, J., Mertz, O., Messerli, P., Meyfroidt, P., Seppelt, R., & Verburg, P. H. (2018). Closing global knowledge gaps: producing generalized knowledge from case studies of social-ecological systems. *Global Environmental Change*, *50*, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.03.003
- Magrath, W., Younger, P., & Phan, H. (2010) Chainsaw project. An Interpol perspective on law enforcement in illegal logging. The World Bank and Interpol, Washington D.C. <u>http://www.redd-monitor.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2011/10/WorldBankChainsawIllegalLoggingReport1.pdf
- Maguire, R. (2013). *Global forest governance: legal concepts and policy trends*. Edward Elgar Publishing. Northampton, MA, USA. pp. 3–319.
- Marfo, E., & Acheampong, E. (2011). Estimating the number of jobs created by chainsaw activities in Ghana. Ghana Journal of Forestry, 27, 1–11. Retrieved http://hdl.handle.net/123456789/6750, on January 2, 2020.

- Maryudi, A., Acheampong, E., Rutt, R. L., Myers, R., & Dermott, C. L. (2020). "A Level Playing Field"? What an Environmental Justice Lens Can Tell us about Who Gets Leveled in the Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade Action Plan. *Society & Natural Resources*, 1-17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08941920.2020.1725201</u>
- Matthews, F. (2012). The capacity to co-ordinate–Whitehall, governance and the challenge of climate change. *Public Policy and Administration*, 27(2), 169–189. https://doi.org/10.1177/0952076711407104.
- McDermott, C. L., Hirons, M., & Setyowati, A. (2020). The interplay of global governance with domestic and local access: Insights from the FLEGT VPAs in Ghana and Indonesia. *Society & Natural Resources*, 33/2, 261–279.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/08941920.2018.1544679
- McDermott, C. L., Humphreys, D., Wildburger, C., & Wood, P. (2010). Mapping the core actors and issues defining international forest governance. *IUFRO*, *28*, 19–36.
- McDermott, C.L., O'Carroll, A., & Wood, P. (2007, June). International Forest Policy-the instruments, agreements and processes that shape it. In *United Nations Forum on Forests, UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs*. Retrieved from https://www.un.org/esa/forests/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Intl_Forest_Policy_instruments_agreements.pdf, on December 23, 2019.
- McKeown, B. F., & Thomas, D. B. (2013). *Q Methodology*. Series Quantitative Applications in the Social Sciences. Sage publications, Thousand Oaks, CA. pp 1–80. Retrieved on February 25, 2018. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781483384412.</u>
- Michel, S. (2016). Governance of Local Forests in ENPI East Countries and Russia. International Union for Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources: Gland,

Switzerland. Retrieved from

https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/documents/ENPI-FLEG%20II-2016-001.p df on October 27, 2019.

- Mickwitz, P., Aix, F., Beck, S., Carss, D., Ferrand, N., Görg, C., Jensen, A., Kivimaa, P., Kuhlicke, C., Kuindersma, W., Máñez, M., Melanen, M., Monni, S., Pedersen, A.B., Reinert, H., & van Bommel, S. (2009). *Climate policy integration, coherence and governance* (No. 2). Helsinki: PEER (PFFR Report 2) Retrieved from http://library.wur.nl/WebQuery/wurpubs/fulltext/3987, on December 21, 2018.
- Minang, P., Duguma, L., & Bernard, F. (2017). Transparent and Accountable Management of Natural Resources in Developing Countries: The Case of Forests. Retrieved on December 09, 2019 from <u>http://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/home.html.</u> 1–72
- Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources. 2012. Ghana Forest and Wildlife Policy. Accra, Ghana.
- Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources. (2016). *Tree Tenure and Benefit Sharing Framework in Ghana*. Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources, Accra-Ghana.1–106.
- Missiroli, A. (2001). European Security Policy: The Challenge of Coherence. *European Foreign Affairs Review, 6*(2), 177–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1011471421125</u>
- Mitchell, R. B. (2003). International environmental agreements: a survey of their features, formation, and effects. *Annual review of environment and resources*, 28(1), 429-461. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.energy.28.050302.105603</u>
- Nasi, R., Billand, A., & van Vliet, N. (2012). Managing for timber and biodiversity in the Congo Basin. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 268, 103–111. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2011.04.005</u>.
- Nathan, I., Hansen, C. P., & Cashore, B. (2014). Timber legality verification in practice: prospects for support and institutionalization. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 48, 1-71. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2014.11.001
- Nellemann, C. (2012). INTERPOL Environmental Crime Programme (eds). (2012). *Green carbon, black trade: illegal logging, tax fraud and laundering in the world's tropical forests. A rapid response assessment.* <u>http://www.grida.no/publications/rr/green-carbonblack-trade/</u>
- New York Declaration on Forests Assessment Partners. (2018). *Improving Governance to Protect Forests: Empowering People and Communities, Strengthening Laws and Institutions – New York Declaration on Forests Goal 10 Assessment Report.* Coordinated by Climate Focus with support from the Climate and Land Use Alliance. Retrieved from <u>https://forestdeclaration.org</u> on August 1, 2019.
- New York Declaration on Forests Assessment Partners. (2019). *Protecting and Restoring Forests: A Story of Large Commitments yet Limited Progress*. New York Declaration on Forests Five-Year Assessment Report. Climate Focus (coordinator and editor). Retrieved from <u>https://forestdeclaration.org</u> on September 13, 2019.
- Nijnik, M. (2005). The use of Q-methodology to understand public perspectives on forests. Contribution to Climate Change Mitigation. In *Proceedings of the IUFRO Conference on Sustainable Forestry in Theory and Practice*.
- Nijnik, M., Nijnik, A., Sarkki, S., Muñoz-Rojas, J., Miller, D., & Kopiy, S. (2018). Is forest related decision-making in European treeline areas socially innovative? A Q-methodology enquiry into the perspectives of international experts. Forest Policy and Economics, 92, 210-219. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2018.01.001</u>

Nunan, F. (2018). Navigating multi-level natural resource governance: an analytical guide. In *Natural Resources Forum* 42,159–171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1477-8947.12149.</u>

- O'Connor, K. (2013). Q Methodology as a Tool for Committee Governance Research. *West European Politics*, 36(5), 1073-1087. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01402382.2012.749650</u>
- Obidzinski, K., Dermawan, A., Andrianto, A., Komarudin, H., & Hernawan, D. (2014). The timber legality verification system and the voluntary partnership agreement (VPA) in Indonesia: Challenges for the small-scale forestry sector. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 48, 24–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2014.06.009.</u>
- Ochieng, R. M., Visseren-Hamakers, I. J., Arts, B., Brockhaus, M., & Herold, M. (2016). Institutional effectiveness of REDD+ MRV: Countries progress in implementing technical guidelines and good governance requirements. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 61, 42–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2016.03.018</u>
- Ochieng, R. M., Visseren-Hamakers, I. J., & Nketiah, K. S. (2013). Interaction between the FLEGT-VPA and REDD+ in Ghana: Recommendations for interaction management. *Forest Policy and Economics*, *32*, 32–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2012.07.003.
- Oduro, K. A., Arts, B., Hoogstra-Klein, M. A., Kyereh, B., & Mohren, G. M. J. (2014).
 Exploring the future of timber resources in the high forest zone of Ghana. *International Forestry Review*, *16*(6), 573-585. <u>https://doi.org/10.1505/146554814814095320</u>
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Frels, R. K. (2015). Using Q Methodology in the Literature Review Process: A Mixed Research Approach. *Journal of Educational Issues*, 1(2), 90–109.
 Available from <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1131607.</u>

- Organization of Economic Cooperation and Development—OECD. (2018). Policy coherence for sustainable development 2018: Towards sustainable and resilient societies. OECD
 Publishing, Paris. Retrieved from <u>http://www.oecd.org/about/sge/policy-coherence-for</u>
 <u>-sustainable-development-2018-9789264301061-en.htm</u>, on December 23, 2019.
- Othman, M., Leal, I., & Devers, D. (2012). 3.3 FLEGT Voluntary partnership agreements: In Broekhoven, G., Savenije, H., Von Scheliha, S., 2012. *Moving forward with forest* governance. European Tropical Forest Research Network, Wageningen (the Netherlands).
- Overdevest, C., & Zeitlin, J. (2018). Experimentalism in transnational forest governance:
 Implementing European Union Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade (FLEGT)
 Voluntary Partnership Agreements in Indonesia and Ghana. *Regulation & Governance*, *12*(1), 64–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/rego.12180.</u>
- Pepke, E., Van Brusselen, J., & Tegegene, Y.T. (2016). *Timber trade flows and investments between China and six Voluntary Partnership Agreement signatory countries*. March 09, 2016.
- Pfeil, E., Backhouse, M., & Reiche, M. (2007). FLEGT–combating illegal logging as a contribution towards sustainable development. Communication from the Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development. Topic, 180.
- Phelps, N. A., & Tewdwr-Jones, M. (2000). Scratching the surface of collaborative and associative governance: identifying the diversity of social action in institutional capacity building. *Environment and planning A*, 32(1), 111–130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1068%2Fa31175</u>
- Picciotto, R. (2005). The evaluation of policy coherence for development. *Evaluation*, *11*(3), 311 -330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1356389005058479</u>.

- Picciotto, R., Alao, C., Ikpe, E., Kimani, M., & Slade, R. (2004). Striking a New Balance: Donor Policy Coherence and Development Cooperation in Difficult Partnerships. *Background paper commissioned by the Development Assistance Committee of the OECD*. International Policy Institute, London, UK.
- Pokorny, B., Pacheco, P., Cerutti, P. O., van Solinge, T. B., Kissinger, G., & Tacconi, L.
 (2016). *Drivers of Illegal and Destructive Forest Use* (No. IUFRO World Series no. 35).
 International Union of Forest Research Organizations (IUFRO), Vienna, Austria. pp. 62– 75. Retrieved on June 21, 2017 from <u>https://www.cifor.org/library/6312/.</u>
- Previte, J., Pini, B., & Haslam-McKenzie, F. (2007). Q methodology and rural research. Sociologia ruralis, 47(2), 135–147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9523.2007.00433.x</u>
- PROFOR/FAO. (2011). Framework for assessing and monitoring forest governance. Rome: Program on Forests (World Bank) and Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Retrieved from <u>http://www.fao.org/library/library-home/en/</u> on May 22, 2018.
- R Core Team. (2018). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing (Version 3.5.0). <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org</u>.
- Rainforest Foundation Norway/GRID-Arenda. (2014). State of the rainforests 2014. Retrieved from

http://stateoftherainforest.regnskogfondet.no/uploads/docs/StateOfTheRainforest_lo.pdf on April 04, 2020.

Ramcilovic-Suominen, S., & Epstein, G. (2012). Towards an analytical framework for forest law compliance. *International Forestry Review*, 14(3), 326-336. https://doi.org/10.1505/146554812802646611 Ramcilovic-Suominen, S., & Hansen, C. P. (2012). Why some forest rules are obeyed and others violated by farmers in Ghana: Instrumental and normative perspective of forest law compliance. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 23, 46–54.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2012.07.002

- Rayner, J., & Howlett, M. (2009). Conclusion: Governance arrangements and policy capacity for policy integration. *Policy and Society*, 28(2), 165–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polsoc.2009.05.005
- Rittel, H. W., & Webber, M. M. (1973). Dilemmas in a general theory of planning. Policy sciences, 4(2), 155-169. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01405730</u>
- Rodríguez-Piñeros, S., Focht, W., Lewis D.K., & Montgomery, D.. (2011). Incorporating Values into Community-Scale Sustainable Forest Management Plans: An Application of Q Methodology. *Small-scale Forestry*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11842-011-9182-y
- Rossman, G. B., & Rallis, S. F. (2017). *Learning in the field: An introduction to qualitative research*. Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA. pp 227–264.
- Rutt, R. L., Myers, R., Ramcilovic-Suominen, S., & McDermott, C. (2018). FLEGT: Another 'forestry fad'? *Environmental Science & Policy*, 89, 266–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2018.08.012.
- Satyal, P. (2018). Civil society participation in REDD+ and FLEGT processes: Case study analysis from Cameroon, Ghana, Liberia and the Republic of Congo. *Forest policy and economics*, 97, 83–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2018.09.012</u>.
- Scobie, M. (2016). Policy coherence in climate governance in Caribbean small island developing states. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 58, 16–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2015.12.008</u>

- Secco, L., Da Re, R., Pettenella, D. M., & Gatto, P. (2014). Why and how to measure forest governance at local level: A set of indicators. *Forest policy and economics*, 49, 57–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2013.07.006.</u>
- Siiriäinen, A. (2000). Socio-cultural history of deforestation in Africa. In: Palo M., Vanhanen H. (eds) World Forests from Deforestation to Transition? Word Forests, (pp. 195-209).
 Springer, Dordrecht. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-010-0942-3_11</u>
- Simons, H. (2009). *Case study research in practice*. SAGE publications, London, UK. ISBN: 9780761964247
- Singer, B. (2016). Financing sustainable forest management in developing countries: the case for a holistic approach. International Forestry Review, 18(1), 96-109.

https://doi.org/10.1505/146554816818206159

- Situmorang, A.W., Nababan, A., Kartodihardjo, H., Khatarina, J., Santosa, M.A., Safitri, M.,
 Soeprihanto, P., & Effendi, S. (2012). *Participatory Governance Assessment: The 2012 Indonesia Forest, Land, and REDD+ Governance Index*. United Nations Development
 Programme (UNDP) Indonesia: Jakarta, Indonesia.
- Smith, J., Obidzinski, K., Subarudi, S., & Suramenggala, I. (2012). Illegal logging, collusive corruption and fragmented governments in Kalimantan, Indonesia. In *Illegal Logging* (pp. 107-125). Routledge.
- Sokolow, A. D. (1979). Local governments in Nonmetropolitan America: Capacity and will. Future of Rural America Advisory Committee, Farmers Home Administration, US Department of Agriculture, Washington, DC, 37.
- Somuah, D. P. (2018). Empowerment through knowledge? A study of local spatialised knowledge production in Ghana, and its exchange and use for forest conservation and

governance. PhD thesis, University of Amsterdam. UvA-DARE (Digital Academic Repository).

- Steelman, T. A., & Maguire, L. A. (1999). Understanding participant perspectives: Q-methodology in national forest management. *Journal of policy analysis and management*, 361—388. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1520-6688(199922)18:3%3C361::AID</u>-PAM3%3E3.0.CO;2-K.
- Stephenson, W. (1935). Technique of factor analysis. *Nature 136(3434)*, 297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/136297b0.</u>
- Stevenson, H. (2015). Contemporary discourses of green political economy: A Q method analysis. *Journal of Environmental Policy & Planning*, 1–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1523908X.2015.1118681</u>
- Stirling, A. (2009). Precaution, foresight and sustainability: reflection and reflexivity in governance of science and technology. In Adger, W. N., & Jordan, A. (Eds.).
 (2009). *Governing sustainability*. Cambridge University Press, UK. p. 208.
- Tacconi, L. (2007). Illegal logging and the future of the forest. *Illegal logging: Law enforcement, livelihoods and the timber trade*, 275-290. In: Tacconi, L. (Ed.). *Illegal logging: law enforcement, livelihoods and the timber trade*. Earth- scan, London, UK. pp 275–290.
- Tacconi, L. (Ed.). (2012). Illegal Logging: "Law Enforcement, Livelihoods and the Timber Trade". Earthscan from Routledge, 711 Third Avenue, NY, USA.
- Tacconi, L., Boscolo, M., & Brack, D. (2003). National and international policies to control illegal forest activities. Royal Institute of International Affairs.
- Tarasofsky, R. (Ed.), (1999). Assessing the international forest regime (No. 37). IUCNPublications Services Unit, Cambridge, UK.

- Tegegne, Y. T., Cramm, M., & Brusselen, J. V. (2018). Sustainable Forest Management,
 FLEGT, and REDD+: Exploring Interlinkages to Strengthen Forest Policy
 Coherence. *Sustainability*, *10*(12), 4841. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su10124841</u>
- Tegegne, Y.T., Cramm, M., Köhl, M., Neupane, P.R., Prill, L., Van Brusselen, J., & Verbist, B.
 (2018). FLEGT, REDD+ and sustainable forest management in the Democratic Republic of Congo, Indonesia, Suriname and Guyana. Lessons for policy coherence from SAFARI case studies.
- Tegegne, Y. T., Lindner, M., Fobissie, K., & Kanninen, M. (2016). Evolution of drivers of deforestation and forest degradation in the Congo Basin forests: Exploring possible policy options to address forest loss. *Land use policy*, *51*, 312–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2015.11.024</u>.
- Tegegne, Y. T., Ochieng, R. M., Visseren-Hamakers, I. J., Lindner, M., & Fobissie, K. B. (2014). Comparative analysis of the interactions between the FLEGT and REDD+ regimes in Cameroon and the Republic of Congo. *International Forestry Review*, 16(6), 602-614. <u>https://doi.org/10.1505/146554814814095311</u>
- Tegegne, Y. T., Ramcilovic-Suominen, S., Fobissie, K., Visseren-Hamakers, I. J., Lindner, M.,
 & Kanninen, M. (2017). Synergies among social safeguards in FLEGT and REDD+ in
 Cameroon. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 75, 1–11.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2016.11.005.

- Tegegne, Y.T. (2016). FLEGT and REDD+ synergies and impacts in the Congo Basin: lessons for global forest governance. University of Helsinki. PhD thesis.
- Truong, B. D., Doan, P. H., Doan Tran, K. V., Nguyen, C. V., Bach, K. T., Rueanghiran, C., Binot, A., Goutard, F.L., Thwaites, G., Carrique-Mas, J., & Rushton, J. (2019). Assessment

of drivers of antimicrobial usage in poultry farms in the Mekong Delta of Vietnam: A combined Participatory Epidemiology and Q-sorting approach. *Frontiers in veterinary science*, *6*, 84. https://doi.org/10.3389/fvets.2019.00084

- Tuokuu, F. X. D., Idemudia, U., Gruber, J. S., & Kayira, J. (2019). Linking stakeholder perspectives for environmental policy development and implementation in Ghana's gold mining sector: Insights from a Q-methodology study. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 97, 106–115. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2019.03.015</u>
- Turner, J. A., Maplesden, F. & Johnson, S. (2007). Measuring the impacts of illegal logging. ITTO Tropical Forest Update 17.
- UNFCCC. (2007). Bali Action Plan, Decision -/CP.13', presented at the Conference of the Parties to the UNFCCC (COP-13), Bali, Indonesia, December.

United Nations (2014a). New York Declaration on Forests: Action Statements and Action Plans.

United Nations (2014b). New York Declaration on Forests: Declaration and Action Agenda.

United Nations (n.d). Sustainable Developments Goals. Retrieved from

https://ec.europa.eu/environment/forests/flegt.htm, on May 2, 2020

- United Nations Forum on Forests. (2007). Report of the Seventh Session (24 February 2006 and 16 to 27 April 2007). United Nations: New York, USA, 2007.
- United Nations Forum on Forests. (2017a). United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests 2017– 2030, General Assembly Resolution 71/285: United Nations Strategic Plan for Forests 2017–2030 A/RES/71/285.
- United Nations Forum on Forests. (2017b). Report of the United Nations Forum on Forests on its 2017 special session, New York, 20 January 2017, United Nations strategic plan for

forests 2017-2030 and quadrennial program of work of the United Nations Forum on Forests for the period 2017-2020.

- United Nations High-Level Political Forum—HLPF. (2017). *President's Summary of 2017 High-level Political Forum on Sustainable Development*. Retrieved from <u>https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/16673HLPF_2017_Presidents_s</u> <u>ummary.pdf</u> on February 25, 2020.
- van Dam, J. (2019). Mainstreaming forests where they matter most. Key pointers for Dutch international policy for forests: A review of related processes and developments.
 Tropenbos International: Wageningen, The Netherlands.
- Van der Riet, M., & Boettiger, M. (2009). Shifting research dynamics: Addressing power and maximising participation through participatory research techniques in participatory research. *South African Journal of Psychology*, *39*(1), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F008124630903900101
- Van Hensbergen, B. (2016). *Forest Concessions—Past Present and Future?* Forestry and Institutions Working Paper 36, FAO: Rome, Italy.
- Vandenhaute, M., Lemaître, S., & Simpson, R. (2014). Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA) process in the Central and West Africa: from theory to practice. Retrieved from <u>http://www.fao.org/library/library-home/en/</u> on August 12, 2018.
- Webler, T., Danielson, S., & Tuler, S. (2009). Using Q method to reveal social perspectives in environmental research. *Greenfield MA: Social and Environmental Research Institute*, 54, 1–45. Retrieved from <u>www.serius.org/pubs/Qprimer.pdf</u> May 17, 2018.
- Weisse, M., & Goldman, E. D. (2018). 2017 Was the second-worst year on record for tropical tree cover loss [WWW Document]. World Resources Institute Blog. Retrieved from

https://www.wri.org/blog/2018/06/2017-was-second-worst-year-record-tropical-tree-cover -loss on February 3, 2020.

- Wickham, F., Kinch, J., & Lal, P. (2009). Institutional capacity within Melanesian countries to effectively respond to climate change impacts, with a focus on Vanuatu and the Solomon Islands. Secretariat of the Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP). Retrieved on from <u>http://www.sprep.org/</u> on July 08, 2018.
- Willems, S., Baumert, K. (2003). Institutional capacity and climate actions. Paris: OECD Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/env/cc/ on August 22, 2019.
- Wodschow, A., Nathan, I., & Cerutti, P. (2016). Participation, public policy-making, and legitimacy in the EU Voluntary Partnership Agreement process: The Cameroon case. *Forest Policy and Economics*, 63, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2015.12.001.</u>

Yin, R.K. (2003). Applied Social Research Methods Series, Volume 5. Sage publications. p. 13.

- Young, Oran R. (1994). *International Governance: Protecting the Environment in a Stateless Society*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Zabala, A. (2014). Q method: a package to explore human perspectives using Q methodology. *R* Journal 6, 163–173. <u>https://www.repository.cam.ac.uk/handle/1810/248225</u>
- Zelli, F., & van Asselt, H. (2013). Introduction: The institutional fragmentation of global environmental governance: Causes, consequences, and responses. *Global Environmental Politics*, 13(3), 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1162/GLEP_a_00180.</u>
- Živojinović, I., Wolfslehner, B. (2015). Perceptions of urban forestry stakeholders about climate change adaptation A Q-method application in Serbia. Urban Forestry & Urban Greening 14 (2015) 1079–1087. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2015.10.007</u>

Appendix A: Strategic Agendas That Are Addressed in This Study and Their Definitions

Strategic agenda	Definition
Forest loss	Loss of tree cover
Climate change mitigation &	Mitigation concerns the role that forests play in reducing greenhouse gas emissions or increasing
adaptation	the capacity of carbon sinks through reforestation, while adaptation refers to the role that forests
	play in lowering the risks posed by the consequences of climatic changes (van Dam, 2019; NYDF, 2019).
Forest biodiversity	Forest biodiversity include trees, plants, micro-organisms and the genetic diversity (van Dam, 2019).
Finance for forests	Finance for forests refers to all possible financial sources that benefit the forest sector (Humphreys et al. 2019). This includes finance that is aligned with a clear and stated objective of the conservation, protection, and sustainable forest management initiative (NYDF, 2019).
Good forest governance	A concept that includes, but is not limited to, "respect for the rule of law in forest activities, transparent resource management, participatory rights in decision-making, equitable and secure land tenure, the control of corruption, and local levels of use and management" (NYDF, 2019, p.11). Good forest governance is a necessary condition for forest protection, conservation, and sustainable forest use (NYDF, 2018).
Forest technology transfer	The transfer and application of tools, techniques, methods, and systems (e.g., wood tracking system) to practical tasks of forest protection, conservation, and sustainable forest use (Hetemäki et al. 2010).

The European Union (EU) Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade (FLEGT) Action Plan Action Plan

Appendix B: Inventory of FLEGT Action Plan, NYDF, and UNSPF

Type of development	Action Plan
Year of establishment	2003
Key policy objective(s)	FLEGT Action Plan aims to reduce illegal logging by strengthening sustainable and legal forest management, improving governance, and promoting trade in legally produced timber.
Key policy instrument(s)	Timber legality assurance system, information transparency annex, environmental and social safeguards, independent audit, multi-stakeholder structures.
	EU Regulation No. 2173/2005 and EU Regulation No. 995/2010 for the control of the entry of timber to the EU from countries that entered into bilateral FLEGT VPA with the EU. Other policy instruments include information sharing and financial and technical capacity building.
Relevance to SFM	By supporting VPA countries in tackling illegal logging and the related trade, VPAs can improve the policy and institutional factors surrounding legal production and consumption of timber. Support country-level legal, policy, and institutional framework for forest management and forest sector economic growth.
Strategic agenda(s)	Good forest governance, finance for forests, independent compliance scheme.
Source(s)	EC, 2003a, EC 2020; Tegegne, 2016; Tegegne, Cramm & Brusselen, 2018; van Dam, 2019
New York Declaration on Forests (NYDF)	
Type of development	Declaration ¹⁵ : The NYDF is a non-legally binding declaration that arose out of a political dialogue among a broad coalition of governments, companies, civil society, and indigenous peoples' organizations.
Year of establishment	2014
Key policy objective(s)	The NYDF provides endorsers, who now number over 200, of an ambitious declaration detailing ten goals that provide them with global targets to protect and end natural forest loss by 2030. Goal 1: Halt loss of natural forests Goal 2: Efforts to address deforestation in agriculture supply chain Goal 3: Reduce deforestation derived from other economic sectors Goal 4: Support alternatives to deforestation driven by basic needs Goal 5: Restore degraded landscapes and forestlands Goal 6: Include ambitious, quantitative forest conservation and restoration targets for 2030 in the post-2015 global development framework, as part of the new Sustainable Development Goals. Goal 7: Reduce emissions from deforestation and forest degradation as part of a post-2020 global climate agreement Goal 8: Mobilize finance for forests Goal 9: Reward successful emission reductions Goal 10: Improve forest governance
Key policy instrument(s)	Voluntary instruments, e.g., political commitments and pledges, information sharing, codes of conduct and guidelines for providing information and reporting, and financial resources to support governments, companies, civil society, and indigenous peoples' organizations.
Relevance to SFM	By committing to the ten goals of the NYDF, endorsers have agreed to work toward halving tropical deforestation by 2020 and ending it by 2030.
Strategic agenda(s)	Climate change, biodiversity conservation, finance for forests, and good forest governance
Source(s)	van Dam, 2019; UN, 2014a; NYDF, 2018; 2019
United Strategic Plan for Forests 2017-2030 (UNSPF 2	017-2030)

¹⁵A declaration (non-legally binding instrument) that is usually, but not always, used by NYDF parties to declare political ambitions and aspirations (van Dam 2019).

Type of development	Resolution ¹⁶ - The UN strategic plan for forests 2017-2030 provides a global framework for action at all levels to sustainably manage all types of forests and trees outside forests, and to halt deforestation and forest degradation.
Year of establishment	2017
Key policy objective(s)	The strategic plan provides a framework for forest-related contributions to the implementation of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and other international forest-related instruments, processes, commitments, and goals. The six global forest goals as defined in the UNSPF 2017-2030 include: Goal 1: Reverse the loss of forest cover worldwide through SFM, including protection, restoration, afforestation, and reforestation, and increase efforts to prevent forest degradation and contribute to the global effort to address climate change; Goal 2: Enhance forest-based economic, social, and environmental benefits, including by improving the livelihoods of forest-dependent people; Goal 3: Increase significantly the area of protected forests worldwide and other areas of sustainably managed forests; Goal 4: Mobilize significantly increased, new and additional financial resources from sustainably managed forests; Goal 5: Promote governance frameworks to implement SFM, including through the UN Forest Instrument, and enhance the contribution of forests to the 2030 Agenda; Goal 6: Enhance cooperation, coordination, coherence, and synergies on forest-related issues at all levels, including within the UN system and across CPF member organizations, as well as across sectors and relevant stakeholders.
Key policy instrument(s)	Funding, information and education, forest-carbon offsetting, reporting, capacity and technological transfer.
Relevance to SFM	The UN strategic plan for forests represent an international forest policy agenda. At the heart of the UNSPF are six Global Forest Goals and 26 associated targets to be achieved by 2030.
Strategic agenda(s)	Good forest governance, climate change, biodiversity conservation, finance for forests, sustainable bio-economy
Source(s)	UNFF, 2017

¹⁶A UN resolution is a formal text or statement adopted by a UN body. A UN General Assembly resolution is also known as "recommendations" in accordance with Article 10 and 14 of the UN Chapter (van Dam, 2019).

Countries (5)	Joint annual progress report	Voluntary Partnership Agreements	Aide-mémoire from Joint Implementation Committee	EFI EU FLEGT Facility Highlight and Insights
Cameroon	2013–16	EU-Cameroon, 2011	Aide-mémoire from 1 st –8 th JIC meetings	2017; 2018
Central African Republic (CAR)	2012; 2015; 2016	EU–CAR, 2012	Aide-mémoire meetings from 1 st -4 th JIC	2017; 2018
Republic of the Congo (Congo)	2016	EU–Congo, 2010, 2014 negotiations	- Aide-mémoire from 1 st –8 th JIC meetings	2017; 2018
Ghana	2009–10; 2011; 2012	EU-Ghana, 2008; 2009	Aide-mémoire from 1 st –9 th JMRM	2017; 2018
Liberia	2011–12; 2014	EU-Liberia, 2010; 2011	Aide-mémoire from 1 st –5 JIC	2017; 2018

Appendix C: FLEGT VPA related documents per country reviewed

Appendix D: Sample Q Sort Guide

Name of interviewee	
Gender (Male or Female)	
Name and category of organization (e.g.	
government, CSO, Private sector, etc.)	
Email address	
Telephone number	
Number of years involved in VPA Process	

For each Q statement, you are kindly asked to: (a) sort the following Q statements (cards) into

their relative important groupings (from -3 least agreed good governance practice as applied to

VPA to +3 most agreed good governance practice as applied to VPA) in Ghana. Any additional

comments or reasons for the ranking are very important and welcome.

Principles of	Good forest	Governance a	nd their	corresponding	0	statements
1 merpres or	0000 101000		ing the	eon esponania	, X	Statements

Principle	Q statements
Accountability	 S#7: Roles and responsibilities of government entities involved in the implementation of VPA process, forest laws, and regulations clearly defined. S#8: Clear legal framework for accountability relationships among executive agencies at national and local levels. S#9: Forestry officials are more answerable for the forest management activities carried out. S#10: Civil Society Organizations (CSO) have clear role in VPA process, including compliance monitoring. #16: Inputs of stakeholders gathered during VPA-related decision-making is documented and disclosed to relevant stakeholders.
Effectiveness	 S#26: There are more valid management plans for management of forests. S#27: Legal compliance with forestry policies, laws, and plans is effectively monitored. S#29: VPA and REDD+ actors are collaborating to address illegal logging as a driver of forest degradation. S#30: There is evidence of better coordination among national and local law enforcement agencies. S#31: Instances of noncompliance/infractions are promptly addressed. S#32: The GhLAS, in particular the WTS, is linked with relevant fiscal requirements and related forest fees by timber companies.
Efficiency	 S#6: Robust verification system for tracking legality of timber. S#28: Improvement in the collection procedures of forest taxes, royalties, and forest rents. S#33: VPA strengthens the capacity of forestry organization for mobilizing domestic resources (e.g., timber taxes). S#34: VPA has the potential to reduce corruption associated with the award of forest concessions, harvesting and trade of timber. S#35: Less time spent for processing timber records for exports. S#36: Efficient reconciliation of official data along timber supply chain.
Fairness/equity	 S#11: Timber industries have the legal right to challenge administrative decisions. S#17: VPA stakeholder platform representations are transparent. S#20 Dispute resolution mechanisms in the forest sector are provided in English and other languages spoken by significant segment of Ghanaians. S#21: VPA makes explicit mention of Social Responsibility Agreements. S#22: Local communities perceive participation in VPA processes as fair, inclusive, and legitimate. S#24: The VPA process provides opportunity for tree tenure rights to be clarified and well-documented in a centralized system.
Participation	S#13: The VPA process creates space for and supported the participation of CSOs in VPA related decision- making.

S#14: Forest sector stakeholder groups are consulted and participated in the VPA process.
 S#15: Local communities have voices in and influence VPA related decision-making processes and outcomes.
 S#18: Platform with dedicated channels for engaging with and providing feedback to stakeholder groups on forest-related issues.
 S#23: The VPA process engages the private sector of Ghana.
 Transparency
 S#3: Government forestry officials respond to stakeholders' request for information in a timely manner.
 S#1: Existence of platforms for disclosing information to forest sector stakeholders in Ghana.
 S#2: Methods of disclosing information are adapted to meet the needs of different stakeholder groups.
 S#4: VPA-related laws and regulations are reformed and passed in timely manner.
 S#5: Public disclosure of information as committed in the VPA.
 S#12: There is clarity in timber legality assessment and verification under VPA arrangements.
 S#19 Information disclosure mechanism contains comprehensive records of legally recognized harvesting rights and related permits.
 S#25: Forestry laws and regulations reviewed and consolidated under the VPA process.

Appendix E: Example of a Post-Q sort interview

The purpose of these thematic research areas is to understand good governance performance and barriers to the implementation of good governance requirements or the VPA process in Ghana. I personally seek your consent to audio-record the interview and take notes. Please comment on the following aspects of VPA in Ghana based on your opinions and experiences.

- 1. Transparency and accountability
 - a. What VPA information/decisions are communicated to you? If no information is disclosed to you, can you explain why?
 - b. To what extent should VPA information be made public?
 - c. What are the systems and processes that are put in place to hold the Forestry Commission and VPA structures to account, how frequently are they used and how effective are they, and why?
 - d. What mechanisms require downward accountability as well as upward accountability? In which of these pathways is there evidence of accountability?
- 2. Participation, fairness, and equity
 - a. What mechanisms are available to enable multi-stakeholders to participate in and influence VPA decisions and outcomes?
 - b. What is the basis of VPA representation at negotiation and implementation levels?
 - c. Why does VPA representation change between levels, and with what implications?
 - d. Have the interests of all stakeholders been sought and considered during the VPA negotiation process and during the implementation?
- 3. Effectiveness and efficiency

- a. What are the challenges (weaknesses and threats) associated with implementing the governance requirements of Ghana's VPA? In other words, what hinders or enables implementation of VPA requirements?
- b. What opportunities or strengths exist for enabling more effective VPA process?
- c. How is the Forestry Commission of Ghana adapting to VPA structures as a result of the FLEGT policy?

Thank you very much for your time and contribution to this interview.

Appendix F1: Copyright Clearance

Rights and Permissions (ELS)

Tue, Apr 7, 10:52 AM

Dear Marshall Adams

We hereby grant you permission to reprint the material below at no charge **in your thesis** subject to the following conditions:

RE: A comparative analysis of the institutional capacity of FLEGT VPA in Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo, Marshall Alhassan Adams, Jean Kayira, Yitagesu Tekle Tegegne, James S. Gruber, Forest Policy and Economics, Volume 112, 2020, Article 102108

1. If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.

2. Suitable acknowledgment to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"This article was published in Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Page Nos, Copyright Elsevier (or appropriate Society name) (Year)."

3. Your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form.

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose for which permission is hereby given

5. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world **<u>English</u>** rights only. For other languages please reapply separately for each one required. Permission excludes use in an electronic form other than submission. Should you have a specific electronic project in mind please reapply for permission.

6. As long as the article is embedded in your thesis, you can post/ share your thesis in the University repository. Hence below mentioned request to post on AURA is approved.

7. This includes permission for UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

8. Posting of the full article online is not permitted. You may post an abstract with a link to the Elsevier website <u>www.elsevier.com</u>, or to the article on ScienceDirect if it is available on that platform.

Thanks & Regards, XXXXXXXXXXXXXXX Sr Copyrights Coordinator - Copyrights Team ELSEVIER | Health Content Operations E-mail: XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX | url: www.elsevier.com

Appendix F2: Copyright Clearance

Rights and Permissions (ELS)

Apr 7, 2020, 10:56 AM

Dear Marshall Adams

We hereby grant you permission to reproduce the material detailed below in **print and electronic format** at no charge subject to the following conditions:

RE: A comparative analysis of the institutional capacity of FLEGT VPA in Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Ghana, Liberia, and the Republic of the Congo, Marshall Alhassan Adams, Jean Kayira, Yitagesu Tekle Tegegne, James S. Gruber, Forest Policy and Economics, Volume 112, 2020, Article 102108

Proposed use: To be used by the lead author Marshall Alhassan Adams in the following websites:

- OhioLINK Electronic Theses and Dissertations Center
- Proquest Dissertations and Theses Database
- If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.
- 2. Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication as follows:

"This article was published in Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Page Nos, Copyright Elsevier (or appropriate Society name) (Year)."

- 3. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world rights in all languages.
- 4. Reproduction of this material is granted for the purpose for which permission is hereby given, and includes use in any future editions.